
7 A 1'UNITEDSTA§?;EfES

' AtINTERNATHGNAL TRADE CDMMISSION
In the Matter of: ) Investigation No.:
4THTIER CIGARETTES FROM KOREA 7 - ­) 31 TA 1465 (PRELIMINARY)

Pages: 1 - 217
Place: Washington, D.C. ~
Date: Wednesday, January 8, 2020

~ air: ;,¢v:=‘.3;

/ , w
' , x <.\=::‘;;Iz:

HEB FEUEHHL

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc,
Stenotype Reporters
sss 112“Street, NW

V Suite 630-A
Washington, D.C. 20004­

202-347-3700
Nationwide Cuverage

wwW.acefederai.c0m
JAN U 9 Z820



1

. THE UNITED STATES INTERNATIONAL TRADE COMMISSION

In the Matter of: ) Investigation No.:

4TH TIER CIGARETTES FROM KOREA ) 731—TA-1465

) (Preliminary)

Wednesday, January 8, 2020

Courtroom B (Room 111)

U.S. International Trade Commission

500 E Street, S.W.

Washington, D.C.

The meeting commenced,pursuant to notice, at

9:30 a.m., before the Investigative Staff of the United

States International Trade Commission,Nannette Christ

presiding.

APPEARANCES:

STAFF:

William R. Bishop, Supervisory Hearings and Information

Officer

Tyrell T. Burch, Program Support Specialist

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
202-347-3700



APPEARANCES(continued):

Nannette Christ, Director of Investigations

Elizabeth Haines, Supervisory Investigator

LawrenceJones, Investigator

Amelia Shister, International Trade Analyst

James Horne, International Economist

David Boyland, Accountant/Auditor

Michael Haldenstein, Attorney/Advisor

zkce-Federallleporters,Inc.
202-347-3700



OPENING REMARKS:

In Support of Imposition (Daniel B. Pickard, Wiley Rein

LLP)

In Opposition to Imposition (Shara L. Aranoff, Covington &

Burling LLP)

In Support of the Imposition of Antidumping Duty Orders:

Wiley Rein LLP

Washington, DCon behalf of

Coalition Against Korean Cigarettes ("CAKC")

Derick Taylor, Chief Executive Officer, Xcaliber
International

Eric Estes, General Counsel, Xcaliber International

Jay Smith, Chief Financial Officer, Xcaliber

International

Joe Nicholas, National Sales Manager, Xcaliber

International

Jesse Phillips, Assistant Director of Research and

Development,Xcaliber International

Bruce Freeman, Associate General Counsel, Xcaliber

International

Professor Allison Koester, Tenured Associate Professor

of Accounting at Georgetown University's McDonough

School of Business

Claire Webster, Law Clerk, Wiley Rein LLP

Daniel B. Pickard —Of Counsel

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
202-347-3700



In Support of the Imposition of Antidumping Duty Orders

(continued):

Tabacos USA, Inc.

Suwanee, GA

Stephen M. Johnson, Director and Secretary

Tim Carpenter, Chief Operating Officer

In Opposition to the Imposition of Antidumping Duty Orders

Covington & Burling LLP

Washington, DC

on behalf of

KT&GCorporation

KT&GUSA Corporation

Jae Young Cho, President, KT&GUSACorporation

Byung Uk Yoon, Director of Marketing, KT&GUSA

Corporation i

Candice White, Regional Sales Manager of North Central

Region, KT&GUSACorporation

Kyeong—SooKim, Translator, TransPerfect Legal

Solutions

Shara L. Aranoff, James M. Smith —Of Counsel

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
202-347-3700



REBUTTAL/CLOSING REMARKS:

In Support of Imposition (Daniel B. Pickard, Wiley Rein

LLP)

In Opposition to Imposition (Shara L. Aranoff, Covington &

Burling LLP)

»\

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
202-347-3700



6

I N D E X

Page

In Support of Imposition (Daniel B. Pickard, Wiley Rein

LLP) 8

In Opposition to Imposition (Shara L. Aranoff, Covington &

Burling LLP) 12

Jesse Phillips, Assistant Director of Research and

Development, Xcaliber International 16

Joe Nicholas, National Sales Manager, Xcaliber

International 23

Jay Smith, Chief Financial Officer, Xcaliber

International 30

Derick Taylor, Chief Executive Officer, Xcaliber

International - 35

Professor Allison Koester, Tenured Associate Professor

of Accounting at Georgetown University's McDonough

School of Business 40

Jae Young Cho, President, KT&GUSACorporation 142

Candice White, Regional Sales Manager of North Central

Region, KT&GUSA Corporation 147

James M. Smith, Covington & Burling LLP 154

In Support of Imposition (Daniel B. Pickard, Wiley Rein

LLP) 207

In Opposition to Imposition (Shara L. Aranoff, Covington &

Burling LLP) 212

Ace-Federal Reporters, lnc.
202-347-3700



7

PROCEEDINGS
(9:33 a.m.)

MR. BURCH: Will the room please come to order.

MR. CHRIST: Good morning. And for those of you

from outside the area, welcome to a wonderful snowy day in

the District. Weweren't sure whenwe'd be starting this

morning, but thankfully we are promptly starting.

Welcometo the United States International Trade

Commission's Conference in connection with the Preliminary

Phase of Antidumping Duty Investigation Number 73l—TA—l465

concerning 4th Tier Cigarettes from Korea.

Myname is Nannette Christ. I am the Director of

Investigations, and I will preside at this conference.

Amongthose present from the Commission staff are, from my

right, Betsy Haines, Supervisory Investigator; Larry Jones,

the Investigator; Michael Haldenstein, the Attorney/Advisor;

James Horne, the Economist; David Boyland, the Accountant

Advisor; and Amelia Shister, the Industry Analyst.

I understand that parties are aware of the time

allocations. Anyquestions regarding the time allocations

should be addressed with the Secretary. I will remind

speakers not to refer in your remarks to business

proprietary information, and to speak directly into the

microphones. Wealso ask that you state your name and

affiliation for the record before beginning your

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
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presentation or answering questions, for the benefit of the

Court Reporter.

All witnesses must be sworn in before presenting

testimony. Are there any questions?

(No response.)

MS. CHRIST: Mr. Secretary, are there any

preliminary matters?

MR. BURCH: All witnesses have been sworn in, and

there are no other preliminary matters.

MS. CHRIST: Thank you very much. We will begin

with opening remarks.

MR. BURCH: Opening remarks on behalf of those in

support will be given by Daniel Pickard of Wiley Rein on

behalf of Petitioners. Mr. Pickard, you have five minutes.

STATEMENT OF DANIEL B. PICKARD

MR. PICKARD: Good morning. Again for the record

I am Dan Pickard of Wiley Rein here today on behalf of the

Petitioners.

I would like to start, as we traditionally do, by

thanking the staff for their good work in this

investigation. Luckily, this is a fairly small factual

record, but we realize that there are somenovel issues in

this case. Andquite frankly, as Petitioner's counsel we

traditionally like to comein and say this is a cookie

cutter case, to which you have always done, and consequently

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
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we get an affirmative.

But on first blush, there really are somenovel

issues here, not least of which is you're looking at a new

product and a new industry. And I'm sure that you will hear

from opposing counsel today a challenge to our proposed

domestic like product definition.

On top of that, you are looking at a very highly

regulated industry. And you are going to hear a lot about

the MSAand the obligation to make escrow payments as an

important condition of competition. And we are going to

respectfully submit that the Commissionshould focus more on

issues of cash flow, as captured in the statute, than

perhaps it has traditionally in cases.

Weare going to take a look in an important issue

in this case that is also going to be a regionalityf How,

for purposes of current material injury, should the

Commissiontake a look at imports that began at the Period

of Investigation in a very concentrated manner, and

consequently some of the most obvious evidence of injury is

where imports were most concentrated. And how, for purposes

of current material injury and threat, you treat the fact

that imports then spread throughout the Nation, and with

the injurious effects also flowing out throughout the

Nation.

So there are some novel issues, I would be

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
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derelict if I didn't say, but in the fundamentals this is

kind of basic volume—price impact case. So in regard to

volume, I don't think there's really any contested facts.

The official import statistics showin just the first three

quarters of 2019 Korean imports of cigarettes were 2.8

billion cigarettes. So I would suggest that, just on an

absolute basis, that is significant under the law.

On top of that, as far as the increase in

imports, there's a current surge in imports, and the

official import statistics demonstrate an increase of

greater than 50 percent from ——over the interim periods.

And on top of that, while the market share data is business

proprietary, the evidence also shows that imports took

significant market share from the domestic industry over the

Period of Investigation.

Similarly, with regard to price you're going to

hear sworn testimony today in regard to the under—selling by

imports. Werespectfully submit that the pricing data is

further supportive of price effects by subject imports.

We're going to provide additional documentary evidence in

our postconference brief, further supporting price effects.

And I think in this case the average unit value derived from

the official import statistics are particularly probative

when it comes to issues of price because you don't have -­

you have a clean HTSnumber without real product mix in

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
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those numbers. Andthat demonstrates a significant decline

in imports over the POI, import values over the POI.

In regard to impacts, as you'll see the main

financial indicators for the domestic industry deteriorate

over the POI. And it becomes especially obvious once you

look at the performance after the legally required escrow

payments the domestic industry has to make.

And on top of that, and again there are

significant market share losses to the domestic industry

over the POI.

Andlastly, I would submit that this case is just

as strong in regard to current as far as threat, and

possibly even a stronger case in regard to threat of

material injury. And this is due in part from the evidence
of the surge in imports, the price effects in imports,

testimony, and further evidence that you're going to hear in

regard to howimports have affected the domestic industry's

ability to access credit or capital.

Andcertainly not least, the massive size of

capacity in Korea. KT&Gis the fifth largest cigarette

producer in the world.

All of that evidence, we would respectfully

submit, more than supports a reasonable indication of

material injury or threat of material injury.

Thank you.

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
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MR. BURCH: Thank you. The presentation in

opposition will be given by Shara L. Aranoff from Covington

& Burling. Ms. Aranoff, you have five minutes.

STATEMENT OF SHARA L. ARANOFF

MS. ARANOFF: Good morning, and happy new year,

Ms. Christ and Commission Staff. I am Shara Aranoff from

Covington & Burling, appearing on behalf of Respondent KT&G

Corporation and KT&GUSA.

The Petitioner's case rests on a fundamental

mischaracterization of the U.S. market for cigarettes. As

KT&G'spanel of witnesses will explain, there is no clear

definition of a 4th Tier Cigarette, nor is there a separate

market for 4th Tier Cigarettes in the United States.

Petitioners attempted to identify features that

distinguish so—called4th Tier from other cigarettes, but

just listen to all the adverbs that clarify the scope.

Cigarettes are, quote, "commonlyreferred to as 4th Tier,"

but there's no single definition of what that means.

The relevant sizes are, quote, "frequently

referred to as Kings and 100s," but the specified size range

also includes other products, like shorts and slims. 4th

Tier products, quote, "typically have a tobacco blend with

more than 10 percent stems," except that some don't, and

some non—4thTier cigarettes have more than 10 percent.

They are, quote, "typically sold in boxes with a

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
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rounded edge corner," but that‘s true for manybrands in the

U.S. market, including premiumbrands. They're typically

sold without embossed aluminum foil inside the pack. Now

use of aluminum foil is standard, and if you look hard

enough—-and your eyes are better than mine——youmight find

some embossing in certain packs. But I'm not sure how that

defines a distinct market.

Whenmore than every feature that Petitioner uses

to describe a product in a market is qualified, that's a red

flag signaling a lack of clear dividing lines. In reality,

the U.S. market for cigarettes is nothing like what the

Petition describes. Competition is not segmented into

distinct product tiers.

While there are different price levels in the

market, and some people do use the word "tiers" to describe

these price categories, domestic producers compete across

all price tiers.

Someanalysts identify four groupings, others see

three, and use different labels for those. Cigarettes are

arrayed along a price continuum that will be familiar to the

Commissionfrom other investigations. Similarly, the status

of domestic producers under the Master Settlement Agreement

that resolved claims of 46 states against the industry does

not create separate product markets.

Original participating memberslike Phillip

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
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Morris and RJR, subsequent participating members like

Leggett and Commonwealth,and nonparticipating members such

as Excaliber, Cheyenne, and KT&Gare all competing for

market share in the United States and offering cigarettes at

multiple price levels. V

For these reasons, the domestic like product is

properly defined to include all cigarettes that meet the

physical specifications that are set forth in the ITC's

questionnaires, which is tobacco rolled in paper between 7

and l2 centimeters in length, and less than 1.3 centimeters

in diameter. That definition covers nearly all cigarettes

that are produced and sold in the United States.

Imports of cigarettes from Korea have an

exceedingly small share of the domestic cigarette market,

and their share has fluctuated only modestly over time.

As Petitioner's witnesses present their testimony

this morning, I would encourage you to ask them these

questions:

Whyshould signatory status in the MSA,which is

a litigation settlement agreement, be used to define a

product market?

If there is a distinct 4th Tier, whydoes almost

every cigarette madein the United States fit a physical

description that is provided in scope in the Petition.

If Petitioner's products and cigarettes madeby

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
202-347-3700



15

participating membersare all sold to distributors, and also

are sold in retail outlets on the very same shelves, why do

they claim to operate through distinct Channels of

distribution?

If the major producers don‘t compete with

Petitioner's product, whydo those majors have leaders

programs with distributors and everyday low—priceagreements

with retailers designed to protect their market share from

discount brands, and whenU.S. distributors agree that

discounted brands from domestic producers like Leggett and

Commonwealthdon't compete with Petitioners cigarettes?

And why do industry analysts like MSAand Euro

Monitor include other domestic cigarettes produced by

participating membersin their lowest—price categories?

In sum, Petitioner's description of the U.S.

market is not credible. It deserves close scrutiny. As a

result, its claims of injury by subject imports and threat

are similarly flawed.

For these reasons, the Commission can and should

reach a negative preliminary determination, and we look

forward to completing our presentation later today.

’ Thank you.

MR. BURCH: Thank you, Ms. Aranoff. Will the

panel in support of the imposition of anti—dumpingduty

orders come and be seated? I would like to note, this panel

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
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has 60 minutes for their direct testimony.

(Pause.)

MS. CHRIST: Welcome to all panel members and

thank you. Please begin when ready.

MR. PICKARD: Thank you. For the record

again, this is Dan Pickard of Wiley Rein. We‘ll begin with

Dr. Phillips.

STATEMENT OF JESSE PHILLIPS

DR. PHILLIPS: Good morning. My name is Dr.

Jesse Phillips, and I am the Assistant Director of Research

and Developmentat Xcaliber International. I would like to

begin by thanking you for your time and attention to this

matter. This morning, I would like to provide an overview

of someof the physical characteristics of 4th Tier

cigarettes, and to also provide an overview of the

manufacturing process. i I

By way of background, I hold a Bachelor's

degree in Chemistry from the University of Florida and a

Ph.D. in Materials Chemistry from the University of Tulsa.

During my tenure at the University of Tulsa, I had the

privilege to work at NASA‘sJet Propulsion Lab, as well as

ArgonneNational Lab, in collaborative efforts with

researchers focusing on surface modification and early

earth biochemical pathways.

More recently, I have brought my knowledge and

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
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expertise in both chemistry and R&Dto Xcaliber

International, and perform a variety of functions within the

company.

MS. CHRIST: I'm sorry. Can I just ——is

there any way we can get that so that ——I don't want your

back to hurt during this entire. Can we just move that so

he doesn't have to lean? Just the move the mic underneath

and around the legs please.

(Pause.)

DR. PHILLIPS: Thank you. My role within the

companycan be split into two major responsibilities:

ensuring that all products currently produced by Xcaliber

International comply with requirements set forth by FDA,as

well as analyzing and addressing the R&Dneeds as they

arise.

My work on FDAcompliance has many facets, and

involves testing of our products using instrumentation

in—house, communicating with our vendors regarding third

party componentsand their respective specifications, as

well as working with external labs for further independent

analysis. Although typically viewed as a single product, a

cigarette is comprised of multiple components such as the

filter, plug wrap, tipping paper, cigarette wrapper, various

adhesives and of course tobacco.

When working to ensure compliance with FDA,

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
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each individual componentmust be accounted for, and its

effects on the overall cigarette understood. Mywork

regarding Xcaliber International's R&Dneeds will be

discussed at the end of my statement.

First, it is important to note that 4th Tier

cigarettes are a distinct type of cigarette product with

distinct physical characteristics. Specifically, our 4th

Tier cigarettes are madewith a tobacco blend that includes

more than lO percent tobacco stems. While many of the

issues connected with tobacco blend recipes are proprietary

in nature, it is my understanding that non—4thTier

cigarettes typically have less than ten percent stems in

their tobacco, and I am aware of no information that would

contradict that.

Similarly, there are differences in the types

of filters used by 4th Tier as compared to non—4thTier

manufacturers. At Xcaliber International, we make our

filters in—house. Again, while someof these details are

proprietary, I can tell you that we use what is called in

the industry single componentfilters.

These filters are made from thin sheets of

cellulose acetate, which resemble cotton in both color and

texture seen by the layperson. Weuse a plasticizer on the

cellulose acetate to form the filter which hardens the

compound. Wethen wrap the filters in a plug wrap, a type

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
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of paper surrounding the cellulose acetate as it sets and

hardens to becomea usable filter.

While I do not have access to the proprietary

information in regard to the specifics of the filters used

in non—4thTier cigarettes, I do knowthat they can be more

complex products which can consist of multiple components

with additions such as activated carbon. Similarly, 4th

Tier and non—4thTier can use different types of cigarette

paper, basically a woodpulp versus a flax—based paper.

In sum, when comparing 4th Tier manufacturers

such as (mic drop) to non—4thTier manufacturers, 4th Tier

manufacturers are a different industry, both in regard to

the scale of the industry and the production process. As to

this production process, non—4thTier companies frequently

have machines dedicated to one brand family. They can have

entire rooms dedicated to running one SKUthat may be a best

seller.

They can split tobacco growth in a way that

ensures that typical blends for their products are always

available, even under the chaotic nature of agronomy. In

addition, 4th Tier manufacturers are not integrated

producers, in that they generally do not have primary _

facilities. On the other hand, the non—4thTier producers

own their ownprimaries, have contracts with the farmers who

produce the tobacco and can control the process from seed to

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
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sales. It allows them to streamline their process.

For 4th Tier manufacturers, tobacco blends are

formulated and sold by a third party with its owncontracts

with primaries, as well as other cigarette manufacturers.

Although both 4th Tier and non—4thTier cigarette tobacco

blends are constantly regulated by FDA,the integrated

nature of the non—4thTier producers allows quicker

turnaround times at all points in the manufacturing process.

In essence, we buy boxes of cut and flavored

tobacco blend and hope that it is in stock the next time we

call. If we need to produce a different brand on any given

day, machines need to be changed over, shutting down

production for a given product during the interim. The

majors may have four machines making one brand, whereas we

have and other 4th Tier manufacturers may only have four

machines total.

Wemay both produce tubes of tobacco for the

consumer to smoke, but that is where the similarities in 4th

Tier and non—4thTier manufacturing ends. I would now like

to review the production process.

So I'd like to begin by showing ——these are

the boxes of tobacco mentioned. As I stated, these come in

from third party primaries or third party tobacco rag

producers, which we then offload and feed into a tobacco

feeder. Those resemble a side dumptruck. We're able to

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
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pick this up, load it in here and then through pneumatic

piping feed it into the maker.

The tobacco is then shuttled through here

where it is wrapped in cigarette paper and it is metered and

segmented to specifications, and then we have to combine it

with the filters. The filters are madein a separate room

shownhere as the cellulose acetate that I had mentioned.

The sheets are drawn up and then through this

instrumentation here stretched out and at this point

plasticized.

It‘s then recombined and then depending on if

we mentholate it or not, we can add aerosolized menthol

right here. It is then wrapped in plug wrap and again

meadedand segmented to specification, to which it is then

packed into these boxes shownhere. The boxes, filters are

then added to the maker, which combines them to the tubes of

tobacco using tipping paper, and they are then movedover to

the packer, where they are segmented into 20 sticks.

They're wrapped in the foil, wrapped in the

packs, placed in cartons and the cartons are then ejected

and packed into cases. Nowthe cases that we can provide

are either in 60 or 30 count cases. If in 60 count cases

they can go into this machine here; if 3O count cases we

have to do that by hand.

The boxes then travel this conveyor belt to

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
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where they are scanned and picked up by this robotic arm.

It will palletize and wrap in shrink wrap, or we will then

store it until it is sold. I would like to add one more

thought. As I mentioned near the beginning of my statement,

I've been brought in to address Xcaliber International's

growing need for R&D. Because we are a small, close—knit

company I hear on a regular basis how we're being

negatively affected by lower—priced Korean products.

I also that as our overall cash flow is

decreasing, our ability to invest in R&Ddecreases. Weare

currently in the process of trying to build a new R&D

facility. This facility will be instrumental in keeping

Xcaliber International relevant in an ever—changing

landscape, heavily regulated by FDAand in constant need of

product analysis and development.

Through these restraints being caused by

Korean products, we are holding off on larger purchases

necessary for this facility because we don't have the budget

from a year ago. Weare limiting ourselves to searching for

used machines rather than new ones, and holding off on new

construction because our cash flow is being negatively

affected by imports.

I knowthat a companythat loses the ability

to invest in itself is a companythat is threatened with

ongoing harm. Thank you again for your time, and I'll be

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
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happy to answer any questions.

STATEMENT OF JOE NICHOLAS

MR. NICHOLAS: Good morning. My name is Joe

Nicholas and I‘m the National Sales Manager at Xcaliber

International. I've been employedby Xcaliber for a little

more than three years. Before that I worked with Tantus

Tobacco, a cigarette companythat was acquired by Xcaliber.

All toll, I have nearly 10 years in the cigarette industry

with just that 20 years experience working in the tobacco

industry.

My current position with Xcaliber ——excuse me

——in my current position with Xcaliber, I manage our entire

sales staff as well as our Marketing Department. In a brief

description, myresponsibilities related to sales include

directly managing our regional sales managers, accounts they

are calling on, approving promotions that they extend to

those accounts as well as a variety of administrative

responsibilities related to Sales and Marketing.

I would like to provide you with a basic

description of how4th tier cigarettes go to market in the

United States. Basically, there's one commonpath to

distribution, which is through a wholesale account. A

wholesale account is a supplier to retail outlets that would

supply anything from cigarettes to candy to drinks or any

other item that would be found in a convenience store or

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
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like—trade outlet.

Fromthe wholesale account the product is sent

to two basic types of outlets, an independent retailer, or a

chain account. A chain account is a group of two or more

stores operating uniformly, while an independent retailer is

one store. Xcaliber directly or indirectly deals with a

three of these types of accounts —-wholesale, independent,

and chains alike.

I would like to make two main points about these

channels of distribution. First, we compete against KT&G

throughout these channels. And second, there are

distinctions betweenthe channels of distribution for 4th

tier and non—4thtier cigarettes. KT&Gsells to many of the

same wholesalers as we do and are constantly targeting the

same national and regional accounts we sell to.

I would emphasize that both wholesale and retail

customers are extremely price sensitive. There was a time

when this was not always the case, but as lower prices were

introduced the market started to demanddecreased prices.

Xcaliber has fulfilled that market demandwith quality

products at an affordable price to adult consumers. Other

4th tier companies have done so as well, but with

manufacturing, production, and taxation costs very similar,

if not at parity across all lines, it is hard to understand

how a 4th tier manufacturer can sell at some of the net
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costs we see in our markets throughout the U.S. And to be

perfectly clear, KT&Gis the low price leader. They even

mention this on their company's webpage. In addition to

these points, I hear from our trade partners on a near daily

basis about KT&Gand their low—priced offerings.

Mysecond point is there are differences in the

channels of distribution between 4th tier and non—4thtier

cigarettes. The non—4thtier cigarettes are sold largely

through national chains, such as national convenience

outlets like 7-11 or Quick Trip. In addition, there are

wholesalers that only sell non—4thtier cigarettes. In

fact, Phillip Morris and R.J. Reynolds, which I will refer

to as the "Majors," often bought 4th tier cigarettes from

being sold through wholesale accounts with their

sales—to—shareprograms or at retail outlets with their EDLP

or Every Day LowPrice contracts.

These programs involve the Majors offering large

incentive moniesto distributor partners for limiting their

sales of 4th tier brands to an agreed upon number. Briefly

described, should a distributor or partner sell more of the

4th tier offering than established by the Majors during a

designated time period, they would not receive their

incentive monies. Those incentive monies offered to

distributors is often substantial and so substantial that

the principals of these accounts monitor those sales almost
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daily.

On the retail side, EDLPprograms force

retailers to sell no brand lower than the Majors‘ lowest

priced offering. So, in essence, if a retailer is on an

EDLPprogram and chooses to offer a 4th tier brand, they

would be forced to sell that 4th tier brand at a non—4th

tier price, which is unlikely. Fourth tier brands are

predominately sold through independent operations, such as

regional retailers or wholesalers. Just as there are

wholesalers that only sell non-4th tier, there are also

wholesalers that only sell 4th tier product. Hub, one of

the nation's largest tobacco wholesalers, is an example of

such a company.

Not only are 4th tier brands offered through

different channels of distribution, but they are also

perceived as different products by consumers. The fact is

true for our wholesale partners, retail outlets, and the end

user or consumer. Wholesalers look at and treat these

brands as two different types of products. In addition, the

National Association of Convenience Stores or NACS,the

industry's leading trade association, has 4th tier segmented

as a separate product category.

Retailers have a different perception of 4th

tier as well. They see their customers asking for different

products every day. Non—4thtier customers are brand loyal
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and will stick with their favorite brand no matter the

price. Fourth tier consumersare extremely price sensitive

and are willing to switch brands to save pennies on a

cheaper pack of cigarettes.

Now,with all this said, let me be very clear.

I love my job. I'm very fond of my customers, often forming

a long—lasting friendship with many of them and I love and

respect the owners of my company. The owners of Xcaliber

empower us to do what we need to do in a trade and they have

always tried to provide us with the resources we need,

giving us every opportunity for success. However, it is

frustrating to see what is happening in the market and, more

importantly, to the landscape of the 4th tier industry. It

is discouraging to see the lost sales and lost revenue that

we have incurred over the past several years. Even more so,

to imagine the sales potential and what could've been

accomplished and this is all due to the practices of KT&G.

I first notice KT&Gwhen I was working Tantus

Tobacco. ~Theywere selling Timeless Time, which is another

KT&Gbrand at a very low price in the market. This is how

they operate, introducing a brand at a low price, disrupting

the market, all while taking share from U.S. producers. In

some areas, their brands can be as much as four dollars per

carton cheaper than competitive brands, including our own.

With these practices by KT&G,most manufacturers
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are forced to react to protect sales and share. In order to

protect what we already established, we are forced to

implement a program known as a TPR or a Temporary Price

Reduction. This proves effective in some cases, but always

proves to be expensive, impacting our bottom line. The

threat of lost share and lost revenue due to Korean imports

is only growing. U.S. 4th tier manufacturers traditionally

operated regionally. Xcaliber and Cheyennesold primarily

into the middle of the country, mostly focused on Missouri

and the surrounding states.

Dosal was focused on Florida, Texas, and parts

of the Southeast. Native Trading sold predominately in the

Northeast. Different manufacturers were successful and

their success was limited to certain geographic regions.

Sometimes that success was s marginal it was limited to a

state or two.

KT&Gstarted its U.S. operations selling in the

same region as Xcaliber, focusing heavily on Oklahoma, which

is where Xcaliber was founded and still produces tobacco

products today. But KT&Gis now competing on a national

level, often targeting our strongest accounts with industry

data. This industry data is provided to a company named MSA

from wholesalers. KT&Gis using this information to target

our existing customers, negatively impacting our sales.

KT&Gis broadly distributed throughout the
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country and nowadvertises that they operate in 40 states.

We, too, are trying to diversify beyond Missouri. KT&Gis,

however, frustrating these efforts. If KT&Gcontinues with

their current practices ——and I understand this might sound

pessimistic ——our ability to maintain our current business

will be severely and possibly irreparably impaired. Wehave

proof that KT&Gis trying to get further into the national

accounts that we partner with. Should KT&Gfind success

with these retailers and that success be combinedwith

their current pricing strategy is almost guaranteed to

further impact our market share. From there, we would need

to be concerned about a snowball effect where we could

possibly lose payroll and personnel.

If they continue selling at their current prices

and with their current strategy, the impact it will have on

the 4th tier domestic manufacturers is unimaginable.

Everything boils downto price and as I've already stated,

this is a very price—sensitive industry. Production costs

are essentially the samefor all 4th tier manufacturers.

Tobaccocosts are similar, material costs are similar, and

taxation is certainly similar for every 4th tier company

operating in the United States. t

KT&Gis selling at prices so low I'm not sure

they can cover their operating costs. Weare often reducing

our prices just to retain existing customers. This is not a
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path to growth or profitability and should imports continue

at this pace all at constantly lower prices the outlook is

bleak, which is why we are here today. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF JAY SMITH

MR. SMITH: Good morning. My name is Jay Smith,

and I am the Chief Financial Officer for Xcaliber

International. I have been in mycurrent position for

approximately two and a half years, and prior to joining

Xcaliber, I was the CFOfor a safety equipment manufacturer

for the oil and gas industries for the previous nine years.

As CFO,I have responsibilities in regards to strategic

planning, financial planning, financial reporting and cash

flow management. I

I want to share with you today about some of the

competitive challenges facing the U.S. 4th Tier cigarette

industry, including how we deal with MSAstates, competing

in a highly regulatory industry, which involves constraints

on innovation or changes to products. And, of course, the

threat posed to our companyand our industry by the recent

surge in imports from Korea.

The CFOposition with Xcaliber was an attractive

opportunity, including structuring an IPO for a growing

company. As I‘ll discuss later, it was an IPO that failed

in very large part due to unfair competition with low—priced

Korean cigarettes. As I mentioned, I joined the companyto
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assist with an IPOattempt, and in this regard, the first

time I really became aware of KT&Gwas in the Fourth Quarter

of 2017. At this time, we started to see a softening of our

sales volume, and this was due to competitive attacks by the

Korean producer of cigarettes, KT&G.

At that time, one of our senior sales people let

us know that KT&Gwas taking sales away from us and urged us

to do something to protect volume. However, we were in the

IPO process and the CEOat the time said, "No more rebates.

We're not going to try to match KT&G,Korean prices. We

should just stay the course." Andthat's what we did.

As a result we saw sales decline in the Fourth

Quarter of 2017 and the First Quarter of 2018. So then, we

knew we had to do something. We knew we had to change

course. Wholesalers were telling us that they wanted more

rebates in order for us to stay competitive with Korean

prices. Now,it's important to note that in our industry

the net price frequently includes rebates to wholesalers and

the sameones offered to retailers as well.

So, in an attempt to compensate for a decrease in

sales volume, we tried to get price increases in Missouri,

but this only pushed us into a greater sales volume decline.

At this point, our sales team was adamant that we needed to

offer more rebates to stay competitive with KT&G. Wewere

losing volume in our traditional core area, Oklahomaand
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many surrounding states. Wealso knew that because Missouri

is so crucial to our business, if KT&Greally started to

take market share in that state, that the viability of our

company would be in question.

So in June, 2018, in part to protect our market

in Missouri, we started to offer more rebates to compete

with KT&G. And so, our net prices continued to decline.

And then in June, 2018, the IPO was called off. This was

due in part to the negative effect of KT&G'ssales on cash

flow. Without a doubt, KT&Gcontributed to our IPO failing.

The 4th Tier is a small industry of four or so

players, and it has unique requirements to have huge amount

of restricted cash. Because of the escrow payment that

we're required to make as a matter of law, for every carton

we sell, we have to hold back a certain amount of cash. The

monies are locked up for twenty-five years and can cost us

$10 million per quarter. It is more like an expense, as it

reduces cash flow.

Most businesses project three to five years down

the road, but we've got restricted assets for twenty—five

years. And anything can happen in twenty—five years. We

may get these deposits back, but we may not. So in reality,

we have to watch every dollar in a way that our top line

might not immediately suggest. For us, it's really about

operating performance post—escrow.

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
202-347-3700



33

This is how the industry operates and we can and

have done this successfully up to this point even with the

requirement to have such a large amount of restricted cash.

However, as imports came in ——we lost sales and we had to

decrease net prices ——so after our escrow payments, we have

even less cash on hand. The decreased cash flow due to

decreasing revenues caused by Korean imports affected our

ability to make capital expenditures and to invest in R&D.

Now, I‘d like to focus on where we are today and

what the future looks like. Our IPO failed, as I said in

large part because of the net pricing of KT&Gin the market.

You should knowthat their net selling price is more than a

dollar or two per carton lower than the prevailing U.S.

price. They're priced lower than everybody. And as I also

said, this affects our cash flow.

‘But then we see this massive surge in 2019, and

this is what worries me today. Wedon't have the ability to

raise net prices and maintain volumes because of KT&G,so

cash flow minimizes. If cash flow goes negative, then we

have to go to debt financing. And due to the nature of the

industry, banks are not going to allow you to finance so

much. At that point, we have to make very difficult

decisions as to how we operate and whether we want to

continue the business.

With our cash flow situation, I've told the
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owners we need to squeeze out every efficiency because we

don't have the money to build new offices or buy new

equipment. Webuy used equipment, or we have to retool

existing equipment. R&Dis in the same position. Of

course, it would be nice to have our own R&Dlab, but we

don't have the cash flow to expand the lab with the

situation we're in. Even though we can't expand the lab, we

nevertheless have to invest large sums of money into R&Dto

comply with FDAregulations. Due to the effects of KT&Gon

the business, we are not able to invest in a way that would

ultimately save us money.

And I cannot emphasize this enough: At the end

of 2019, because of KT&Gpricing, our cash flow was at or

near zero for the year. Whichpretty much says it all.

There are now conversations with the owners

regarding minimizing cash outflow so, as an example,

employee bonuses will not be paid in 2020. We're going to

have to look at pay cuts. We're gonna have to look at

layoffs, look at letting people go if cash flow doesn't

improve. We do not want to do this, but we may have no

choice.

If the Korean imports continue, things will go

down two different paths, but they both end in the same

location. The first path is if we decrease prices in order

to try to match the falling Koreanprices. If this happens,
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then over the next eighteen months or so, not only will we

not increase net pricing, but it will fall, and with the

escrow payments increasing by 3%per year, we'll have

declining cash flow. with a zero cash flow in 2019, we

would be negative in 2020. So we would have to take on debt

financing just to pay the bills.

Or the second path is that we try to maintain

prices, but then we'll lose more sales volume to KT&G,which

will also result in decreased cash flow and again lead to

debt financing.

Either way, without relief, we'll end in the same

place. Either we lose volume or price or both, we go into

debt, more moneygoes to the interest expense and we can't

pay the principal, and then you're in the death spiral.

What KT&Gis doing is destroying the viability of

our company. Morale throughout the company is at an

all—time low. We're a small company and our people are

getting discouraged and upset. Andpeople are nowgetting

scared.

If we get relief, this could be a good business.

All we want is a level playing field. Wecan be a strong

growing operation that takes care of its people and builds

manufacturing in Oklahoma. But in the absence of trade

relief, the writing is on the wall. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF DERICK TAYLOR
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MR. TAYLOR: Good morning. And I do want to

thank you for your time, and making time for us. It's very

important.

I'm Derrick Taylor. I am the CEOof Xcaliber. I

am also the son of one of Xcaliber's founders. I started

with the companyabout 10 years ago as an Assistant to the

Sales Manager. And before Xcaliber I built and ran a smoke

shop. I worked retail, and I worked in distribution.

You could say I grew up in the business ——a fair

statement. As the CEO,myresponsibilities are pretty

varied and involve personnel decisions, handling large

accounts, chain accounts, and contract negotiations. I like

to think I have my hand on the pulse of the business, right

down to knowing which machines are ——how our machines are

operating.

I ampersonally and unfortunately very familiar

with Korean imports. KT&Gfirst came across my radar when

they launched TIMELESSTIME. This was big news in Oklahoma

where we're located. KT&Gbegan distributing out of

Oklahoma. They came in supercheap, several dollars per

carton under our price, and it was right in our backyard.

When KT&Gcame in with THIS, the brand THIS, they

did the same thing as they had done with TIME, but it was

even cheaper. And this time they launched the product with

more of a national focus. It was truly an "oh, no" type of
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moment where we were wondering where is this going to go?

And jut how big can it get?

Weknew that they'd sell a lot with those low

prices. And we now know that they have and will continue to

buy market share. They're solely competing on price. There

is no brand equity or awareness in the 4th Tier. It is

about one thing, and that is price alone. NowKT&Gis

leveraging relationships, and they're getting into the

national big accounts.

It is important to understand the regional nature

of this industry, although it is quickly changing. For

whatever reason, when KT&Gstarted in the United States they

started in Oklahoma. Their first product was CARNIVAL,

which is one of their brands, and they oddly now boast in

their newest advertising that it was, quote, "born in

Oklahoma."

For the period of 2016 to 2018, our shipments in

our core region decreased by 20 percent as we lost sales to

KT&G. We‘ve now tried to move nationally. We were ——and

still are to a certain extent ——heavily dependent on

Missouri. But this can make us vulnerable. So after seeing

the loss of shipments over that three—year period, we

started to market outside of our traditional region of

sales. But so as KT&G.

KT&Ghas invested in a new major facility in
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Dallas. So we're not just threatened in our traditional

region, they nowthreaten our sales throughout the country.

KT&Gis impacting our business on a daily basis.

Every Thursday I sign checks, I personally sign every single

check. In every quarter, we have to send checks for

rebates. And the number of those checks and, more

importantly, the amounts for those checks are getting larger

and larger. Weare forced to pay lager rebates just to

compete with KT&G'sunfairly low prices.

Wholesalers are calling us to say KT&Gis willing

to give us "X" price for so long. So then of course we have

to increase our rebates. Or the wholesalers state that KT&G

is willing to pre—paythe rebates. So we have to decrease

our price again.

Although we are trying to get national contracts,

KT&Gis always part of those discussions, too. The bottom

line is this: If we meet KT&G'sprice, we'd be selling at a

$2 loss per carton in some states. KT&Gtends to come into

new regions like a tornado, something we're familiar with in

Oklahoma, dropping prices and blanketing an area with ads

and product. And again, they make it all about price which

is the most important factor to our consumer.

We're dying on the vine. Weneed a positive cash

flow to grow our business. Weneed to try to increase

prices to cover the cost of doing business. But then we'll
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lose volume. If this continues, we'll stop growing because

the price decreases caused by KT&Gwill potentially put us

in an untenable position for the future of our business.

If, however, relief is given, prices can recover

and we can grow at a healthy pace. Our business is

important to the town where we work. Pryor, Oklahoma, which

is where I was born and raised, is a small town of about

10,000 people. Everyone in Pryor knows at least someone who

works at Xcaliber. These are good—payingjobs, and we offer

good benefits.

We've always tried to take care of our people.

And some of our workers are truly like family. Someof them

have been with us since the very beginning, which is 18

years now. 0

So that's the reason I am here today. Without

relief from dumpedKorean products, our company will

continue to be injured. And Korean imports are continuing

to increase and they're doing so at lower, and lower, and

lower prices. And this is a real threat to my companyand

our company.

But if we're given relief, we can continue to

grow, invest in our plant and our people, but this requires

healthy cash flow ——which of course we do not have today.

Thank you very much again, and I'm happy to

answer any questions that I possibly can.
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STATEMENT OF DR. ALLISON KOESTER

PROF. KOESTER: Good morning. My name is Allison

Koester, and I am a tenured associate professor of

accounting at Georgetown University's McDonoughSchool of

Business. Please note that my views expressed today are

mine and do not necessarily reflect the views of my

employer.

In terms of background, I have a PhD in Business

Administration with a focus on accounting. I have taught

corporate financial reporting to more than 2,000 graduate

students at Georgetownto date.

Myresearch focuses on corporate financial

reporting and taxation. I have been invited to present my

research at nearly 50 academic institutions and conferences,

including opportunities at the Securities and Exchange

Commission and the Public CompanyAccounting and Oversight

Board. Myresearch has been published in leading accounting

academic journals and featured in nonacademicoutlets like

the Wall Street Journal, Tax Notes, and Inside Investor

Relations.

Before academic, I worked at KPMGwhich is one of

the big four accounting firms. I was a practicing CPA,

licensed in the Commonwealthof Virginia.

I've been invited here today to discuss five

things:
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First, I am going to provide a very brief

overview of U.S. generally accepted accounting principles,

referred to as US GAAP.

Then I will be discussing a unique aspect of the

4th Tier domestic cigarette industry related to the

financial implications of the 1998 Master Settlement

Agreement, or the MSA.

I will then discuss why we should think about

Coalition members‘ financial performance post—MSA.

I will also provide a comparison of Coalition

member firms’ post—MSAfinancial performance ——focusing on

three key financial metrics ——during the import surge

period, which is defined as the first three quarters of

2019, and also to the pre—import surge period or the first

three quarters of 2018.

And then I will explain how these analyses

provide insight into whether Coalition memberscould be

viewed as materially injured, or experiencing a threat to

material injury, during the import surge period.

Note that while I use the term "Coalition

members," or "Coalition member firms" throughout my

discussion, myunderstanding is that Coalition members

represent the vast majority of the 4th Tier domestic

cigarette industry.

So I will begin with GAAP. Coalition members
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prepare audited financial statements in accordance with US

GAAP. And the basis of US GAAPis something called "accrual

accounting," as opposed to cash accounting or tax

accounting.

Accrual accounting depicts the effects of

economic events irrespective of cash flows. This is because

cash flow timing can occur in different periods from

economicactivity.

This is a simple illustration: John Doeworks for

me on December 31st, but I don't pay him until January lst.

I prepare GAAP—basedfinancial statements, so‘I recognize

labor expense in December even though my cash outflow

doesn't occur until the next month. John Doe also prepares

his own GAAP—basedfinancial statements, so he recognizes

labor income in Decembereven though his cash inflow doesn't

occur until January.

Accrual accounting is useful because it tells you

about economic activity ——like John Doe worked -­

regardless of when the cash flows occur. And because it

helps you predict future cash flows. So when I recognize

labor expense but no cash outflow in December, that '

indicates that a labor—related cash outflow is going to

happen in the future.

Now to MSA. A unique aspect of the 4th Tier

cigarette industry relates to the financial implications of
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the 1998 MSA.

Coalition membersare considered nonparticipating

manufacturers, or NPMs, so they are required by law to make

annual, and often quarterly, cash payments to escrow

accounts as a function of cigarette sales within a state.

Escrow account funds are expected to be used to

satisfy future tobacco—related judgments and/or settlements

in these MSASettling States.

Technically, unutilized escrow funds are to be

returned to NPMs25 years after the applicable date the

funds were placed into the escrow.

Given no payment has reached the 25-year mark,

there isn't empirical evidence as to what percentage of

funds, if any, will ever be returned to NPMs.

Nowto Financial Reporting indications of the

MSA.

While Coalition membersprepared audited

GAAP—compliantfinancial statements, they treat MSA—related

obligations differently for financial reporting purposes.

One member recognizes a MSA—related charge on its income

statement as an expense included in cost of goods sold,

while the other member does not.

y However, regardless of financial reporting

treatment, MSA—relatedobligations are a required condition

for operating in the domestic tobacco producer market.
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These required payments materially dampeneconomic

performance and restrict cash resources available for use in

operating, investing, and financing activities.
Let's first think about internal decisionmakers —

—management. Management uses post—MSAnumbers when

constructing operating budgets, whendetermining whether

sufficient cash is available for newmachinery and

production equipment upgrades, and determining whether

capital can be disbursed to equity holders. Dr. Phillips

and Mr. Smith provided specific examples of this in their

prepared remarks today.

There is also evidence that external

decisionmakers, like existing and potential capital

providers, consider memberfirms’ financial performance

post—MSA. One member firm notes that its current lender

considers "net income after MSApayments" when determining

the amount of available credit to extend. One memberfirm

also notes that during IPOdiscussions, potential equity

investors from representative institutional investment firms

consistently viewed the recurring MSApayment as an expense

regardless of financial reporting treatment, and actually

valued the firm as a multiple of adjusted earnings net of

MSA—related charges.

As MSAfinancial performance appears to be what

is relevant for both internal decisionmaking and external
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decisionmaking, my analyses focus on post—MSAfinancial

metrics.

For brevity, mydiscussion today will focus on

three key financial metrics computed using aggregated CAKC

memberfinancial data. I compare metrics during the import

surge period, again, the first three quarters of 2019,

relative to the pre—importsurge period, the first three

quarters of 2018.

The three financial metrics I focused on are:

Net revenue per carton sold;

Adjusted net profit per carton sold —-"net" is

defied as net revenues less net expenses including the MSA;

Andthen adjusted net profit margin. That is

defined as net revenues less net expenses including the MSA

as a percentage of net revenues. An intuitive way to think

about this metric is for every dollar of net sales earned,

what percentage is left over after all expenses and MSA

charges are considered?

Y Analyses show that during the surge period, in

the aggregate Coalition memberfirms earned materially less

net revenue per carton sold. This is consistent with

membersbeing required to offer more lucrative wholesaler

and retailer rebates in an attempt to maintain market share

during the import surge. These rebates reduce net

revenue dollar for dollar.
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Two, membersearned materially lower adjusted net

profit margin per carton sold. This is due to less net

revenue per carton, as analyses indicate that members‘net

expenses including the MSAon a per—carton basis, remained

relatively flat during these two periods.

The third metric shows that in the aggregate

Coalition memberfirms realized materially lower adjusted

net profit margin. For every dollar of net sales earned,

memberfirms had much less left over after all expenses and

MSAcharges are considered.

Collectively, a decline in these three key

financial metrics can be viewed as consistent with Coalition

membersbeing materially injured, or experiencing a threat

of material injury, during the import surge period.

Nowlooking forward, I don't purport to have a

crystal ball, but if one attempts to extrapolate forward:

If these low—pricedproducts continue to be

imported, Coalition membersare likely to continue to

experience negative financial implications.

A further increase in import volume, or further

decrease in imported product prices, is expected to

exacerbate the speed and intensity of the negative financial

implications for the domestic industry.

Thank you.

MR. PICKARD: Thanks, and this is Dan Pickard of
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Wiley Rein again. To wrap up, I'd like to go through just

someof the major legal issues that are involved in this

case. So again, just to kind of tee up some of these

issues, it's our position that there's a single domestic

like product, essentially coextensive with scope. Imports

have surged over the POI.

Domestic producers have lost market share and

net margins have decreased, that there's an increased -­

there should be an increased focus on behalf of the

Commissionwith regard to cash flow for this industry, and

that the nature of the cigarette industry leaves domestic

producers even more vulnerable to the threat of dumped

imports. g

Specifically, I'd also like to tee up right up

front that we would like to explicitly ask that in the

Appendix C to the staff report, that there would be a table

broken out that indicates income post—MSApayments, because

we think that most accurately reflects the performance of

the domestic industry.

I knowwe're going to be talking a lot about

domestic like product issues today. I would point that all

4th Tier cigarettes share physical characteristics, that

they don't bear the brand or trademark of any companythat's
va participant and member of the MSA,and that they ve got

stem contents greater than ten percent in their tobacco
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blend, and that there are also distinctions in regard to the

packaging and other physical differences in regard to

filters and the actual cigarette paper used for non—4thTier

cigarettes.

I would also point out, this might be

something that we discuss more in answers to questions, is

that the units of sale for a cigarette and what is regulated

by the FDAin large part is the entire package, which does

involve everything from the graphics, the foil and the

wrapping. I think that's important, and I think it's a

distinction that you see from kind of a steel case, where

packaging isn't part of a scope consideration or domestic

like product consideration.

In regard to interchangeability, there's a

considerable amount of publicly—available information

regarding brand loyalty for non—4thTier cigarette. As a

matter of fact there is marketing reports that brands and

cigarettes, brand importance is at a premium for non—4th

Tier cigarettes, and there are even public statements from

non—4thTier producers about the significance of those

brands to the extent that, as an example, a consumer of a

Marlboro whowalks into a store that doesn't offer his

brand, is more likely to walk out of the store and go

someplace else to buy a Marlboro that he is to buy another

product in that store.

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
202-347-3700



49

That is ——it's the inverse for 4th Tier

cigarettes, which are incredibly price sensitive and

consumers readily change between 4th Tier cigarette brands

on the basis of price. There are also distinct channels of

distribution, and I think you've heard someof that in the

testimony this morning, that there are distinct wholesalers

that are dedicated to non—4thTier, and distinct wholesale

channels that are dedicated to 4th Tier.

They're also marketed and sold through those

4th Tiers in different ways that non—4thTiers don't have

the membership incentives or coupon programs that you see

for 4th Tier, for non—4thTier cigarettes. I think

importantly in regard to commonmanufacturing facilities,

there are literally zero facilities in the United States
that manufacture both 4th Tier and non—4thTier. There are

——they are completely distinct facilities, and similarly

there are zero employees in the United States who

manufacturer both 4th Tier and non—4thTier.

Wecould also provide information in the

post—conferencebrief because it's proprietary, that there

are also specific differences in the types of machines that

are used in producing a 4th Tier. On top of it, there are

different production processes, not least of which is

non—4thTier producers are essentially integrated producers.

They contracted with or grow their own tobacco, and that‘s
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integrated all the waythrough to their cigarette

manufacturing, which does not exist for 4th Tier producers.

And then I don't think anybody's seriously

going to dispute that there's not a difference between the

prices in 4th Tier and non—4thTier, and I think you're

going to hear a lot about that today, and that is also to

the extent that there are any open questions about that. We

can easily supplement the record with that and include that

in our post—conferencebrief. So that‘s domestic like

product issues.

In regard to the major conditions of

competition that we talked about, there are the issues

connected with the fact that domestic 4th Tier producers are

also NPMsunder the industry or under the SMA. They are a

distinct industry, and this is ——the importance to this

especially for purposes of the injury analysis I would say

is high, that there are such significant annual or

quarterly payments into the escrow amounts that get locked

up for 25 years that the Commission, it would be appropriate

for the Commissionto evaluate the effect of imports in

light of that relevant condition of competition. '

More specifically, look at what is the

financial performance of the domestic industry after they've

been required to make those escrow payments.

Also, regionality is a huge issue here. To be
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clear, we have not pled this case as a regional analysis.

But it is a relevant condition of competition, that what

you're going to see is KT&Gessentially starting its

operation in the middle of the United States in Oklahoma.

There are ——because of how the MSAis implemented, the

Missouri market is particularly of importance to the

domestic industry, and you see the first maybe

manifestations of material injury in the core part of the

market, and we'll talk also about the effects of having to

lower prices in Missouri for the domestic industry to be

able to maintain its profitability, but which cameat

decreased revenues.

And then also at KT&Gmoves out throughout the

country, howthat is evidence of both material injury and is

clearly supportive of threat of material injury. So volume,

again as I said in my opening statement, I don't think

anybodyis going to dispute that the official import

statistics and I'll limit volumediscussions to just the

official import statistics since we've got such a limited

factual record but I'm happyto discuss similarities.

The absolute volume of imports, as I said, 2.8

million cigarettes ——I'm sorry, 2.8 billion cigarettes from

Korea in just the first nine months of 2019. Also, the

significant increase of 52.6 percent, and while market share

is proprietary, I would suggest fully consistent with ITC
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practice. The market share gained by subject imports is

significant, and subject imports are continuing to surge, so

there should be no doubt about that.

So obviously the pricing product data is BPI.

So I indicated in my opening statements that the average

unit value from the official import statistics are probably

more probative in this case or of more probative value in

this case than maybein a traditional case, and that's due

in part to a couple of different things.

One, you‘ve got a clean HTSnumber, meaning

that everything covered by that HTSnumber are subject

merchandise, and the fact that cigarette pricing is linked

and that's a pack of full—flavored cigarettes as comparedto

lOO's or Kings are all priced at the same level. So what

that allows you to do is kind of take a look at what happens

with average unit values for imports.

It also has the added bonus of there are

multiple levels of taxes involved and rebates involved in

these programs. So this kind of gives you a fundamental

look at import volumes or import values, excuse me, and you

see the significant decrease over the POI, a decrease of 29

percent. The evidence of record that is proprietary is I

think you start to see more negative effects of imports at

the same time that imports are surging.

Importantly, so first off, not infrequently
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petitioners comein and they say imports are the low price

leader, and then we have a little bit of a battle back and

forth as far as whether imports are really the low price

leader. Here, this is a little bit morestraightforward.

If you see in the highlighted part below, KT&Grefers to

itself as the low price leader. Also, for purposes of

domestic like product analysis, I'm not suggesting that you

would conflate what foreign operations do as compared to

U.S. operations.

y But in regard to whether there really is kind

of a 4th Tier products if products are held out that way, I

would note that KT&Galso highlights its products and refers

to them as 4th Tier products in their advertising materials.

I'm going to start to wrap up pretty quickly so we can get

to answers to questions.

There's clearly evidence of price suppression

and price depression. Clearly, this is Business Proprietary

Information. But you're going to hear from further

testimony today we have a considerable amount of other

documentary evidence that demonstrates the underselling by

imports. I think the questionnaire responses also further

confirm that subject imports are highly interchangeable,

which only further supports the importance of price.

So the evidence of material injury, among

others, is viewedin low capacity utilization rates,
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decreasing average unit values, declining capital

expenditures, decreasing operating and net profit levels and

evidence of confirmed lost sales. And as I ——to really

start to wrap up, as I indicated in my opening statement,

this might even be a stronger case in regard to threat of

material injury. Clearly what's happened so far is put the

domestic industry in a vulnerable spot.

You've heard Mr. Smith testify in regard to,

for example, the failed IPO that was due in large part to

price effects in the market caused by the Koreans, and some

of the Business Proprietary Information regard to capacity,

and other evidence in Korea I think is further supportive of

a threat of material injury argument, not least of which is

the fact that KT&Gis huge. They are the fifth largest

cigarette producer in the world.

So and as we've talked about that KT&Gis

spreading nationwide, again in regard to whether these are

really referred to as 4th Tier, KT&Geven refers to them as

4th Tier. In regard to whether there are low—priced

leaders, even KT&Gindicates that they're a low price

leader, and in regard to nowshipping or selling throughout

the country, even KT&Gindicates that they're now in at

least 48 different states.

So in conclusion, imports of 4th Tier

cigarettes have materially injured the U.S. market. You've
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seen the significance. Wesee it both reflected in the

official import statistics and I wouldsuggest other

evidence of record is supportive of an increase on an

absolute basis and on a market tier basis.

We've got price effects, we've got negative

impact and we've got compelling evidence in regard to

threat. With that, that concludes our direct presentation.

We'll be happy to answer any questions that you have.

MS. CHRIST: Thank you very much. We'll now

turn to staff questions and I would like to just remind in

response to the questions to state your name and

affiliation; particularly, as we bounce back and forth to

different Respondents. It's very helpful for the Court

Reporter. Thank you. And we'll start with the I

Investigator, Larry Jones.

MR. JONES: Good morning everyone. Lawrence

Jones, Office of Investigations. Thanks for coming today

and for all your testimony and your presentation.

The first thing I would ask is just basically

what's going on with the ——there's only one of the

Petitioner firms here today. There's no representatives

from Cheyenne. Is there any reason why there's no one here

from Cheyenne to answer our questions?

MR. PICKARD: Yes, I'll be happy to answer any

questions from Cheyenne, either today or in the
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post—conferencebrief, but, in part, I think it's witness

management. We've got a pretty full panel as it is, but no

real particular reason beyondthat.

MR. JONES: Okay. So, in regard to that, in the

petition there are four firms that are listed publicly as

domestic producers. Andof those firms, I can state safely,

there are, ——listed in the petition, it's Cheyenne,

Xcaliber, and then Native Trading, and Dasol. Is there any

particular reason why Dasol and Native Trading have not

joined with the petitioning firms? Andalso in relation to

that question, there's a firm that went out of business in

2019 as SMplans. Is there any reason why they have not

attended or they're not a participant in the petition?

MR. PICKARD: We, obviously, put together as

large a petition as possible and we invite all domestic

producers. In regard to Dasol and Native Trading, in regard

to why they're not supportive, I think you would have to ask

them. In regard to S&M,although it's a little bit of

speculation, I think the reason whythey're not involved in

the case is because they're out of business.

MR. JONES: Okay. So, the one question I had

was going through the petition I noticed ——this is BPI, so

this is information that doesn't have to be revealed, but

basically, production in terms of domestic production it

varied in terms of estimates of howbig the domestic
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production industry was. For example, one company, for

example, have 25 percent ——I mean these aren't actual

figures, just hypothetical ones 4- another have 25 percent.

That was listed in the petition at one point and then one

of the statements from one of the actual company

representatives listed completely different figures and so I

guess this confusion is ——and this can be addressed

obviously post—conference, but why such varying you know

estimates for domestic production in terms of how much one

companyhas compared to another. It doesn't seem like

there's a solid grasp on howmuch is being produced.

MR. PICKARD: So, obviously, we'll provide the

specifics in the post—conferencebrief. I think I would

maybequibble with the characterization as far as, yes,

there are differences in the estimates, but I wouldn't say

these differences are particularly significant. So, when

you were talking a look at obviously a industry participant

and they knowwhat their share is and they've got a pretty

good feel for what their competitor ——domestic competitor's

production is and you've got industry experts out there who

also provide sworn affidavits I would say that they're all

in the sameballpark, but there's not perfect knowledge, but

we can tease that out more in the post—conference brief, but

I think that really goes to kind of a standing issue for

Commercemore than anything else.
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MR. JONES: Okay, thank you for that. And just

turning to Xcaliber, going on their website looking around,

it's ——correct me if I'm wrong, but the company was founded

in 2001 or 2002 ——that time period ——and what I noticed

there were 15 distinct plans. Are they all classified as 4th

tier cigarettes or would they be ——any of them be

classified in another tier?

MR. TAYLOR: So, you are correct. We were

founded in 2001. If I rememberright, our first sale may

have been not until 2002. The brands vary. They're not all

cigarette brands. That said, all the cigarette brands we

make are 4th tier.

MR. JONES: Thank you. And just based on that,

going on the website, there was something I noticed in

particular. It looks like there were at least four states

that Xcaliber does not sell in. They include Wyoming,

Alaska, Hawaii, and pretty much all of NewEngland. What

was the reason or how come those states are listed as

non—participants ——or not non—participants, but why aren't

there any sales there?

MR. ESTES: At this point, we sell or we're

licensed to sell in all but one state and that's Wyoming.

We've chosen not to go into Wyomingbecause of regulatory

issues there that aren't favorable to MPMsor 4th tier

companies.
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MR. JONES: So, on the website how come there

are all these states blocked off; particularly, NewEngland?

Is there a reason doing that?

MR. ESTES: I have a feeling we just haven't

updated our website in a little while; something we probably

need to look at.

MR. JONES: Thank you. And also, one question

regarding actual production in terms of what percent of

production is cigars comparedto cigarettes and as far as

manufacturing howis that allocated out?

MR. SMITH: We do make filtered cigars and you

roll your owntobacco. It's very immaterial compared to the

cigarette volume of our business and those products are made

on other machines within the organization or hand—bagged

within manufacturing. And those are very immaterial

compared to our cigarette volume.

MR. JONES: What percentage would you estimate

that at being if you had to make an estimate?

MR. SMITH: That's proprietary.

MR. JONES: Thank you. And also, this is a

question more towards Cheyenne. I don't know if you can

answer this with them not being here, but going on their

website it listed them having export sales. I just wanted

to find out exactly howmuch they're exporting. And

obviously, this might be business proprietary, but whoare
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they exporting to?

MR. PICKARD: Sure, we'll be happy to answer -­

I agree with you. Again, I agree with you that's probably

proprietary information and we'll include it in the

conference brief.

MR. JONES: Also, one question regarding

customer preferences in the trends. So, we've heard a lot

about there's not really ——for 4th tier cigarettes there's

not a whole lot of customer preferences. A lot of times -­

correct me if I'm wrong here, but somebody will buy ——they

have no problem buying an edge filled or others, just

because it's cheaper and it's something that they have that

they can smoke, for a better term. What effect does that

have on import trends; particularly, we look at this ——you

knowis it something like, okay, someone doesn't care and if

they don't really mind what type of cigarette it is what

effect do you see on that if they're just like just give me

whatever you have in the store. I don't know what someone

would say in terms of that, but I'm just kind of ——you know

clue me in on you know how would that affect import trends

and also you guys, domestically?

MR. PICKARD: Again, why don't I start it off

and then I'll kick it over to Jay or Derick. I think in

regard to kind of theoretically the question whenproducts

are more price sensitive, right, if that's ——if price is a
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very important factor, I think that allows, as a general

rule, imports to access a market easier,

really what consumers are looking for is

price—baseddecision, to the extent that

on a lower basis, that lower price basis

easier access to the marketplace. And I

right? So, if

really kind of a

imports can compete

that allows them

think that's

exactly what's been borne out in regard to the evidence of

record.

As to the official imports statistics and

otherwise is as imports decrease in price they grab

increased sales and they grab increase market. But I know

——yeah, sure.

MR. TAYLOR: So, the words ——and I hate to put

it in your mouth, what they're looking for because we know

it very ——more familiar with it is a consumer comes in,

they say give me your cheapest and 4th tier it's solely

about price and that is what drives the decision. Were not

doing the customer incentives and you knowhaving spent a

lot of moneyon brand equity and building a brand fourth

tier it is solely about price and that's

consumer says when they come in.

usually what the

MR. SMITH: You know I'd like to add to what

Derick said on that and I think that it's quite clear. If

any of you were in a certain gas station, quick trip,

supermarket, store that sells these low,
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cigarettes, you can watch and see that if you stand there

for 10 minutes that the people that are coming in that are

buying in this category are saying give me the lowest you

have and not even looking at what the brand or what the

packageis or what it is. It is all price sensitivity that

they're looking for.

I've seen it myself, personally, from that

standpoint and been in the market to see that. And even

with the situation with ——you know KT&Gis going to say

that they are the lowest price everywhere, even on their

website. That's what you're also seeing when you are in

these stores that have these brands as well. Thank you.

MR. JONES: Thank you. And I think that leads

to the next question I had; particularly, in the petition on

page 12 you indicated there was some talk about some

incentives or a lack thereof in terms of marketing

strategies. Whattype of marketing strategies have 4th tier

cigarette manufacturers employed?

MR. PICKARD: I'll tee it up. So, the point in

the petition was that 4th tier is distinct from non—4thtier

in that you don't see ——there's a distinction in regard to

kind of the advertisements, coupons, customer incentives

that are used in non—4thtier as compared to the 4th tier.

I don't know; Joe, do you want to address kind

of more what you see from kind of non—4thtier incentives
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that aren't done here?

MR. NICHOLAS:-Just to be clear, you want me to

elaborate on the differences between non—4thtier and 4th

tier regarding ——yes, typically, the non—4thtier companies

market to consumers through trade ads and things like that

and we do not.

MR. JONES: And in terms of ——and this is also

in the petition. It's on page 15. This is about

regionality. So, you indicated there was some degree of

regionality. Andin that regard, this includes mentioning

of the central region of the United States; particularly,

Oklahoma, Missouri ——that region. And what I noticed was

there are 40 states that the Korean cigarettes go to and so

the question is was there something ——I talked to a couple

of companies on the phone about, without giving out that

information, but just trying to figure out. So, there were

four states that did not sign the MSAand of those four

states ——correct me if that's wrong ——there's three of

them. It's Florida, Texas, and Mississippi. There's

another one.

So, are these showing up in these four states?

This is something that I'm still trying to figure out and if

they aren't showingup in those four states, to what effect?

And the reason I ask that is because Dasol is located -­

they're manufacturing out of Florida, so what effect does
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that have on, not just you guys, but the domestic industry

in terms of what you see coming from Korean cigarettes?

MR. PICKARD: Again, Dan Pickard from Wiley Rein.

I'll start off. So, yes, in this quarter area, we see, at

kind of the beginning of the period of investigation,

imports overwhelming focused into this middle region,

Oklahoma, Missouri and surrounding states. And then there's

evidence that they've started, KT&G,has started to move

nationwide. And I think we can supplement with some

additional kinda documentaryevidence that this includes

both MSAstates and previously settled states that we're

seeing significant increases in imports from KT&G,for

example, into Texas and Florida. So that's clearly going to

impact Dasol.

And it's ——I apologize if maybe I wasn't as

clear as I wanted to be in my direct presentation. VIthink

that's a large part of our threat argument is that where

imports first comein, we see the most negative effects,

kind of in that geographic region. Andwe're not saying

that other producers aren't damagedby that, but some of the

most probative evidence in regard to causation is strongest

there. And then as the imports continue to move out, that

only further magnifies the threat as they continue to move

into one or more markets throughout the U.S. That being

said, didn't knowif you wanted to add anything in addition
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to? Sounds like I got one.

MR. JONES: Thanks, Dan. And this is regarding

the two firms during the period of investigation that shut

down. I believe it's Sandia Tobacco out of NewMexico, and

S&MBrands in Virginia. This is on Page 23 of the petition,

sorry, I'm talking too close. This was on Page 23 of the

petition. I

And what I noticed was, I looked at——there's a

news article, I believe it was included in Exhibit 21 of the

petition. This was regarding what S&MBrands actually

produced. So these recently went out of business March,

2019. The firm, based on what I was reading, not only in

the exhibit, but also online, they were producing about 2.8

billion cigarettes a year. That's what was estimated, so

we're 2.8 billion in terms of cartons, or actually howthe

cartons they were producing, I could do the math real

quick, but I don't wanna waste your time.

So the one thing I was gonna ask was, so that was

based on what I read there. And then also, based on

Excaliber's website, it cited about 40 million cigarettes a

day, if that's correct. That's what I read on EXcaliber's

website. They were producing 40 million a day, which

equates to about 10 billion cigarettes a year. So when you

look at this, we see two companies that went out of

business during the period of investigation, but they could
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be, you know, Virginia and NewMexico.

So, there's a bunch of Customers for those

brands, particularly recently, that, you know, for the S&M

Brands, it seems like they produced a good bit. Where did

they migrate through, in terms of cigarettes? Like, did

they just start buying this? Are they just shift over to

Edgefield? What exactly did ——what do customers do now

that those two, those less—offered domestic cigarettes?

MR. PICKARD:Sure. So I'm gonna ask Jay to chime

in. But I think your question touches on an interesting

legal issue that in previous ITC cases, there have been

questions regarding survivor bias, that is, so the extent

that imports kill off U.S. manufacturers, other remaining

U.S. manufacturers may get a slight uptick in business as a

result, which can be somewhatcounterintuitive to say that

the slight increase in business for a domestic industry that

came as a result of one of the domestic producers being

killed off in part by imports, sometimesis cited as

evidence of a lack of injury, if that makes sense?

And that's why people have said the Commission

should pay attention to survivor bias, that whencertain

U.S. producers are impaired or shuttered as a result of

imports, any increase in the performance of the remaining

U.S. producers shouldn't be considered a lack of injury.

That being said, we talked about this a little bit in regard
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to how much KT&Gpicked up from S&Mwhen they went out of

business. And I know, to the extent that there's been an

uptick in some of Excaliber's sales due to S&Mgoing out of

business. That's a little proprietary, but Jay, I didn't

knowif you wanted to talk about it at a higher level.

MR. SMITH: Talking at a high level here is that,

you know, we believe that there's a slight uptick in the 4th

Tier market. There might be a slight uptick that we've

gained from those companies going out of business. But with

the surge of imports that you see, we believe that all that

went to KT&G. '

And to expand on that, even some of the volume

that we may have received from that, you'd expect, you know,

net prices to maintain, and I'd say net prices declined. So

we know KT&Gcame in with lower prices to take that volume,

so we believe that they took just about all or the majority

of that volume from those two companies.

MR. JONES: Thank you. This is regarding, and

it's a similar trend or similar topic for employmenttrends.

So just based on you guys, Excaliber's employmenttrends, if

you can describe to me your employment trends, so what you

would see in terms of foreshadowing as well in the domestic

industry.

I guess the one thing I would ask is, and this is

a lack of familiarity with the cigarette production process
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good for what we see on the screen today. Is there any new

technology that is out, particularly automation, robotics,

anything like that, that would render someof these

positions, production—relatedpositions obsolete or is there

any, you know, incentive to go to these types of technology?

Is that something that's on the horizon and it's happening?

And to what extent?

MR. SMITH: This is Jay Smith, Excaliber. I

believe there are two questions there that you've asked.

And the first one is dealing with employmentdata, which I'm

gonna say that's proprietary. And the second one dealt with

innovation, I believe, and the possibilities of innovation.

Youknow, cigarettes, 4th Tier, are highly

regulated by the FDA,and there's nothing you can change

from that cigarette product. There's a ruling——andEric

knows more about this——I'm not at the highest level——is that

the ruling with the FDAof having the same products from

2007 equivalency is that there's really no innovation from

the cigarette standpoint.

Froman equipment standpoint, I'm sure that

there's always, of course, innovation. But of course with

our cash flow situation and the low prices of KT&G'sin the

market declining are net prices. The cash flow's not there

to try to look at, improve, develop, design and increase

efficiencies within our manufacturing processes at this
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point.

MR. PICKARD: Just to follow up, this is Dan

Pickard. Again, it raises an interesting question that

maybeI'll ask Jay to expand upon this a little bit, too.

There's always efforts to increase efficiencies, right?

Obviously, all U.S. producers want to do so.

But we were talking about the nature of R&Din

this industry, whichis a little different than, frankly,

the majority of cases that I've dealt with, in that there's

required R&Djust to stay FDAcompliance. And then there's

the R&Dthat a company wants to do in an effort to try and

be as efficient, lower their costs as possible.

And I don't know, Jay, how comfortable you are

going into maybe some of the specifics, but in some of our

conversations, Excaliber's talked about the idea that there

are R&Dexpenses that you have to do, even if now is not a

great time, in order to stay compliant with the law -—maybe

this is a better question for Eric, quite frankly, and

sometimes that comes at the cost, because there's only so

much dollars left over, from the R&Dthat you want to be

doing for your business. Anything that you'd like to add?

MR.ESTES: Eric Estes, Excaliber International.

Dan's right, that we do have to invest larger sums of money

for a long period of time, and do research specifically.

The FDArequires us to prove that all of our current
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products by SKUare substantially equivalent to a product in

the market in 2007.

As they request that data, we have to go in and

pull very specific scientific information, either through

testing or through our vendors, to get that information. We

don't have a choice but to do that. If we fail to provide

that data to the FDA, then sure as KT&Gcould put us out of

business, the FDAcould, too.

MR. JONES: So, one question, follow up regarding

that. So is there any comparative advantage or any

advantage that the Korean manufacturers might have in terms

of production that would make their production processes

more efficient than yours?

MR. ESTES: We're not familiar with KT&G‘s

production facilities. We've never seen them in Korea. We

just don't know.

MR. SMITH: Jay Smith, Excaliber. I will tell

you that we do knowthat they have a significant amount of

capacity within their manufacturing operations.

MR. JONES: Thank you. And this goes to a

similar trend on the topic of capacity utilization. Dueto

the low capacity utilization in your presentation and just

trying to find out, what goes on with such, I wanna say

socially, but what would you consider a good capacity

utilization rate? And where you're at now and where you
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wannabe, and say, hypothetically, if you're at half, 50%,

is that where you wanna be? Or where would you like to be

and where you're at now? Without disclosing too much PBI.

MR.SMITH: I'll tell you this. I'm not getting

into capacity numbers and where we would like to ——oh,

sorry, Jay Smith with Excaliber. I'm not gonna get into

capacity numbers and where we should be and how we compare

to others in the market from that standpoint. But I will

tell you that the U.S. domestic manufacturers have the

capacity to produce all the 4th Tier, I should say the 4th

Tier U.S. domestic manufacturers have the capacity to

produce all the 4th Tier cigarettes in the U.S. from a

capacity standpoint.

MR. PICKARD: And we can also, Mr. Jones, Dan

Pickard again from Wiley Rein, we can give you more specific

data in regard to that from ——in the press conference

brief, obviously their targeted capacity utilization rates

the companies treat as proprietary. But we've got some data

points that we think might be of interest to you as far as

historically someof the high capacity utilization rates,

and kind of where we're at now.

MR. JONES: Thank you. And this goes to more a

regulatory question and what you guys perceive being a

trend. So I would say a safe number would say smokers

decline about 5%a year and this is, from what I've heard,
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that's a conservative number. And this is from the

researches and the phone calls I've talked with some

cigarette companies. And also there's, we have an aging

population here, and there's nownew laws out there to

purchase tobacco, I think it's 21 nownationwide.

So, you know, these three things combined, a

decline in smokers, an aging population and now, we see, you

know, a new age requirement that's 21. What long—term

plans, or howdo we see this affecting the viability of your

guys‘ companyand the petitioners?

MR. PICKARD: Dan Pickard. Why don't I start

this off again, and then I'll kick it over to one of the

industry participants.

I think you're right. Someof the studies from

CDCtraditionally showeddecreasing cigarette rates, and

that has been a trend since at least 1998, since the signing

of the MSA. Some of the information in regard to ADCfor

fourth—yearcigarettes specifically I think is probably

under the APO,but it's essentially flat.

So if your question is, in light of flat or

decreasing demand, what's that ——how does that bode for the

company, how does that bode for the industry, one, I think

potentially it makes for a more vulnerable industry. And

certainly increases in market share or increases in supply

of unfairly priced imports in a flat or a decreasing market
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are even more injurious than in a growing market.

But I would say, even if you have a slight uptick

in ADC,what you would still continue to see is a large

surge coming in from Korea, which only contributes to

vulnerability and threat on a going—forwardbasis.

MR. JONES: Thank you. This is a follow—up to

that. So in terms of the new requirement for the age of 21

to purchase tobacco, this is kind of ——you've somewhat

answeredthe question, but just to find out a little bit

more, is the 18 to 20 age range crucial for new smokers, and

for tobacco users? Particularly like is this a windowthat

is necessary to reach newsmokers, particularly because if

the age requirement is 18 it would be, I won't say it's

safe to say, but there's probably going to be somepeople

starting at 16, l7, and then by the time they're 21 they've

been smoking for 5 years, I'm just asking is this going to

affect your industry substantially?

MR.ESTES: Eric Estes, Xcaliber International.

Statistically you see the 18 to 21-year-old smokers were

initiating on the marqueefirst tier brands. Those are

usually Marlboro, Camel, Newport. I think the CDCsaid in

2016 that 62 percent of the market was controlled by those

three brands, and that's also where most of the kids are

initiating.
Nobodyis initiating smoking on a 4th Tier
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cigarette; 4th Tier is strictly for prices of smokers, and

not people that are interested in kind of the status of a

lst Tier brand.

MR. JONES: Thank you. And I just have one last

question for now. This is about official import stats. So

we look at these, and you mentioned that official import

stats are a pretty reliable measureof 4th Tier cigarettes.

Just out of curiosity and from what you've obviously seen,

there's two point I noticed about the official import stats,

one is the question is howmuch of the actual non-4th Tier

comesin under the official import stats, if any at all.

Andthen also, just looking at this, it seems

like Canada is a larger importer, anyone from Canada than

there were actually on non—subject imports from Canada and

howit affects your industry.

MR. PICKARD: Sure. So ——Dan Pickard from Wiley

Rein. I'll start off, again. So I think your question

breaks downinto two parts. As far as the official import

statistics for the Korean data, we believe ——and I think

the evidence supports ——that 100 percent of that is 4th

Tier cigarettes.

And then the second part of your question is, in

regard to the other non—Koreansources, what percentage of

that is 4th Tier cigarettes. Andwebelieve it's

essentially zero. There was one Canadian producer of 4th
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Tier cigarettes that has essentially exited the market, and

it appears that essentially entirely that CanadianvolumeI

believe is Phillip Morris, but I'll ——which is a non—4th

Tier product ——but I'll see if Derick wants to add a

little to that.

MR. TAYLOR:Yeah, Derick Taylor, Xcaliber. Just

to echo what Dan said, yes, everything from Korea is in the

4th Tier segment of our industry. The Canadian producer he

was talking about I believe was GRE, and over time they've

slowly withered away.

l It's myunderstanding that, yes, it's either a

premium or even an alter—premium that's coming from Canada

from one of the majors.

MR. JONES: Thank you, and just one more

question. Just based on some of the witnesses who are here,

this is about non—subjectcigarettes, or non—subject imports

of 4th Tier cigarettes also, and that's about cigarettes

from Paraguay. What effect, and what volumes have you seen

coming in, in particular the one brand, coming in from

Paraguay? Are they affecting your sales? And what have

you seen in terms of that?

MR. ESTES: Eric Estes, Xcaliber. “The Premiere

brand maybe listed in a numberof state directories. I do

not think that they have any significant sales volumes.

MR. JONES: Thank you. I don't have any other
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questions for now.

MS. CHRIST: Thank you. We will now turn to

Michael Haldenstein, the attorney.

MR. HALDENSTEIN:Michael Haldenstein, the Office

of the General Counsel. Thank you for coming in this

morning.

I have some questions about like product. I was

wondering if you feel that the MSAagreement, if that has a

major effect on the analysis? Does being a signatory, or a

nonparticipating member,affect the like product analysis?

And I was thinking maybe it would affect the channels of

distribution, or the pricing.

MR. PICKARD: So it definitely affects the

domestic like product analysis, but not as ——not as

immediately apparent under the traditional six—factor test

as you kind of dig into it.

So it's really that kind of status under the MSA

is kind of further supportive of the fact that they are

separate products, and separate industries. So most

definitely what you see is the NPMsto ——under the MSAare

the 4th Tier producers.

Nowis that kind of a traditional analysis under

the six prongs? No, but then it starts to go to your point,

Mr. Haldenstein, in regard to kind of consumer and producer

perceptions in that there are kind of clearly identified
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brands that kind of fall under the first tier, and they are

generally from the original participating members. Andthen

you get second and third tier brands that are also

coincident with subsequent participating members. And then

your NPMsare your fourth tier producers.

Nowwe're not making an argument necessarily that

the status under the MSAis part of kind of what the

Commissiontraditionally looks at for the six factors, but I

think it is supportive in regard to the idea that these

really do operate as separate industries. And, that it

further supports fourth tiers whoare identified as a

separate industry and whohave a separate legal status under

the documents.

And I think I would make a difference. There is

a distinction between your legal status under the MSAwhich

isn't a physical characteristic, for example. But clearly

identifiable brands that are ownedby a first or third tier

producer is a physical characteristic. It's a brand, or

it's a trademark that is included on a product, which is a

physical bright—line difference between those who do not own

those brands.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. So does that fully

explain why all the non—participating membersare only in

the fourth tier? Is that correct?

MR. PICKARD: That's correct. Only ——NPMs only
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makefourth tier cigarettes, and in the United States 4th

Tier cigarettes are only made by NPMs.

MR. HALDENSTEIN:Do you view the packaging as an

important distinction in terms of physical characteristics

for the purchaser? WhenI looked at the cartons of

cigarettes on line, they looked like other cigarettes.

There didn't seem to be an obvious distinction. And you

mentioned that the FDAregulates all -­

MR. BURCH:Could you please speak a little

louder?

MR. PICKARD: Sure. So I'll start off, and maybe

I'll turn it over to Eric from there. So I think really

whenyou start talking about very bright lines for purposes

of the domestic industry definition, which is different to a

certain extent than some of the scope language, but the

bright line is 10 percent stems or more for the domestic

like product, and the brand and trademark.

But on top of that, there are additional physical

characteristic differences. The filters are one of them,

cigarette papers are one of them, and there are also two

differences in regard to the packaging that are also

included.

What you will see with non—4thTier is frequently

a rounded corner inside the package. You'll also see

non—4thTier stamped or an embossed aluminum foil that
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covers the name. There are additional physical

characteristics that are generally supportive.

Andthis is what I'm going to actually ask Eric

to jump in on, in that all of that is regulated by the FDA.

In a different case, you wouldn't think about rebar, right?

Youwouldn't think about the container that rebar was in as

being relevant to kind of the domestic like product

analysis, or the scope, at least to the best of my

knowledge.

Here it's different because all of that is

regulated by the FDA. And the unit of sale is essentially

the pack, or a collection of the packs in a carton. And

maybeEric can talk a little bit about the extent that the

packs are actually regulated, which I think is further

supportive of what we're trying to suggest, which goes to

your question.

MR. ESTES: Eric Estes, Xcaliber. Mr. Pickard is

right, that the product regulated by the FDAexpands beyond

the cigarette to also the packaging. Wehave gone through

the substantial equivalence process I believe 36 times over

the last lO years. And in those cases, of course they want

to knowwhat the individual components consist of, from

tobacco blend to paper, to tipping paper, to filter, to

adhesives. They want to knowall that.

But they've also expanded that analysis beyond
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the cigarette itself to the foil, to the inner box of the

package, the outer box of the package, and even the tear

tape and cellophane wrapper. So we're regulated from the

very beginning of the cigarette really to everything that

the consumers can hold in their hands.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. So would you say

the regulation is different for the 4th Tier cigarettes, or

other cigarettes, other tiers have to face the same

regulation in terms of packaging, and warnings, and all.

MR. ESTES: Are you talking specifically ——Eric

Estes, I'm sorry ——are you talking specifically by the FDA?

Or are you also ——

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Yes, the FDA.

MR. ESTES: Okay, by the FDAI think that every

manufacturer of a cigarette is going to have to do the same

analysis. The difference for 4th Tier is we can't depend on

internal abilities to do that. Wedo have Dr. Phillips

inhouse. Wedo have some basic instrumentation inhouse.

But we do not have the ability to do all testing inhouse.

We'll have to send that testing out to a number of labs in

the United States to do that kind of testing, a very great

expense. The bigger manufacturers may not have to do that.

To even test, you'll see that they have dedicated testing

machines, makers like Worshan and Slide. Xcaliber would

have to shut downproduction to actually run test products
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to build it out for testing purposes.

So I think everybody is regulated in the same

manner, but the effects themselves are very different

depending on whether you're a 4th Tier manufacturer or

manufacturing in a different Tier.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. Reading the

Petition and the scope, I was just going to ask about the

stem count. That seems like it was an important distinction

for the tobacco, and I was just wondering if this is

something that purchasers are aware of, and howthat affects

the taste of the cigarette.

MR. PICKARD: Sure. Whydon't I start it off

and to the extent that Dr. Phillips would like to follow up,

yeah. That ten percent stem content is an important bright

line, particularly for purposes of the domestic like product

and what I think you'll hear Dr. Phillips testify is, every

cigarette that they manufacture has more than a ten percent

stem content in their tobacco blend, and that the majors

don't.

Andthen yes, there's a correlation between

the quantity of stems and the quality of the product and

consumer perceptions and that goes to issues in regard to

like smoothness, and now I'm out of my avenue so I'm going

to turn it over to Jesse.

DR. PHILLIPS: Good morning. There we go.
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Jesse Phillips, Xcaliber. So I want to start by saying that

a lot of the breakdown of our product is going to be

proprietary, but we can draw that line on the percent stem.

The 4th Tier manufacturers will produce with a tobacco blend

with greater than ten percent stem, whereas the non—4thTier

will typically not do that, due to the fact that they do

perform at a more premium level.

< Taste, I can't talk to individuals’ tastes

because that's different from person to person. But quality

is very different between the 4th Tier and the non~4th Tier

when it comes to the tobacco blend. '

MR. PICKARD: Which I think goes to your kind

of fundamental ——I'm sorry, Dan Pickard again ——questions

in regard to consumer perceptions, why consumers view 4th

Tier different than for example a premium, because it's in

someof the literature that we've seen they talk about a

different smokingexperience or differences in regard to the

smoothness of the smoke.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. So would you say

that the major cigarette would like burn better because they

have fewer stems, or is that not ——is that incorrect?

DR. PHILLIPS: Jesse Phillips, Xcaliber. We

don't routinely practice testing on cigarettes performedin

a different industry, on cigarettes produced by other

manufacturers so I can't answer that. But we can I'm sure
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look into putting something about that in our

post—conference brief.

‘ MR. PICKARD: And Mr. Haldenstein, we can

provide additional information. Yeah, I think there are -­

I forget your exact words. You used something about burn

differently. But I think the industry talks about a

difference in draw if I get that correctly, and we can

provide some additional information, you know. See, I did

use the term correctly.

Yeah, that there are differences in the draw

from when you have premium tobacco, non—4th Tier tobacco as

compared to 4th Tier tobacco.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. So would you say

that the quality of tobacco is the major difference between

the 4th Tier and the others?

DR. PHILLIPS: Jesse Phillips. The quality of

tobacco is just one of manydifferences between the 4th Tier

and non—4th Tier.

MR. PICKARD: Dan Pickard, follow—up, right.

So obviously tobacco is huge. The amount of stems

specifically whenwe're talking about quality are greater or

less than ten, but there are also other different fiscal

characteristics between them, including the experience

connected with having a single element filter as compared to

a multi—componentfilter, and other differences that I know
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someof this gets pretty close to proprietary.

But I have a feeling that we'll be asking you

to rate it, the best like product analysis and answers to

questions, and we'll be briefing that fully.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: I saw in the petition you

had some other categories of cigarettes. Wouldyou say

that's sort of a continuumof products, or is that

over—simplifying it? The petition at page 12 you talk about

premiumbranded discounts, subgeneric, private label and

then 4th Tier cigarettes.

MR. PICKARD: Right. So I think that's

synonymouswith lst Tier, 2nd Tier, 3rd Tier and 4th Tier,

and we've taken the position that 4th Tier, that it's not a

continuum of products from lst to 4th, that 4th is its own

distinct product and industry. In regard to where 1st ends

and 2nd ends or 3rd to lst, all we know is kind of the

bright line between 4th and others, and which I suppose in

its ownwayis also further supportive of the fact that it

its ownindustry and that we're not knowledgeable or

involved in the distinctions between, for example, lst and

2nd. » A

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. If the

Commissionviews it as a quality difference, would you say

that that's a sufficient basis for defining the product as a

separate like product?
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MR. PICKARD: No, I think what I would say -­

Dan Pickard again. I would say it's a physical measurable

difference in characteristics, right, that ten percent has

——is a bright line and it's a physical difference. Now

does that also mean that there are going to be quality

difference that comealong with those differences? ’Yeah,

absolutely.

But our argument isn't that hey, this is more

subjective. We're asking for a domestic. Weare not asking

for a domestic like product on something kind of more

nebulous like a quality difference. But I think it's

relevant in regard to, for example, the physical

characteristic of ten percent that has a flow—oneffect that

there's a different quality experience.

And similarly, I think it might go most ——it

might be most relevant in regard to the traditional six

factor test in regard to consumerperceptions, that the

consumers perceive these to be different products and that

is also a function of quality. But we're not arguing that

quality per se is the bright line, if that helps.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. Turning to the

interchangeability, you said the other tiers of cigarettes

aren't interchangeable with 4th Tier cigarettes. WhenI

read your discussion, it seemedmostly based on the price

distinction. Is that all you wouldsay it is?
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MR. PICKARD: No. Actually, we'll supplement

——this is Dan Pickard again from Wiley Rein. We'll

supplement this more in our post—conferencebrief. It's

more than that. It's that there's a lack of

interchangeability in the non—4thTier due in part to the

importance of brands, and we'll provide some kind of

additional information that talks about the fact that people

don't switch brands from non—4thTier to 4th Tier, that that

——when I first started thinking about this, it would have

been understandable to think like well, they're cigarettes.

They'll just be interchangeable, right? They both smoke.

But that's not actually howthe market works

or how these products work, that you'll have ——and we'll

bring in someadditional literature. But as I talked about,

for example, a Marlboro or a woman who smokes Camels won't

switch between her brand and 4th Tier. They say brand

loyal, as comparedto 4th Tier cigarettes or 4th Tier

consumerswhoare so price sensitive that they'll switch

between brands, but only between brands in the 4th Tier.

MR. TAYLOR: Derrick Taylor, Xcaliber. This

maybe a little anecdotal. I was just sitting here thinking

between branded and unbranded. I believe that is somewhat

of a line, and if you were to think in similar terms of

cereal and the generic versus the General Mills ——you've

seen it on TV ——those brands are very, you know, in the
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back of mind as very current.

Once a guy buys the ——comes down to the

unbrandedbrand, it's just whatever's the cheapest really,

you know, if the form factor's the same. That's kind of how

I look at that, if that helps at all.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. On the price

distinctions, can we quantify the price differences between

the 4th Tier cigarettes and other cigarettes? I was also

wondering if you could try and do so for the other

categories of cigarettes, including subgeneric?

MR. PICKARD: Sure. So almost a little

hesitant to talk about specific prices in a public setting.

But clearly there are ——there's a difference and there's

publicly available literature that backs up that 4th Tier is

distinct as to a price. We'll rather than kind of start

talking about pricing levels in a public hearing, we'll

include that in the post—conferencebrief.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. Where do the 4th

Tier producers get their tobacco blends and do they ever add

anything to them for taste purposes?

DR. PHILLIPS: So where we get our blends is

going to be proprietary. I'm sorry, Jesse Phillips,

Xcaliber. Myapologies. Yeah, that's going to be

proprietary in nature not just for us but I'm sure in the

other manufacturers. They're not going to want to disclose
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that. So if that's something that we can give you in

post—conference, we can.

And to the adding, as our general counsel Eric

Estes has mentioned, the FDAhighly regulates every aspect

of our industry, including the blend. If the blend wasn't

on the market in ‘O7, then the blend's not on the market

now.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. So is that also

——does that also explain why the 4th Tier cigarette

manufacturers do not blend their own tobacco?

MR. ESTES: Tobacco is blended in primary

facilities. Thoseare the facilities that are separate and.

distinct from ——it's kind of a secondary, which is the

manufacturing process. In the 4th tier, I knowof no

domestic producers that have they ownblending facility.

That's not true as you get into the other tiers, though.

Does that answer your question?

MR. HALDENSTEIN: I guess I'm wondering if you

could, if you wanted to without ——you would need FDA

approval for that; is that the way it would work or is it -­

MR. ESTES: There would never be a new blend.

There can't be a new blend for us. Wecould, theoretically,

buy a primary and blend. The cost effectiveness simply

isn't there for smaller manufacturers like 4th tier

manufacturers. They're very expensive machines.
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MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. Can you explain a

little more about the escrow payments are made and are the

4th tier manufacturers reimbursed for their escrow payments

every year? Can you discuss that or how that works?

MR. ESTES: How long do you have? Prior to

joining Xcaliber, I was a senior assistant attorney general

in charge of tobacco litigation and enforcement for

Arkansas, so this is very much in my wheelhouse. For every

cigarette that you sell in a state, you‘re required to

deposit a statutorily prescribed sum in escrow. The sum

goes up by 3 percent or the actual CPI every year. Every

year, but one, since the MSAin '98 has been 3 percent.

Wemake those to the state. They‘re held for

the benefit of a state for a period of 25 years and we have

no access to those funds during that interim period. After

25 years, under statute, one of two things will happen.

Either the MPM4th tier manufacturer will be sued by a state

for health—related claims, knownas release claims, or that

money will be released back to the MPM. Wereally haven't

gotten to that 25-year point yet. I can tell from working

on both sides of this issue that something both sides are

interested in. The states very muchwant to keep that

money. Understandably, because it can be a large sum and we

don't knowif we'll ever see that moneyback, but it is held

by the states and we have no access to it for really who
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knows how long, if ever.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: So, you pay it directly to

individual states; is that -­

MR. ESTES: We take the money and we deposit

into an escrow bank and the escrow bank holds it subject to

the conditions of a qualified escrow agreement that's

dictated by each state.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: And does the rates for the

states differ by state substantially? Howdoes that look;

how does the market look to you?

MR. ESTES: I guess I'd break it down into three

categories. First, you have all the settling states, but

Missouri. For those states, it's uniform. The amount that

we would deposit on behalf of South Carolina is going to be

the same that we deposit on behalf of Arkansas or Nebraska.

Because it's defined by statute that statute was taken out

of the Tobacco Master Settlement Agreement and passed by

every state.

The second category would be previously settled

states. I think somebodymentioned earlier that kind of

status. That's Mississippi, Minnesota, Texas, Florida;

those states have their ownsettlement agreement and

non—participating manufacturers whoweren't sued as part of

that settlement and they have no escrow obligations in those

states.
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The final category is Missouri and Missouri is a

little bit unique. All the settling states, but Missouri,

have passed an amendmentto the original tobacco legislation

that changes the way that releases are calculated and

Missouri hasn't, but what I mean by that is in Missouri

they're only allowed to keep the amount that you would have

paid to that state had you been a participating

manufacturer. So, for example, in Arkansas, if our escrow

obligation was ten million dollars and we only sold into

Arkansas, Arkansas could still keep ten million dollars in

that escrow account.

Wedid that in Missouri. Missouri's allocable

share is 2.2 percent, roughly. If you took that same ten

million dollar escrow obligation, we would only be required

to keep an escrow of $220,000, 2.2 percent of that ten

million. It's about as clear as mudand I apologize for

that, but the document is what the document is.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: So, it seems that maybe that

would affect where you decide to sell or is that

oversimplifying things?

MR.ESTES: I think that's originally where you

saw a lot of that regionality. That's the reason Xcaliber

sold in the states it sold in and continues to be why

Missouri is an important market for us, despite the fact

that we are seeing falling net prices. It's also a place
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that we knew that we were vulnerable and we had to expand

out of that comfort zone and get into other states to kind

of limit that vulnerability. i

MR. PICKARD: To follow up on your question, I

think that hits the nail on the head in regard to someof

these issues contribute to the regionality and importance of

certain markets and that's why I think you heard some of the

people testify today that there's kind of two issues that

flow out of that. One is because of the difference in

regard to howMissouri does business it is traditionally

been of high importance to the domestic industry. And

within the past l2 plus months, KT&Ghas just recently been

authorized to do business in Missouri. And I‘m sure if you

talk to Joe or Jay or Derick that there are constant efforts

on behalf of the Koreans to kind of crack that market which

has been defended, to a certain extent, by increasing

rebates in order to try and hold onto that volume, which has

driven a large part of the decreased financial performance

of the domestic industry. So, it's kind of the first part

of it. So, that gives us kind of current material injury.

The second part goes into ——and I think you

heard testimony about this too ——the idea that Missouri has

traditionally been so important, but with that comes a

certain ——with that almost dependency ——dependency might

be a bit much, but the importance of that also has some
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vulnerability, so the domestic industry has attempted to

expand, diversify, and those attempts to kind of grow at a

profitable basis have also been stymied as a result of the

Korean imports. So, I think your question is spot on. It's

just it's somewhatcomplicated in howit plays out.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. So, you are

expanding ~—you're selling in other states, other than

Missouri. Although, that's ——I guess it's correct to say

that's where the industry was initially concentrated because

of the regulatory structure?

MR. PICKARD: Yes. And what we'll do is we'll

supply some additional information so that you see this kind

of core grouping of states that was traditionally

responsible for the majority of shipments. Andthen over a

really kind of a '16 to '18 period you're seeing this core

area domestic shipments drop by as much as 20 percent. So,

then you see the industry attempt to grow out beyond the 40

states ——I'm sorry ——between the core ——beyond the core

states, but this is where you really start to see the price

effects of the imports. Those attempts at growth have come

at a huge cost to the companywhich is driven by the import

competition and the increase in rebates. And nowwe start

getting pretty proprietary, but that is somethingthat we'll

certainly be fleshing more in the post conference brief.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. I had another
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question because I read that there could be no new entrance

into this market because of FDAregulations, but then you

mentioned that Timeless Time entered the market and I was

just wondering how that happened.

MR. ESTES: You can be in the market to the

extent that you had a tobacco or blend in the market in

2007. That's called your predicate product. So, if you

have a blend today and it was in the market in 2007, you're

fine to market that product until you get a

non—substantially equivalent order. The ability to come

into the market with a new product, meaning new blend,

primarily, is severely limited. That's a very costly

process with a very uncertain ending.

MR. PICKARD: How I understand it ——and feel

free to correct me if I misstate this ——is while you really

couldn't comein with a newproduct that didn't exist prior

to 2007 that isn't necessarily the case in regard to howyou

would title it or brand it, yes. So, you couldn't comein

with a new Product A, but if Product B you just wanted to

call Super Cigarettes nowwith a different name, even though

it's essentially the samecigarette, you could do that.

Does that help?

MR. HALDENSTEIN: I think so. So, could a

companypurchase a predicate product from another

manufacturer and enter the market that way?
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MR. ESTES: They could.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. I noticed in your

petition and Exhibit I-5 that there are lower unit values

for non—subject imports than subject imports and I was

wondering if you had an explanation for that since you've

said that those are likely a higher—tier product?

MR. PICKARD: I'll have to take a look at that

and I'll get back to you in the post—conferencebrief.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: I looked over the data ——the

pricing data briefly and I noticed there was a lot of what

appears to be overselling. Howis that consistent with your

price effects story and can you address that further in your

post—conference brief?

MR. PICKARD: Sure. And obviously, it's all

BPI, but to talk at a very high level I would say that it

becomesvery probative if you start to look at that data -­

large parts of that data at the end of the POI at the time

that the surge is going on, but we'll obviously tease that

out more in the post—conference brief.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Sort of as a higher level, I

was just wondering how the Commission could consider this

investigation that has to do with cigarettes and the product

of cigarettes and a product that's deemeddangerous and how

should ——should the Commission consider that?

MR. PICKARD: Sure, so how I think the
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Commissionwill probably consider it is kind of just based

on the facts, right, considering how ——I'm sorry, Dan

Pickard ago. The Commission's position is kind of a

quasi—judicialinstitution that doesn't traditionally get

involved in public policy issues, per say, or taking a

policy perception ——policy position. I would imagine that

the Commission is going to look at this as a legitimate ——

it's a legal industry and it's going to look at it kind of

consistent with what the statute requires, whether there's

been significant volume price and impacts.

If the Commissionkind of started to go into

policy considerations, what would that probably look like?

I think you would probably make the argument that actual an

affirmative determination is consistent with the Public

Health policies in the United States and this is why. One

of the number one tools of the United States Government in

order to decrease smoking rates has been by the use of

increased taxes and the evidence shows ——and the CDChas

this information available on their webpage ——that as the

cost of cigarettes increase you get less smokers, which is

from a public policy position a good thing.

So, what can you extrapolate from that? One,

that a surge in very low—pricedimports is contrary to the

public health interest and the inverse is also true to the
extent that an affirmative determination result in
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additional taxes being placed on the Korean product. That

would also promote the government's interest in regard to

decreasing smokingrates. That being said, I wouldn't

expect the ITC in a Title VII investigation to really kind

of take a position in regard to public policy, but I think

it's worth noting. I think it's a fair question.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. That's all the

questions I have.

MS. CHRIST: We'll now turn to the economist,

James Horne.

MR. HORNE: I'm glad we left off with taxes,

because I want to start my questions there. Howare the

taxes on 4th Tier Cigarettes changed since 2016?

MR. SMITH: Jay Smith, Xcaliber. I think you

have to be very careful when you just say the word "taxes",

okay? Because there's, you know, the way we sell our

products is, we manufacture our products, we sell them 100%

to wholesalers in certain states, and then wholesalers will

sell themto retailers. At the wholesale level, there'll be

state tax stamps. At our manufacturing to wholesalers,

there's gonna be excise, federal excise tax. So you gotta

be careful how you, you know, when you say just "taxes" from

that standpoint.

So what I can say is, from manufacturing the

product and shipping it to wholesalers, every carton that we
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ship from the facility has an excise tax. In the period of

investigation, that excise tax has been the same.

MR. HORNE: Have they changed for other types of

cigarettes relative to 4th Tier, or is it just across the
board?

MR. SMITH: That is across the board from my

understanding.

MR. HORNE: As sales of 4th Tier Cigarettes are

somewhatregionalized, is it possible that people are

crossing state lines to buy cheaper 4th Tier Cigarettes

because it's a tax differential, and are you losing sales

that way?

MR. NICHOLAS: Joe Nicholas. As far as losing

sales per se across state lines, that's definitely happening

in certain areas based on geography. And I'm sorry, could

you repeat the second part?

MR. HORNE: Are they changing brands because your

distribution is somewhatregionalized?

MR. NICHOLAS: Possibly.

MR. SMITH: This is Jay Smith, Xcaliber. I would

like to add onto that if that's possible. Youknow, there's

always a possibility that people are gonna moveacross state

lines, if they're close by the border, to buy a pack of

cigarettes that's got a lower tax stamp from that

standpoint. Probably shouldn't do it, but they probably
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will.

. I would say from that standpoint that that's not

significantly material to us fromthat standpoint. If it's

been happening, it's gonna continue to happen whether it's

the previous investigation or whether it's been the last,

you know, ten, twelve years. So it's not material from that

standpoint. I would not say we're losing sales because of

that.

MR. HORNE: Talking also about the further

damages, someof your petition referenced the illegal sale

of cigarettes. HaveU.S. producers of 4th Tier cigarettes

suffered damagesfrom illegal sales or production of

cigarettes?

MR. ESTES: Could you clarify that question? Can

you repeat that mainly?

MR. HORNE: Certainly. Have U.S. Producers of

4th Tier cigarettes suffered damagefrom the illegal sale or

production of 4th Tier cigarettes?

MR. ESTES: Eric Estes. I would say no. There

are contraband cigarettes that states will find. Those

numbersare relatively small. That would not affect, or

really think that would affect the 4th Tier domestic market

in any significant way. Andpossibly that wasn't always the

case, but I think that's the case today. The reason -­

Okay, I see the follow—up. The reason it wasn't
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always the case and you used to see a lot higher number of

contraband cigarette sales, as state and federal enforcement

got better from the period between, let's say, in 1998 and

really through a period of, probably about 2007, 2008, most

of those avenues were shut down.

MR. HORNE: So in Exhibit lll on Page 91 of the

petition, it seems to me that a number of consumers switched

between generic and premium cigarettes. Wouldyou class

this as accurate?

MR. PICKARD: I'm sorry? Can I get the tail—end

of that question again? Sorry.

MR. HORNE: In your petition, pretty much,

there's some evidence that people do switch between generic

and premium cigarettes, including Mr. Taylor ——well, Mr.

Taylor also stated that people arrive at 4th Tier cigarettes

by coming down to a generic. You've also stated that we

usually start smokingpremium. Is that accurate?

MR. PICKARD: I think not as a general rule. So

I think here the general rule is that premiumstays kind of

at a premium brand, as we were talking about. 4th Tier will

switch ——I'm sorry, let me take a step back. Dan Pickard.

So premium, which I've been using interchangeably with

non—4thTier, are brand—loyal and will stick with their

brand. So they, as a general rule, they won't switch back

and forth.
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4th Tier are price—sensitive and will switch back

and forth. Now, to a certain degree, should a premium

smoker at a subsequent point, drop down to become a 4th

Tier, then they will switch back and forth between 4th Tier,

but they won't be alternating between premiumand 4th Tier

cigarettes. ‘But as far as the general rule, non—4thTier

stay within their tier. 4th Tier stay within their tier.

MR. HORNE: So for those who do move from premium

to 4th Tier, can you give some light on what factors would

cause them to do that?

MR. PICKARD: I don't know if we have a whole lot

of data on that. I mean, obviously a large part of it is, I

think driven by price, that 4th Tier are considerably

lower—priced and I think there's some anecdotal evidence

that says, when someone has changed kind of a fundamental

socioeconomic position, then they might move into an entire

market. But that's a different market. But that's not to

say that there is kind of interchangeability in the market.

That's somebodymoving from one market into a separate

market.

DR. PHILLIPS: Dan, I could add a brief thing to

that that I think will kind of help clarify. Jesse

Phillips, Xcaliber. This is anecdotal, but I think it helps

go towards what you're asking. My dad was a premium smoker

for thirty—six years and then he retired. Nowhe's a 4th
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Tier smoker. That happened. But now, when he's in the 4th

Tier, it doesn't matter what he smokes. He walks in and

says, "Give me the cheapest you have," and he buys it. I

work for Xcaliber, International, he doesn't care, okay?

MR. HORNE: So can you please provide a breakdown

of the market share by premium and 4th Tier in your

following brief so we can see how that's changed over time?

MR. PICKARD: I don't know if we have access to

kind of non—4thTier market share data, but we'll see what

we can pull together. We'll give it our best shot.

MR. HORNE: So the tax structures as we stated

are different state—to—state, in addition to the federal

excise tax, and pricing data from, say. Missouri and

Oklahomawill not be, therefore, comparable. Howshould the

Commissiongather pricing data to ensure that it captures

the entire U.S. market and not simply a collection of

states?

MR. PICKARD: That's a great question. So when

we originally suggested the pricing product data, we had

suggested it on a national basis. The Commissionobviously

went out in their questionnaires and they broke it into two

different states. "Wonky"isn't necessarily a legal term,

but I think there's some wonkiness in some of the pricing

product data that someof it doesn't really kinda comport

with what the guys are seeing in the marketplace from a kind
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of a commercial perspective.

But if we're talking about going to, you

know——assumingthat we're fortunate enough to be in a final

phase ITC investigation——what should we be doing on a

pricing product data doesn't makesense, in light of the

regional nature that maybe you go forward with it,

state—basis. It might.

Honestly, I think that's just something that I'm

gonna have to give more thought, as far as what's most

perfect. Because I think you've tee'd up an issue, a good

issue and that, where the point of pricing product data is

to get as "apples to apples" as possible. If you have large

degrees of regionality, then that can interfere with your

"apples to apples" comparison.

But the Commission is always also concerned about

coverage. So if you start doing state—specific pricing

products, then you run the risk of not having representative

data. So what's the answer to that? I, frankly, I don't

knowright now, but I have a feeling that, should there be

draft questionnaires coming out months from now, that we'll

be commenting on it.

MR. HORNE: Thank you for your time. Please let

us knowhowyou'd like us to deal with that issue, either in

comments like you said, but thank you for your time. This

concludes my questions.
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MS. CHRIST: We will turn to David Boyland, the

accountant.

MR. BOYLAND: Checking the time. I'm gonna say

good afternoon. I do appreciate your time. As the

accountant, a lot of myquestions are specific to the

financial information and a lot of these questions would be

post—conference. I don't expect you to answer these ——but

certainly a few of them maybequalitative enough. So I'll

try to go through it. And I appreciate the testimony,

because you've already kind of made public a few things

that I was not clear on how I would even ask the question,

so I appreciate that.

First question, this is probably post—conference,

but Xcaliber, on Page 8 of the U.S. producer questionnaire,

on Table 2-2, listed events, activities that took place

during the period. In post—conference, could you provide a

description of howthat impacted sales volume during the

period? Or a couple of different discrete events which took

place. So I'd like you perspective on, when I'm looking at

the pattern of sales volume, does that tie back to what's

being described?

MR. PICKARD: I'll be happy to do so.

MR. BOYLAND: Thank you. We've been talking

about 4th Tier and I always ask a standard question about

product mix. Within 4th Tier, are there sub products? Was
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there any change within 4th Tier that would explain the

pattern of the average per carton, sales value? In other

words, when I take total revenue, do I divide total carton,

I get a per—carton amount, did the period to period changes

reflect product mix? Or is it just simply one basic

product?

MR. PICKARD: I think that it's not a product mix

switch. We'll be happy to kinda include that in the

post—conference -­

MR. BOYLAND: Part of it is I think I would

basically conclude that it's essentially 4th Tier and

product mix by definition, probably isn't an issue. But to

the extent that it is, I'd like to -­

MR. PICKARD: I think you're correct. But yeah.

MR. BOYLAND: Thank you. And I think in your

testimony, you pretty muchconfirmed this, but with regard

to rebates and other allowances, do sales values, what's

being reported as the net, does that include all the

deductions that I would be expecting?

MR. PICKARD: Consistent with the ITC's

instructions, yeah, they're all rolled in there.

MR. BOYLAND: Okay, thank you. This question

kinda gets to the MPM. I have a whole 'nother section about

the MPM,but with regard to revenue, when I'm looking at

that sales value, is the companyessentially trying to pass
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through the MPM?In other words, it's a cost that they have

——I mean, we're sort of in a gray area in terms of how

you're treating it, but from a revenue perspective, is the

companytrying to recapture that? Or cover it?

MR. SMITH: Jay Smith with Xcaliber. What you'll

see is that with the pricing of our products is that there's

certain things that we wanna have paid for pass through as

you'd say. But whenyou look at that net declining price,

it just minimizes with that time period. But you see that.

I wannaget all the details on that. I understand what

you're asking.

MR. BOYLAND:Yeah, it's more just I take it,

we're into the extent that it is being recovered or covered,

a barrier changed during the period, but the idea would be

the revenue itself is, in essence, it has to try to recover

that amount, because it's something that you're obligated to

pay.

MR. SMITH: Jay Smith, Xcaliber. Yes, I agree

with that. And I think you've heard from our statements

here that, you know, with what Eric was saying that if we

were priced near what the low-price leader, KT&G,was, we

would lose $2 a carton. It was said in his statement, from

Joe's statement, he's seeing up to a $4 difference in the

market, and also from what I said as well, is that we're

seeing up to a $2 difference.
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With the additional rebates that we've had to do,

leading to the trends of lower net pricing, then we're not

able to, in 2019, cash flow was at or net zero, 2020, it's

gonna be negative zero. Fromthat standpoint, from that

future perspective, whenyou look at that from those, for

that reason.

MR. BOYLAND: Thank you. This is almost

certainly a post—conference, with regard to the raw material

cost that each companyis reporting, I knowCheyenne is not

here, but this is sort of directed at the Xcaliber and

Cheyenne. But could you describe, or just basically

identify what is included in raw material costs in Table

39—A?

Thank you. And with that, were there any

substantial fluctuations in those underlying items during

the period? That's another kind of qualitative question.

This is directed specifically at Cheyenne, who's not here,

but I'm hoping they can respond. For 2017-18, if they could

take a look at their unitized raw material costs and give me

their description as to whyit changed. I'm not

characterizing howit changed, but it did change a little

bit, so I'd like a little background.

MR. PICKARD: ,We'll do so.

MR. BOYLAND: Thank you. This is also

post—conference. If both companies, Xcaliber and Cheyenne
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could identify what was included or what activity is being

MR. BURCH: Can you speak a little louder? Into

the microphone.

MR. BOYLAND: If Xcaliber and Cheyenne could

describe what activity is being included in direct labor,

this gets at, we're comingup with a different average for

direct labor per carton amount, so it'd be good to knowwhy.

It could just be a matter of who's included. So if each

companycould just basically ——like raw material, just tell

me what's in there. The same thing with other factory

costs, if you could identify the primary elements included.

Andsince it's an important part of the total

cost, if you could describe howimportant the fixed part of

this is, capacity utilization in terms of minimizing your

total costs, if you could give me sort of your perspective

on other factory costs and howimportant the fixed part of

that is, howimportant the variable part is, and, bigger

picture, howthe capacity utilization part of this is

explaining the total cost?

This section is MPM—relatedand I appreciate that

you brought a accounting expert here, which is I think in

order, for MPMin general, what were the objectives, sort of

big picture, is this a, sort of a "level the playing field"

type scenario?
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MR.ESTES: Eric Estes, Xcaliber. I believe the

question is, was the purpose of escrow to level the playing

field?

MR. BOYLAND: Yes.

MR. ESTES: If you look at the face of the master

settlement agreement and that's exactly what it was. It

also, at the same time, created a fund against which states

could recover health—related claims, but the short answer is

yes. 0

MR. BOYLAND: It is? Okay. So, and I know you

sort of did touch on this in terms of the actual triggering

of MPM,and it appears to be——andI'm probably getting this

wrong, so please correct me——butthe settling states, they

all have the same MPM? In other words, if you sell into

that state, everybody's basically gonna pay the same thing?

It wouldn't vary?

MR.ESTES: Eric Estes, Xcaliber. That's

correct. As a condition to receiving monies under the

master settlement agreement, you have to have the statute

passed, the certain statute, and everybody that has executed

the document receiving moneyhas passed that statute in the

form dictated by the master settlement agreement.

MR. BOYLAND:So Missouri is different in that

they essentially are applying a release provision, something

that the other states are not? Essentially, it's a lower
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amount, ultimately, that the companies are obligated to pay?

MR.ESTES: That's correct. As passed, all the

statutes were the same. Every state but Missouri has

amendedthat one section to recalculate the manner in which

releases are made.

MR. BOYLAND: And I think from my perspective,

the U.S. producer questionnaire asked each producer to give

us, you know, your MPM,escrow payments for each year and

the quarterly amounts. Andbased on everything that's being

said here, I wouldn't necessarily expect to have a carton

amount that's the same for each company. I mean, basically

we're talking about some states are the same, Missouri's

not, and then you have the non—settling states, the

original, Florida, Minnesota, etcetera. So given all of

that, I guess the first question is, on a per—cartonbasis,

would you expect each U.S. producer to be reporting the same

MPMamount or not?

MR. ESTES: Eric Estes. I think no. I think it

depends upon your mix of states that you're selling into, as

whether or not you're gonna see that number. Because that

number, I think, for your standpoint, is averaged. So I

think it depends specifically on the mix of states that

you're dealing with.

MR. BOYLAND: Okay. And here's ——this is a

post—conference question, and it's Xcaliber and Cheyenne
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specifically. But post—conference, if ——and this is really

directed at the attorney, because you can look at the ——but

the question is really getting a better feel for the

difference that I'm calculating between the two companies.

Again, I think it could be related to what you're

describing, that they don't sell into the samestates, it's

not exactly the same.

MR. ESTES: I know exactly what you're asking.

MR. BOYLAND:But it's a different amount and

it's different enough for me to kind of wonder. I guess I

would'ye figured it wouldbe pretty close, and it's -­

MR. ESTES: I know the exact -­

MR. BOYLAND: ——a little different.

MR. ESTES: —~answer to that. Yeah, but we'll

include it in the post—conference.

MR. BOYLAND:Thank you. Professor Koester, you

described——and I appreciate this——youknow, publicly, we do

have two different treatments and I guess my question would

be, post—conference or now, if you could provide a

description of why each companyis coming to a different

conclusion, you know, its gap. And I understand companies

can have a different reason, but if you could provide why

one company's doing it this way and one company's doing it

that way. What's the underlying reason?

' PROF. KOESTER: As you know, there is flexibility
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and gap, right, in terms of transactions, differently for

financial planning purposes that are otherwise fairly l

similar. Without going into these two companies

specifically, I try to see that regardless of financial

reporting treatment of any company,it's really a

post—Embassyfinancial metric that matters for management

and making decisions, as well as external potential and

existing capital providers. .

So gap is not a perfect system, kind of

irrespective of what ——I think it's a very good system, but

it's not perfect. But I really think that regardless of a

firm's choice of financial reporting treatment, it's all at

the financial metric post, I might say. That's where the

real decisions are made within an external to the company.

MR. BOYLAND:I definitely appreciate that, and

this is more for a ——the report is gonna lay all of this

out and I think the reader's gonna be interested to know,

well, why did Company A do this and that? So from a gap

perspective, what was sort of the justification for one

company do ——because we are talking about the same fact

pattern, and so there must've been something a little

different. So anyway-­

PROF. KOESTER: That's fine, we can all provide

that.

MR. BOYLAND:This is post—conference, I guess,
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but for Xcaliber, if you could provide in response to two

questions, 39—C,we had a question about the statement of

cash flows. If you could provide what section ——

MR. BURCH: Mr. Boyland, could you speak into the

microphone for the court report?

MR. BOYLAND:I'm talking loud enough, I'm sorry.

But the statement of cash flows, if you could identify where

the MPMadjuster is being made, which section, operating,

financing, investing? I have a pretty good idea of which

one it probably is, but if you could, for the record,

provide that. Or now, if not later. So the other question

regarding, final question on MPM. For tax purposes, do you

treat this as a deduction? And this would be, sorry, sorry,

Xcaliber and Cheyenne, to get their treatment.

0 MR. SMITH: Jay Smith here. We W111 add that in

the post—brief.

MR. BOYLAND:Okay, thank you. Appreciate it.

And just to clarify, it‘s also ——myprofession, just based

on, sort of a background that I did was that there could be

sort of an initial, you know,a private letter ruling that

might actually be in effect that could be driving this. So,

just so I'm not asking kinda for the broad, in general, is

just sort of being really specific due, does each company

treat it as a deduction?

In Table 3-10, we asked for the companies to
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identify nonrecurring items and you did, and I appreciate

that, for Xcaliber, if you wouldn't mind providing just a

little additional narrative, each item that you identified,

I think Item 1 and 3 would be the main ones. The second one

is pretty self—explanatory. And I'm not looking for

exhaustive, just a sentence or two.

And also for each company, Cheyenne and Xcaliber,

in Table 39—A,we have a section below operating income, if

you could describe what the "all other income" amounts

represent? And I think, again, not to ——this sort of gets

back to the MPM,I guess, but it's in an escrow account,

it's on your balance sheet as restricted cash, but to what

extent is this being invested in any ——does this have any

kind of utility to the company?

MR. ESTES: Eric Estes, Xcaliber. As part of the

escrow agreement for the Xcaliber signs, we're restricted in

how we can invest that money. Some states use a model

escrow statute, whichessentially restricts us to anything

covered by the Full Faith and Credit of the United States.

Revised modelescrow states restrict it further to

treasuries not with a duration not more than twenty—five

years.

MR. BOYLAND: So very conservative.

MR. ESTES: Very conservative.

MR. BOYLAND: Gotcha. Okay. And I appreciate
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the fact that you, when you discussed R&D,that was a

question I had, as well. Narratively, you did provide some

detail. But is, your testimony kind of suggested that all

of the R&Dis basically directed at this FDAequivalency; is

that correct? In other words, when I look at the R&Dthat's

being reported -­

MR. SMITH: Jay Smith, Xcaliber, that is correct,

yes.

MR. BOYLAND: Okay. So that sort of second

component where you said, "Well, R&Din theory, we should be

investing in improvingproduction, etcetera," so it's not in

this case essentially R&D,it's this FDA—mandated

equivalency?

MR. SMITH: Jay Smith, Xcaliber. Yes, as I

mentionedearlier today is that it's all directed towards

the FDAto maintain our certifications and sell products to

states. Youknow, there's, with the cash—flowsituation

that we're in, there's no additional dollars of moneyto try

to look at efficiency improvements, equipment—wise,

efficiency improvementslab~wise. Efficiency and

improvements across the board, excluding products.

MR. BOYLAND: Okay. And you mentioned lab. And

I guess the initial testimony, and with the subsequent

testimony, I assume what you are referring to is sort of

like creating an in—houselab to do all of the equivalency
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testing, instead of having it farmed out. But is that ——I

mean, when you referenced, I believe it was you, Mr.

Phillips, the R&Dlab that you were describing,

respectively, what would that include?

MR. PHILLIPS: Jesse Phillips, Xcaliber. I

cannot go into too muchdetail in the public setting, but

I'm sure we can talk about it a lot more postbrief.

Youare correct. A lot of it, if we can do a lot

of these tests inhouse in a long—termcapacity it could save

the companymoney. But because we don't have the ability to

invest in that at the moment, we have to continue to farm

these things out to those third—party external labs that I

mentioned in my prepared statement.

MR. BOYLAND: Gotcha, okay.

MR. SMITH: Jay Smith, Xcaliber. When you look

at the cost analysis versus external and internal for your

lab, you could have justification to do your lab, from that

standpoint. With the cash flow situation we're in, we

pretty muchhave everything that's not vital to selling the

product and be certified to sell the product on hold.

Whether it's any future equipment, new office buildings,

new office space, any of the R&Dlab or R&Dequipment, we're

trying to find used and retool what we have.

MR. BOYLAND:You sort of touched on a point that

I meant to ask before. But in my initial question about the
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events and activities described in Table II—2, if you could

sort of describe also the extent that that had an impact on

operations, manufacturing specifically, if it had an impact.

Again, not getting into the BPI part of it. Youdidn't

really talk about it during your testimony, so I can't

really elaborate on this convoluted question, but the big

idea would be was there an impact on manufacturing,

specifically.

MR. SMITH: Jay Smith with Xcaliber. I know

exactly the timing that you're asking for and looking for in

regards to manufacturing and some of the events that took

place that we put into those tables. So, yes, we will go

into more description and details for you.

MR. BOYLAND:I would appreciate that.

MR. SMITH: Yes.

MR. BOYLAND:And, I'm sorry, before I go back to

R&Dwitness, directed at Cheyenne, based on the description

that FDAequivalency testing is pretty muchmandatory, if

you could ask Cheyenne to take a look at what they reported

in that table for R&Dand make sure that it's consistent.

MR. SMITH: Yes.

MR. BOYLAND:Also for Cheyenne, total asset

amount which they reported, could they confirm ——and it's

in Table l2, I believe ——the total asset amount is supposed

to include ——it's still assets, it's long—term,short—term,
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it's everything ——if they could look and confirm that

they've essentially reported everything, not just the
subset.

MR. PICKARD: I'll do that.

MR. BOYLAND: Thank you.

Anda request for Xcaliber for your total asset

number reported in III—l2, if you could for postconference

provide a total asset value that's net of the restricted

cash? I believe you provided a percentage that I could sort

of extrapolate, but I'd prefer if you could give me for each

year a specific amount.

And the final question, this is one where we have

questions regarding the effects of imports on growth and

development. Table III—l6, it‘s boilerplate, every

questionnaire has this, and there's one question about

problems related to the issue of stocks or bonds. And I

would ask if Xcaliber could revisit what you reported in

that table, because the IPO ——and you discussed it

publicly, so I can ask this question without it being

convoluted ——the idea would be you basically explicitly

said that Korean imports had an impact on that. And so if

you could revisit III—l6 and just make sure that your

testimony here is ——is ——and the table, are consistent.

And those are all my questions. Thank you.

MS. CHRIST: We will now turn to the Industry
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Analyst Amelia Shister.

MS. SHISTER: Good afternoon. Thank you all for

your ——for answering our questions and for your testimony.

Manyof my questions were actually addressed either in

testimony or through mycolleagues’ questions, so a lot of

what I'm going to say is sort of just confirming that I'm

understanding your answers appropriately.

So in terms of your definition of what's

differentiating 4th Tier from Premiumor non—4thTier, it's

really sort of the stem count, and then the filter? Is that

right?

MR. PICKARD: So I think two of the brightest

lines are 10 percent stem count. »The other is whether it

has a brand or trademark, which is a physically identifiable

difference. But on top of that, there are additional

physical characteristics that also include filter, paper,

packaging and in the pack, foil.

MS. SHISTER: Okay, thank you. And then sort of

along those lines, and I knowthat in the Respondent's

opening statement they sort of mentioned this, how is the

rest of the market differentiated in terms of, you know, in

someof mypreliminary research I've seen three tiers, I've

seen up to five tiers. So howare we sort of establishing

4th Tier, everybody else, and how is everyone else broken

out? And who is ultimately ——where should I go to find the
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definitive source on that?

MR. PICKARD: Sure. The definitive source?

That's a good question. Um,there is publicly available

information that essentially talks about four tiers. We've

taken ——we're on the 4th Tier. NowI've kind of lost track

of the question. Basically you just want kind of

documentation as far as howit's split up?

MS. SHISTER: Right. And not just ——so what are

Tiers one through three? Howare those defined? And is

there something commonthroughout that we can look at and

say well clearly everything is defined by stem count, or

clearly everything is defined by packaging, or paper, or

anything like that.

MR. PICKARD: Right. So we will provide more

information in the postconference brief, and we will also

kind of point you to some of the NACKdocuments that clearly

break out the fact that they characterize as the largest

industry association, lst Tier, 2nd Tier, 3rd Tier, 4th

Tier.

MS. SHISTER: Thank you. This question is

probably for Dr. Phillips. So thank you for the thorough

sort of walk—throughof the production process. For

production of 4th Tier versus non 4th Tier, does it differ

other than the fact that you’re purchasing preblended

tobacco? Is there any difference at all in terms of
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production of 4th Tier and non 4th Tier?

MR. PHILLIPS: Jesse Phillips, Xcaliber. Yes,

there is difference in production between non—4th Tier and

4th Tier cigarettes.

MS. SHISTER: Could you sort of describe how, to

the best of your knowledge? Or if you need to -­

' MR. PHILLIPS: We can definitely go into more

detail postbrief. But as I had mentioned in my statement,

other than the physical characteristics that differentiate

the packaging, that differentiate the scale and the

streamlined effectiveness that they have in the, what we'll

call the non—4th Tier, allows them to manufacture in a

different kind of way than we are.

MS. SHISTER: Okay. Any description of that

would be really helpful. So I just want to confirm in the

U.S. we're only looking at production in North Carolina,

Oklahoma, NewYork, and Florida. Is that correct?

MR. PICKARD: I believe that's where the four

largest producers are located. There are someincredibly

small producers located on Tribal land, but for the four

significant producers those are the right states.

MS. SHISTER: Thank you. So it's my

understanding that the majors are vertically integrated.

They have special contracts with tobacco farmers, and then

special contracts with primaries, or do they have those
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primaries inhouse?

MR. PHILLIPS: I'm going to start. Jesse

Phillips, Xcaliber. Both. And they own their own

primaries. They mayhave contracts with primaries that

themselves may be owned by them in some way, shape, or form.

To go into much more detail would be outside of what I know

and outside of, you know ——because I'm sure it's

proprietary to all of them.

MS. SHISTER: So you all are working ——you all

don‘t have your own primaries. And so when you're looking

at obtaining these blends, howare you ensuring sort of the

consistency of blends like across acquisitions, I guess?

MR. PHILLIPS: Jesse Phillips, Xcaliber. A lot

of that falls onto the third—party companies that we work

with. As I mentioned, we do have to make phone calls and

order the product to come in, and they have to tell us a

lead time of some sort because they have to manufacture it

for us, but to ensure consistency we have to go with the

same companies because they are the ones who own the rights

to the blends that we have. And as General Counsel had

stated, the FDAhas pretty muchmandated that our blends

can't change.

MS. SHISTER: And that sort of leads into my next

question. So when you talk about specific brands, so I know

that Xcaliber is unbranded, but then you also described that
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you have like 15 different brands. Are they describing the

different blends?

MR. PHILLIPS: Jesse Phillips, Xcaliber. No,

they are not. The specifics to that are going to have to be

discussed postbrief.

MS. SHISTER: Okay. So I guess that leads to my

question of, so some of the products that we're seeing from

KT&Gentering the market have entered post—2007, which

everyone has marked as this FDAregulation. So when you say

that there are no new blends that can enter the market, are

these newbrands that are entering, are they a brand of

something that had previously been in the market? Or is it

a blend that existed at a different companyin the market?

Howis this sort of laid out?

MR.ESTES: Eric Estes, Xcaliber. Traditionally

you have to have ——the product you have in the market

today is that product that had to exist in 2007. Those

blends are consistent over time.

The FDAdoes allow you, with a regulatory

framework, to rebrand existing brands into a new name. For

instance, if you had a 2007 product that you were able to

get a substantial equivalence order on, you could use that

blend through an abbreviated process and name it something

completely different for purposes of commercial marketing.

MS. SHISTER: But I wouldn't necessarily be able
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to ——so Company X is producing something under whatever

brand, and it has a specific blend associated with it, I

wouldn't be able to produce a new brand to my company that

has that same blend, or equivalent?

MR. ESTES: That blend would be proprietary to

that company, so absence licensure or sale, you wouldn‘t be

able to produce it.

MS. SHISTER: Okay. Thank you. So there was

somediscussion about limits of the ability to sell both 4th

Tier and non—4th Tier cigarettes through CL Share and EDLP.

Are these actual contractual blocks of allowing 4th Tier?

Or is it simply a disincentivization program?

MR. NICHOLAS: Joe Nicholas. They do sign a

contract, per se, and I think the only way it would be in

violation, or if it were in violation they just wouldn't

receive their monies agreed upon.

So, yes, they can do both, or they can have a

non—4th Tier brand, and then be on contract, but should

they sell a 4th Tier brand, they wouldn't be permitted to

receive the backend monies.

MS. SHISTER: Thank you. You described a lot of

the nature of sort of the customer base being different

between 4th Tier and non—4th Tier. But is there something

prohibiting say a major from entering the 4th Tier market?

Or, you know, inversely you all from starting to invest in a
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non—4thTier product?

MR.ESTES: Eric Estes, Xcaliber. I think it

boils down to the fact that you can't, under FDArules, come

up with newproducts. I think basically the market's going

to be largely set where it's set because of that prohibition

by the FDA.

MS. SHISTER: Okay. So and I know this was

mentioned earlier, but we're seeing an overall decline in

cigarette sales regardless of tier, and so if you can just

——I know you

mentioned -­

Wediscussed it earlier, but if you could sort

of elaborate on howthat might be affecting general

performance, and if possible Mr. Pickard, if there's some

way to look at if that is affecting 4th Tier and non—4th

Tier equally, or if we're seeing it differentiate by tier.

And also has the rise of e—cigarettes impacted the market at

all?

MR. NICHOLAS: Joe Nicholas. No, we haven't

seen any substantial evidence that ——where e—cigs or any

other like products impacted our business.

MS. SHISTER: Okay, thank you. So some of the

preliminary research I've done have shownthat cigarettes

seem to sort of follow basic luxury good economic theory,

and that as overall performance of the economyincreases,
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people are more willing to buy the premium non—4thTier

cigarettes, and conversely when we see economic decline, you

see rise of ——you see an uptick in 4th Tier cigarette

sales.

Given that we're in a relatively strong

economy right now, are you seeing any sort of impacts in

that or if necessary if you want to address that in

post—conference as well. Has the price, commodity level

price in tobacco affected your general costs? Are you

seeing fluctuations in just raw material? If you need to do

it in post—conference,that's all right.

And similarly, are you seeing any sort of

environmental disruptions to tobacco supply?

MR. ESTES: Eric Estes, Xcaliber. Because we

don't buy that tobacco from the producers or blend that

tobacco, that probably wouldn't be a question for us. It's

information we simply don't have access to, being more of a

question for the producer and the blender.

MS. SHISTER: Okay, and in terms of the

blender, I knowthat it was mentioned that this is probably

proprietary, but are all of these primaries independent of

majors, or are you also potentially buying from primaries

that are say ownedby Philip Morris or some of the other

majors?

MR. ESTES: I think the individuals from whom
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we buy ——Eric Estes ——the individuals from whom we buy

tobacco would be proprietary data, but it's something that

we can definitely get you.

MS. SHISTER: Thank you. So I just wanted to

confirm, I feel like we've probably talked this issue to

death about the payments under the MSA. So your payment,‘

it's not a flat fee, right? It's based on the volumeof

sales. So if you sell 10,000, you're paying less than if

you were selling 20,000; is that correct?

MR.ESTES: Eric Estes, that's correct. It's

a by individual stick calculation. »

MS. SHISTER: And the payment, the escrow

paymentsare state by state. It's not like you're paying

into one pot for all of the MSA?

MR.ESTES: Eric Estes, Xcaliber, that is

correct.

MS. SHISTER: Okay, great, and the four states

that are not in the MSA,does having sort of separate escrow

agreements, I guess, affect your ability to sell into those

states?

MR. ESTES: Eric Estes, Xcaliber. Those

states require no escrow from non—participating

manufacturers.

MS. SHISTER: Okay. So I know that we heard

that Cheyenne is exporting. Does Xcaliber export as well?
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MR. ESTES: Eric Estes, Xcaliber. No.

MS. SHISTER: Thank you. Mr. Pickard, in

post—conference if you could just indicate the markets that

Cheyenne is exporting into, that would be helpful. Are you

aware of any other exporting firms, or Dasol, in need of

trading exporting at all that you‘re aware of?

MR. ESTES: Eric Estes, Xcaliber. That‘s not

information that we have access to.

MS. SHISTER: Okay. So how if at all does

your production process or like the product specifically,

howis that differentiated from imported 4th Tier

cigarettes?
MR. PICKARD: I don't think we have access to

the production process of non—U.S.4th Tier producers.

MS. SHISTER: Okay. So we've also talked a

lot about this idea of brand loyalty and howthat's sort of

part of the dividing line between 4th Tier and non—4thTier.

Could you just provide some ——I found a lot of evidence on

premium brand loyalty, less so on the non—4thTier lack of

brand loyalty and sort of whythere is this disconnect.

So if you could just address in

post-conference, just provide someresources about the lack

of brand loyalty and perhaps why that is the case.

MR. PICKARD: I'll do so.

MS. SHISTER: I believe that is -­
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(Pause.)

MS. SHISTER: ‘So the last question I have is,

so we're not seeing any overlap, any production overlap

between 4th Tier and non—4thTier, and is that solely

because of this FDArequirement, or is there another reason,

because there was a mention that you could ——it would take

a lot of time and energy, but you could conceivably apply to

the FDAfor a new brand or a new blend, is that right? I‘m

sort of ——

MR. PICKARD: So as a practical matter, the

U.S. producers are not enter a new product into the

marketplace due to FDAregulations. So I guess in large

part there are no current ——you are correct. There are no

current commonmanufacturing facilities or employees between

4th Tier and non—4thTier, and as a result of the

prohibition on entering a newproduct, that will continue to

prevent there from being any commonmanufacturing

facilities between 4th Tier and non—4thTier.

MS. SHISTER: And is there any avenue at all

that would enable a producer in the near future, or not in

the near future but in general, from say entering into a

different tier?

MR. ESTES: Eric Estes, Xcaliber. The only

other pathway to bringing a product to market beyond

substantial equivalence is a newmarket pathway, free market
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pathway, and to get that through it requires millions of

dollars of testing, and you have to establish that the net

benefit of the new product would be beneficial to public

health. So that pretty muchprevents that from occurring.

MS. SHISTER: All right. That's all I have

for right now.

MS. CHRIST: We'll turn to Betsy Haines,

Supervisory Investigator.

MS. HAINES: Hi. I have a follow—up. Mr.

Taylor, you mentioned the Canadian firm that was selling 4th

Tier, that sort of a died a long, slow death I think you

said. Could you either tell me now, or in the

post—conference brief, an estimate of when they actually

stopped selling 4th Tier cigarettes into the U.S.?

MR. TAYLOR: Sure, I'll be happy to.

MS. HAINES: Okay, because you're indicating

we should use official stats, clean HTS. So if they were

selling the 4th Tier during the Period of Investigation,

could you give us an estimate of how big?

MR. PICKARD: Sure, and maybe just to clarify.

Weweren't saying that the ITC necessarily should use HTSas

comparedto the questionnaire.

MS. HAINES: Okay.

MR. PICKARD: Although I would say that

essentially what you will see from the official import
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statistics marries well with what you have on the official

record. That being said, we'll get you the data regarding

the one Canadian producer.

» MS. HAINES: Okay, and then also in your

brief, describe which data set, you think we should use for

imports.

MR. PICKARD: Yeah. Happy to do so.

MS. HAINES: Also I have a question. What is

the shelf life of the 4th Tier cigarettes? I meando they

ever go stale that you would never ——

DR. PHILLIPS: So Doctor, I'm sorry. Jesse

Phillips, Xcaliber. If I understood correctly, they are

known to be stable. So it just comes down to how well

they're stored. That's about what I can give you on that.

MS. HAINES: So you could hypothetically keep

inventories for quite a while?

DR. PHILLIPS: They are facilities, and again

to go into these facilities wouldprobably be proprietary to

those facilities. They can store individual componentssuch

as tobacco for extended periods of time under different

methods.

MS. HAINES: Okay, okay. I think that's all I

have actually.

MS. CHRIST: So I will just quickly scan to

see if there are follow—upquestions. We'll start with
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Larry Jones.

MR. JONES: Thank you. Lawrence Jones, Office

of Investigations. I'll make these quick. So I only have

three additional questions. The first one is ——and at

least two are going to be related. The first two are

related. To what extent do the relationships and

connections and distribution arrangements favor U.S.

producers over Koreancigarettes, particularly for if

there's any lower price?

MR. PICKARD: Sure, and we'll elaborate

further in our post—conferencebrief. But I think the short

answer is that the industry representatives would say that

it has nowbecome all about price, right? While I think

there was testimony earlier that while that might not have

been the case previously, nowit's essentially an incredibly

price—sensitive market.

MR. JONES: Thank you. And these lead to the

next question. It was mention, I believe, in Mr. Taylor's

testimony regarding a new facility in Dallas, Texas. And

just to find out a little bit more about that, what was the

reason for locating the newfacility in Dallas;

particularly, because I knowyou guys are in Oklahoma. This

is kind of like a two—partquestion.

So, the first part is is it because it's a

non—participating member; is that one of the reasons? And
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obviously, it's local to you knowOklahoma, Missouri, but I

guess what I would ask is is there another competitive

reason beyond just non—participating members, being Texas,

and you knowwhat's the whole reasoning and logic behind

that.

MR. PICKARD: Sure, so the new facility in

Dallas is a KT&Gfacility, so I suppose we could speculate

on it, but I bet you the best.answer.to your question is

going to be asked to the second panel this afternoon.

They'll be able to tell you directly.

MR. JONES: Okay, thanks. Sorry about that. I

thought it was your guys’ new facility. Okay. The one last

question I have ——and this is just some information we

recently received. Andwithout disclosing business

proprietary information, but is there a 5th tier of

cigarettes? Is there a 5th tier level and if so what is it?

MR. PICKARD: I've never heard of a 5th tier.

MR. JONES: Okay. And if there were a 5th tier

level would it be at the retail level? Andthe reason I ask

that is because the tiers 2 through 4 they're compressed.

Is that safe to say that they're compressed on price and the

premium brands are more exclusive, more ——how would you

describe that?

MR. PICKARD: So, I polling the panel really

quickly I don't believe that we've ever heard of a 5th tier
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of cigarettes and I suppose we could give it more thought on

the post—conference brief, but I don't knowif I would

speculate too much on really kind of where the price breaks

are between second and third or where the price break is

between first and second, frankly, because we re not in the

industry; but I don't

to add.

know if there was more that you wanted

MR. TAYLOR: I tend to agree. I keep going back

to one through three as kind of being a branded ——a brand

that you see and you've heard of before through using direct

mailings, things like that, that we're not doing. As far as

a price breakdown, I couldn't tell you that off the top of

my head.

MR. JONES: Thank you. I don't have any other

questions.

MS. CHRIST: I'll check with the other members.

Michael Haldenstein.

MR. HALDENSTEIN:In the accounting testimony,

there was a reference

period. I'm not sure

statements, but could

producers.

MR. SMITH

our numbers. Wewill

verify and detail out

to increasing rebates during the

if that's reflected in the financial

you document that for each of the

Wedo have those net rebates within

take a detailed look of that and

in the post—briefing.
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MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you.

MS. CHRIST: Okay, it looks like we have a

follow—up question from David Boyland.

MR. BOYLAND: Thank you. And again, this is

unfortunately an MPMquestion. In the testimony, you

referred to annually versus quarterly payments and I was

wondering if you could ——I don't want to blame everything

on Missouri, but is that Missouri, that they're the ones

that do this annual?

MR. ESTES: We do have annual and quarterly

payments. Almost all states at this point, except for a

handful, have gone to quarterly payment structures. The

reason is is that the sates want to makesure that

non—participating manufacturers don't incur a large escrow

obligation and go out of business. So, by breaking it into

quarter, they're able to control that a little bit more.

MR. BOYLAND: Gotcha. So, it sounds like most

are on a quarterly basis, but you have some states that are

still on an annual basis where the obligation has accrued

and they pay it one time?

MR. ESTES: Missouri is the primary one that we

pay on an annual basis. There may be one or two others. I

can't remember off the top of my head who exactly they are.

Wehave another attorney that deals primarily with state

regulatory matters at this point, but the vast majority it
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would be quarterly payments.

MR. BOYLAND:Just sort of the mechanics of the

MPMbecause I think you touched on this and you may have

even answered the question, but just to confirm, when the

obligation is triggered is it whenit's manufactured and

it's in inventory? »Is it whenit's at your wholesaler and

it's being stamped? Whendoes the MPMobligation become an

obligation?

MR.ESTES: I think you're referring to the

escrow obligation.

MR. BOYLAND: Yes, the escrow.

MR. ESTES: Yes.

MR. BOYLAND: I'm sorry.

MR. ESTES: It's typically tied to when a stamp

is affixed to the product and that would be at wholesale.

MR. BOYLAND: Okay. Andgl guess this kind of

gets to the whole idea of ——I realize you're not including

it in your income statement, at least one company, but to

the extent that you would consider it more of an operating

expense versus a manufacturing expense I mean that would be

something that ——again, I realize one company's doing it

one way, another company's doing it another way, but, I

guess from your perspective does this really kind of ——is

it more of a manufacturing expense or more of an operating

expense, regardless of how it winds up on the income
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statement.

MR. SMITH: The escrow requirement is triggered

when that carton is stamped during the month. So, I would

classify it more as an expense to your operations from that

standpoint.

MR. BOYLAND:Okay. And it's out of inventory

at this point. It's no longer part of your inventory at

that point once it's been stamped.

MR. SMITH: Correct. As I explained earlier, is

we ship 100 percent to our wholesalers and the wholesalers

are affixing the tax stamp, so that's whenit triggers the

escrow requirement for our company.

MR. BOYLAND:Okay, alright, I appreciate it. I

have no further questions.

MS. CHRIST: Thank you. Thank you very much. I

appreciate everybody's presence. It was a relatively long

panel. I also thank you for the pictures of the production

process. I think when you hear about these things you

always have sort of your own images in your head and you're

going to go, oh, that's not exactly what I thought it was.

So, I appreciate the ——I'm a visual person, so I do

appreciate the pictures of the production process. And

also, a large panel to answer, as you can see, the diverse

questions of the team and the different perspectives. And

particularly, as you mentioned, Mr. Pickard, this is a new
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industry and there's a lot of complexities that we're trying

to dig into, so I appreciate your patience as we try to wrap

our heads around this.

I do have a couple of follow ups, which probably

may not be any more. And yes, a question regarding Majors

and not Majors, are there companies that you refer to as

Majors that are not 4th tier producers or are those two

separate groupings?

MR. PICKARD: So, the Majors are non—4th tier

producers. Majors are generally used anonymously with the

original signatories to the MSAand I think your question

was are there other non ——I'm sorry. Are there other

non—4thtier who are also not the Majors? And I believe the

answer to that is, yes, the subsequent manufacturers -­

subsequent participating manufacturers.

MS. CHRIST: Okay, thank you. A question on

your presentation, on one page where you have the website

for KT&G,it mentions that they are currently ranked fifth

in the U.S. amongthe United States manufacturers and it

follows that they do talk about the 4th tier selling on that

page. When they say ranked fifth ——and I can also ask them

subsequently, but is it fifth amongall manufacturers?

MR. PICKARD: You know I believe the webpage

says that they‘re the fifth largest cigarette manufacturer

in the world, but ——and there's another page that talks
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about their U.S. participation. Rather than characterize

their performance I would defer to them to answer.

MS. CHRIST: A quick question about the quality

and the blends, you did mention the role of the stems and

the percentage of stems in the product. Is there also a

role in sort of the ——I don't know how to say, but the

purity level of the blend is it where there maybe certain

smaller number of variety in the blends or in terms of the

quality or anything like that?

MR. PICKARD: I can say as a general matter,

yes, that there are differences between kind of the higher

quality of the tobacco used in non—4thtier as compared to

4th tier, but all almost all of that blend information is

proprietary. But if you went out and you talked to

subject—matter experts out there, there are actually kind of

taste—testing experts whowill opine as far as a higher

quality of tobacco in the non—4thtier, which actually is

derived, in part, from what part of the tobacco leaf is used

as compared to non—4th tier. As I said, most of ——almost

the entirety of that blend information is proprietary.

MS. CHRIST: Thank you very much. Those are all

mine. I think that I ——without attributing it to anybody

particularly, I think I heard somegrumbling, although it

could've been me. But before moving to the next panel, I

think it would be nice to take break, stretch legs, and
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reconvene here at 1:45. That should give us all enough

time. Thank you.

p.m.)

(Whereupon, a lunch recess was held at 1:06
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AFTERNOON SESSION

(l;48 p.m.)

MR. BURCH: will the room please come to order.

MS. CHRIST: Welcome back, everyone. Mr.

Secretary, are there any preliminary matters?

MR. BURCH: All witnesses have been sworn in, and

they have 60 minutes for their direct testimony, and there

are no other preliminary matters.

MS. CHRIST: Welcome to all the panel members,

and thank you for returning promptly. Please begin when

ready.

MS. ARANOFF:Good afternoon to the staff panel.

Thanks for your time this afternoon.

Onour panel this afternoon you will first hear

from Mr. Cho, who is the President of KT&GUSA. And then

from Ms. White, to my right, who is a Regional Sales Manager

for the North Central Region for KT&GUSA. And then from my

colleague, Mr. Smith.

Wealso have on our panel, available for

questions, Mr. Yoon, who is on my far left, Director of

Marketing for KT&GUSA. And on my far right is our

Interpreter, Ms. Kim.

So when we get to the Q&Aportion, our witnesses

will all testify in English, and we've given you their

testimony, but when we get to the Q&Aportion we are going
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to try to wait while our interpreter translates the

questions into Korean before your panel answers. And so we

thank you for your patience. Weknowthat that's a little

bit time consuming, so we're glad everyone has had lunch.

With that, I am going to turn it over to Mr. Cho

to begin.

STATEMENT OF JAE YOUNG CHO

MR. CHO: Good afternoon. My name is Jae Young

Cho. I am the President of KT&GUSA, a wholly owned

subsidiary of KT&GCorporation. KT&GCorporation is engaged

in all stages of the cigarette manufacturing process, from

primary tobacco blending to final packaging.

I have been working KT&Gfor more than 20 years,

and the last 2 with KT&GUSA. As President of KT&GUSA, I

am responsible for KT&G'ssales, marketing, and business

developmentactivities in the United States.

I appreciate the opportunity to share my

company's experience in the U.S. market, and to correct

important misstatements in the Petition. I will begin by

briefly describing the structure of the market for

cigarettes in the United States and the nature of the

competition within the industry. Then I will address the

physical characteristics of so—called"fourth—tier"'

cigarettes and other cigarettes.

Turning to my first point, I understand that the

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
202-347-3700



A 143

Petitioner in this case has separated the market for

cigarettes into four distinct subindustries or "tiers," with

KT&Gbeing part of the so—called "fourth tier."

While some use "tiers" to describe the market,

they are referring to a loose pricing continuum for

cigarettes sold in the United States, not distinct product

markets. There is no clear dividing line between a "fourth

tier" cigarette and a "third tier" cigarette, or any other

cigarettes. Anycigarette's classification into a

particular "tier" is a function of price alone. It says

nothing specific about the physical characteristics of the

cigarette or howit was produced. And even the pricing

distinctions are fluid and imprecise.

There is no universally accepted definition of

the tiers in this price system, and manyin the industry do

not recognize any fourth tier at all. For example,

ManagementScience Associations and the Euromonitor do not

classify the market into four "tiers." Instead, they rely

on three general pricing categories, and use different words

for each. i

In the case of MSA,the tiers are "super

premium," "premium," or "branded discount." In the case of

Euromonitor, they are "premium," "mid—price," and "economy."

As my colleague Candice White will describe in

more detail, cigarette manufacturers can and do regularly
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compete across these price tiers. In other words, KT&Gis

in direct competition not just with Cheyenne, Xcaliber, and

other small producers, but also with bigger producers such

as Liggett and even with the "Majors," Philip Morris and

RJR. Moreover, most domestic producers do not limit their

production to only one tier. They produce cigarettes that

sell at a variety of price points across the spectrum.

I'd like to briefly summarize my company‘s

history in the U.S. market. KT&Ghas been in the U.S.

market with high quality products for 2O years. With

respect to production, KT&Guses an integrated production

process that is similar to that of most major U.S.

manufacturers that the Petition characterizes as outside the

fourth tier.

As far as I am aware, other companies that

produce discount cigarettes for the U.S. market, including

Liggett, Commonwealth,and JTI, also have primary production

facilities.
While our market share has fluctuated over time

depending on market conditions, KT&Gis only a very small

part of the overall U.S. cigarette industry in which we

compete. In recent years, the "Majors" have been very

aggressive in their marketing program and pricing

strategies.

In manyinstances, this results in cigarettes
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produced by the Majors being the lowest priced at retail.

As my colleague will explain, we compete with brands

produced by the Majors, Liggett and Commonwealth, in

addition to brands produced by the Petitioner.

Finally, I'd like to address the physical

characteristics and uses of cigarettes produced in the

United States. Cigarettes are fairly uniform in their

construction and identical in their end use, which is

smoking.

Whenremoved from their packaging, cigarettes

sold at different price levels are very difficult for

consumers to identify. As part of our market surveying,

market research, we conduct blind taste tests with

consumers. Whenwe ask them to try two cigarette brands,

one is premium and the other is discount brand, consumers

routinely cannot identify the premiumbrand.

Thedefinition of "fourth tier cigarettes" that

the ITChas used in this investigation coverts all

cigarettes. Thephysical characteristics in that definition

are rolled in paper, longer than 7 centimeters, shorter than

12 centimeters, and less than 1.3 centimeters in diameter.

I amnot familiar with any cigarettes sold in the United

States that are outside of this definition.

In myexperience, there are no clear dividing

lines that differentiate a fourth tier cigarette froma
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third—tier cigarette or any other cigarette. Onething that

is clear, the dividing lines proposed by the Petitioner do

not exist. I will address each in turn.

Regarding stem content, the Petitioner claims

that 4th Tier cigarettes generally have a stem content

greater than 10 percent. In my experience, no such cut—off

exists. KT&G'sConsumer Research Team has sampled

cigarettes sold in the U.S. market for various physical

properties, including stem content.

They found that some Cheyenne and Xcaliber

cigarettes had stem content below 10 percent. Other

supposedly non—4th Tier cigarettes had more than 10 percent

stems. Examples including Montego and Eagle 2O that is made

by Liggett, which Petitioner says is a 3rd Tier

manufacturer. Wecan provide further details in our brief.

Regardingfilter type, the Petitioner claims that

4th Tier cigarettes typically have single componentfilters,

and that this makes them different from other cigarettes.

But filter type affects the strength of the cigarette

flavor, it does not signal any particular product type or

price point. For example, certain premiumbrand cigarettes

such as Marlboros have single componentfilters just like

so—called4th Tier cigarettes.

Regarding packaging, the Petitioner claims that

4th Tier cigarettes, unlike other cigarettes, are typically
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sold in a box with basic printing and without a rounded

internal corner. Again, that is not accurate. The

packaging for Xcaliber's discount brands and the premium

Marlboro brand are very similar.

In closing, I do not recognize the market

described in the Petition. The competition that KT&G,

Xcaliber, and Cheyenne face in the United States is very

different from what the Petition claims. I want to thank

you for your time today, and I would be pleased to answer

any question about the cigarette industry and KT&G.

STATEMENT OF CANDICE WHITE

MS. WHITE: Thank you. Good afternoon. My

name is Candice White. I'm the regional sales manager for

KT&GUSAin the North Central Region of the United States.

I started working for KT&GUSAin January of 2Ol8 as an

account manager, and I was responsible for retail sales in

Indiana, which is where I live. In May of 2018 I was

promoted to regional sales manager for the Northeast Region,

which covers Indiana, Ohio and Michigan. ’

In January of 2019, I started in my current

role in which I manage wholesale and retail account managers

in Indiana, Illinois, Wisconsin and Minnesota. In my

current position, I workdirectly with customers at all

stages of the process, from the initial sales communications

to maintaining relationships with regular clients.
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Prior to joining KT&GUSA, I had three decades

of experience working in the consumer package industry,

including both retail and wholesale. I'm grateful for the

staff's time today and would like to spend the next several

minutes providing an overview of the cigarette industry in

the United States.

I'll begin by summarizingthe structure of the

cigarette industry and role played by the major tobacco

companies. I'll then address howcigarettes are marketed

and sold in the United States, and I'll explain that there's

no clear dividing line between so—called 4th Tier cigarettes

and any other cigarette. To understand the industry, it's

critical to begin with the context, that the market in the

United States is and has long been dominated with the

so—called majors, which today means Philip Morris and RJ,

RJR.

These large companies were established long

before KT&Gentered the U.S. market, at a time when there

were fewer restrictions on cigarette advertising. As a

consequence, the majors have been able to develop enduring

brands that later entrants into the market could not. Brand

recognition in turn allows the majors to commandprice

premiumsin the market that are not realistic to less

established brands.

With these advantages, the majors have been in
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the past held as much as 98 percent of the market in the

U.S., and more recently hold roughly 85 percent. Cigarette

manufacturers that entered the market later like KT&G,

Xcaliber and Cheyenne, are thus at a disadvantage Compared

to the majors.

It's challenging for us to win and grow market

share in the United States. It is important to understand

that the combined sales of the Petitioner and KT&Grepresent

market share that at one point belonged to the majors. That

is why the petition is wrong to claim that KT&G,Xcaliber

and Cheyenne compete only against one another in a narrow,

4th Tier sliver of the market. ­

Instead, all three companiesare in direct

competition with producers selling across the price

continuum, including the majors, which fight hard to defend

and grow their market share. For example, both majors offer

discount brands such as RJR's Pall Mall and Philip Morris

Chesterfield. They sell established premiumbrands at a

large markup, and also compete to retain market share by

placing other products in multiple price tiers.

The majors utilize two main tools to protect

their position, everyday low price contracts with retailers,

as well as leader programs with the distributors, everyday

low price or EDLPcontracts, which RJR uses very often and

require a retail outlet to set the price for the major's
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discount brands at a floor. No other cigarettes can be sold

at a lower price without the retailer losing the benefits of

that contract.

These EDLPcontracts exist because the majors

rightly view discount cigarettes as competitors, and they

would affect KT&G'sability to price and sell our products.

Such agreements are widespread and I would estimate that

over half the retailers in my region have EDLPcontracts.

The majors also use leaders program which requires

wholesalers to sell their product in the waythat maintains

their current market share.

For these programs, the market share is

defined based on all categories across all tiers, including

4th Tier cigarettes. This shows how the U.S. market works

and how the domestic industry understands it. The majors

knowthat they are competing not only against each other but

also against KT&G,Cheyenne, Xcaliber, JTI, Liggett, ITG and

others.

So the majors compete at a range of price

points in a way that directly affects the sales of KT&G

brands. In addition, there are a numberof smaller

producers that the Petitioner did not define as 4th Tier,

but that we compete with regularly. For example, our

biggest competitor in Minnesota is Liggett's Montegobrand,

which is not a 4th Tier product according to the Petitioner.
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In Indiana, my home state, we compete with

Xcaliber Edgefield and Burley brands, and also with imports

from LDbrand cigarettes made by JTI. JTI stands for

Japanese Tobacco International, and they are another foreign

producer. In Kentucky, two of our biggest competitors are

Liggett's Eagle brand and JTI LDbrand.

Notably, Xcaliber operates in both Indiana and

Kentucky. In these states, it competes not just against

KT&Gbut also against discount cigarettes produced by

Liggett and JTI. At the same time, the U.S. cigarette

manufacturers must deal with the reality that the size of

the U.S. market as a whole is shrinking. An increasing

number of users are quitting smoking, or have moved to other

products such as e—cigarettes.

For instance, I'm aware of tobacco shops in my

region that have stopped selling cigarettes to focus on CBD

products and e—cigarettes or vaping. This declining demand

is not the only challenge that the industry faces. State

and local taxes have also driven up the retail prices for

cigarettes, and restrictive regulations have also become

widespread.

In my region, for example, Minneapolis has

imposed restrictions on the sale of menthol cigarettes. The

Minneapolis example illustrates another somewhatunique

aspect in the U.S. cigarette market, which is the degree to
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which the competition varies from state to state due to

regional preferences, and to the differences in the state

and local taxes and regulations.

Somebrands and products are regional, while

others are national. Somestates have higher taxes and

stricter regulations than others. The result is that the

competition looks very different in Minnesota than it does

in Indiana. Having summarizes these general features in the

U.S. market, I would like to turn to the specific aspects of

howthe domestic cigarettes are marketed, sold and

perceived.

The Petitioner claims that the so—called 4th

Tier cigarettes are positioned differently in the U.S.

market than all other cigarettes. This claim is not

consistent with my knowledgeor experience. First, almost

all cigarettes in the United States are sold initially to

distributors. Asa result, cigarettes at all price tiers

pass through the channel of distribution and are not sold

directly to retailers. ‘It is commonfor the U.S.,

distributors to carry cigarette brands in all price points.

KT&Gsells its products exclusively through distributors.

Weform relationships with the distributors to help promote

KT&Gproducts to the retailers.

After manufacture and sale to distributors,

the distributors sell both premiumand discount brands to
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the retailers. Retailers market and sell what the

Petitioner calls as 4th Tier cigarettes alongside with

premiumbrands. For instance, national chain store Circle K

displays KT&Gproducts, including this, on the same rack

with Xcaliber's Edgefield and Philip Morris Marlboro Reds.

In my region, KT&Gproducts are routinely

displayed by retailers along the side, both premiumand

other discount brands. Consumersand industry participants

do not see a clear difference between so—called 4th Tier

cigarettes and other cigarettes. For manyconsumers,

cigarettes are interchangeable. For consumers that do not

try different products, this brand loyalty is usually a

result of long—termmarketing and personal taste.

In selecting cigarettes, consumersprimarily

search for fulfillment, price and taste. Our repeat

customers choose KT&Gbrands based more on taste and

satisfaction than price. Whenit comesto price, there is

no defying cutoffs. There is a continuum that varies from

state to state, cigarettes at every price point along that

spectrum with no clear gap. The industry uses different

terms to describe the different price levels.

Regardless of the labels, the pricing

categories are not well—defined or absolute and companies

sell at multiple levels. As I discussed earlier, a brand

made by the major can be and often is sold at the same price
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as the 4th Tier through the EDLPcontracts. Ultimately, the

price paid by consumers is always set by the retailer, not

by the manufacturer or the wholesaler.

In closing, I hope this overview of the

competition in the U.S. cigarette market is helpful for the

staff. Thank you for the time to consider these issues,

which are very important to our company, and I would be

happy to answer any questions you might have.

STATEMENT OE‘ JAMES M. SMITH

MR. SMITH: Thank you, Ms. White. My name is

James Smith to Covington and Burling, appearing on behalf of

respondent KT&G. I'd like to make a few points that are

relevant in particular to key legal issues, including some

of the concededly novel but crucial issues identified by Mr.

Pickard this morning.

The first is the relevance of the Master

Settlement Agreement or MSA. In a nutshell, the Master

Settlement Agreement's relevance has been greatly

exaggerated. The Petitioner seems to have misinterpreted a

legal instrument forged by 46 states in litigation against

the majors, as somehowdefining distinct product markets

nationwide.

Invoking the MSAis a very unusual approach to

scope, and the CommerceDepartment understandably raised

questions about the Petitioners reliance on the trademarks
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of participating manufacturers. Wesubmit that it would be

even stranger for the Commissionto use MSAsignatory status

as a means of identifying the domestic industry.

I don't believe the Petitioner has so far

cited to any ITC case adopting a similar methodology. This

approach isn't just novel; in our view it's inappropriate.

The simple fact is that cigarettes are not distinguished in

the U.S. market based on whether their producer is or is not

a signatory to the MSA.

The original participating manufacturers,

Philip Morris and RJR, produce and sell cigarettes at

multiple price levels and multiple tiers. Companiessuch as

Liggett and Commonwealthare subsequent participating

manufacturers. But they produce and sell deep discount

cigarettes that are commonlyregarded as being in the very

same price category as so—called 4th Tier brands.

\ The participating manufacturers routinely

compete with non—participating manufacturers, both within

and across price tiers. This is howthe U.S. market is

widely understood to work. What's especially surprising

about the Petitioners‘ reliance on the USAis that the MSA

itself contradicts their claims about separate and distinct

product markets.

Let me explain. If you look at the MSA's

provisions, you will see that the MSAsystem itself assumes
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ongoing competition between participating and

non—participating manufacturers. For example, the MSA

requires non—participating manufacturers such as KT&Gto pay

funds into escrow accounts.

At the outset, when the agreement was signed,

these mandatory escrow agreements were designed in part to

reduce the competitive impact of the substantial payments

that participating manufacturers agreed to makein 46

states. Mr. Estes this morning directly confirmed this

level playing field objective.

But ask yourself, if there were no competition

between signatories and non—signatories, escrow payments to

level the playing field simply would not have been

necessary. There's another example. The MSAsystem protects

participating manufacturers against any market share that is

lost to non—participatingmanufacturers. Specifically, it

allows participating manufacturers to reduce their payment

levels if they lose market share to a non—signatory.

Market share are assessed annually,

adjustments are automatic. This compensation mechanism

would be entirely unnecessary if the MSAhad created

multiple classes of manufacturers selling distinct products

through unique sales channels. The fact of competition

between participating and non—participating manufacturers is

obvious. Xcaliber's own sales manager, Mr. Nicholas,
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emphasized this morning howthe biggest participating

membersoften "block" 4th Tier cigarettes with their sales

to share programs and their every day low price contracts.

_ But why should the majors bother to block the

4th Tier if they don't compete with the 4th Tier? Their

claims about the MSAjust don't add up.

The second novel issue I'd like to address is

howto define the domestic like product. This issue is

fundamental to the case and to the investigation. As Mr.

Cho and Ms. White have emphasized, there is no separate

product market in the U.S. for so—called 4th Tier cigarette.

The term 4th Tier does not relate to any distinct subset of

cigarettes. It has nothing to do with any specific and

consistent product characteristics.

At most, it describes in broad terms the low

end of a price continuum. But even as a price

classification, there is no clear or accepted cutoff price

between what the Petitioner calls 4th Tier cigarettes and

other brands that are described as "economy"or as "branded

discount" by leading industry analysts.

As noted, the length and diameter ranges

specified in the proposed scope cover virtually every

cigarette manufactured in the United States. 72's, Kings at

84, 100's, 120's. All main types are covered; all main

types should be included in the domestic like product.
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The Petitioner's proposed scope tries to

narrow the market, by relying on a list of additional

features that it claims are frequently, typically generally

different for 4th Tier versus other cigarettes. As Ms.

Aranoff noted, the adverbs in the proposed scope are the

tell. This morning Dr. Phillips added a new and significant

qualifier, can. He said non—4thTier products "can be more

complex," not "are." '

He said they "can consist of multiple

components and can use different prototypes," not do. I

think it's helpful if we just step back and take someof

these additional product characteristics that have been

identified by the Petitioner and discuss them in turn. The

first and the one on which they've relied most heavily this

morning is stem content. This is the measurable bright line

that Mr. Pickard and others emphasized.

But Petitioner so far has offered scarce

evidence of stem content in different tiers or brands of

cigarettes. There's a single bare declaration from an

anonymouswitness whose identity has been kept confidential.

Today, they've added the testimony of Dr. Phillips. What

did he say? He said "It is my understanding that non—4th _

Tier cigarettes typically have less than ten percent stems

in their tobacco, and I'm aware of no information that would

contradict that."
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_ As you've learned, our industry research team

for KT&Ghas actually looked and measured what the stem

content of different brands is, and has found that this ten

percent cutoff line does not exist. It is measurable, but

the Petitioner apparently has not even measured it, or if

they have, they haven't shared the results of those

measurements with the Commissionor with the staff. I

suspect the reason is because this bright line does not

exist and will not hold up.

Let's turn now to packaging, for which we have

some images that might help illustrate our points. Wewould

start on packaging by saying we could have an initial

discussion about whether packaging is a product '

characteristic. As you've heard from Petitioner's counsel

this morning, typically it's not and it's completely

irrelevant. As we'll explain in our brief, we agree that it

should be irrelevant here as well. But we're going to

assume for the purposes of argument today that it is

relevant and focus on the more fundamental question of

whether assuming packaging is relevant, there's a clear

dividing line in the packaging for 4th Tier cigarettes

versus other cigarettes.

The answer is no. Here in Slide 4 are

photographs of premiumbrands, discount brands and so—called

4th Tier brands. All our in similar boxes with aluminum
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foil inside. Fromthe outside, the consumer's perspective,

nothing in the packaging distinguishes the so—called 4th

Tier from the others. Well what if you open the boxes and

deconstruct them, something consumers probably don't take

the time to do? It's still hard to find any difference.

Slide 5 shows that there is nothing obvious in

the packaging that distinguishes the premiumMarlboros from

the 4th Tier Edgefields. Maybethere is some embossing in

the foil and someboxes but not in others. It's very hard

to say without a very close look. Another feature on the

packaging front is the rounded or what the Petitioner calls

a rounded internal corner.

I have to say a box corner that's rounded and

that is internal is a difficult concept at the outset. If

it's internal, it's clearly not visible fromthe outside,

and I'm not exactly sure what it means. But it might be

what you see in the photograph of the Pall Mall box on Slide

6. Note the rounded parts near the front on the interior

part of the structure where the boxtop sits. That might be

it.
But Pall Mall is not a premium brand.

Marlboro is, and if you look at its box corners, they look

just like the packaging of so—called 4th Tier brands, no

rounding inside or out. I think we can all agree that these

packaging distinctions are at most minor variations, if
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that, and legally as the petition itself reminds us, minor

variations are to be disregarded.

What about uses and interchangeability? The

uses of all cigarettes is for smoking and for many consumers

cigarettes are interchangeable in that use. The Petitioner

claims that for so—called4th Tier cigarettes, all that

matter sis price. But in the Essence survey of 600 adults,

many of them smokers of 4th Tier brands, reported that

fulfillment and taste were just as or more important than

price as a key buying factor. Slide 7 shows how response

rates across various non—pricefactors.

Let's turn to channels of distribution. On

this, the U.S. market is uniform. As Slide 8 makes clear,

almost all cigarettes manufactured in the United States are

sold initially to distributors, not to retailers, not to end

users. As a result, retailers determine the final price

paid by the consumer. Okay, let‘s go to the retail level

itself, Slide 9. If you look at a typical display rack, you

will see so—called 4th Tier cigarettes on the same rack and

even on the same shelf as premium brands.

In this photograph in Slide 9, cigarettes made

by the Petitioner and by KT&Gare at the bottom left in the

green box, and I apologize. I can assure you it's difficult

for me to see those as well. But we can give you a more

zoomed—inview through a print copy.

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
202-347-3700



162

These 4th Tier cigarettes are on the same row

directly beside super premiumlabels like AmericanSpirits

and Camels, premium Camels, which are in the small red box

just to the right. Brands made by MSAparticipating

manufacturers at various price levels are in the larger red

boxes. There's nothing distinct about the distribution and

display of the 4th Tier cigarettes comparedto manyothers.

I The only ones that might stand out are the

premium brands on the very top rows, but those are placed

there by contract with a major that's willing to pay for top

billing in a retail display, not because they‘re in a

separate market. In terms of customer and producer

perceptions, these photographs in Slide 2 shows that the

Petitioner's product, Edgefield, is advertised directly

alongside premium brands.

The display on the left, which you can see

includes some premium brands and Edgefield, is one poster

describing one market. Even on price, as Slide 11 shows,

there's no consistent dividing line or categorization of the

4th Tier and other tiers of pricing for cigarettes. MSAand

Euromonitor do not have a 4th tier at all. Their lowest

price categories, branded discount and economy, include

so—called 4th Tier and other cigarettes in the same

category.

The screenshots on Slide 12 show how each of
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these reporting services classifies its data. Theydo so by

price tier, by what they call a price ban, by what they call

a price subcategory. Nothing in their presentation, nothing

in the format suggests these are distinct markets, and

that's because all cigarettes sold in the United States are

in the same market arrayed along a price continuum.

I heard Mr. Jones this morning discussed

evidence of price compression across ——he's not here for

the benefit of this comment ——across Bands 2 to 4, price

tiers 2 to 4. To the extent that's happening, there's yet

more evidence that 4 is not distinct and separate from Tiers

2 and 3 or others. I'd like to briefly address conditions

of competition.

One clear and overriding aspect of competition

in the domestic market for cigarettes is an extended and

ongoing secular decline in demand. Euromonitor data on

Slide 13 show the market shrinking roughly 2.5 percent per

year since 2013. Other estimates of the decline on an

annual basis are larger. Notably, if you look at the share

by price tier according to Euromonitor on the right, the

decline relatively speaking is bigger than the premiumand

mid—price segments and in the economy segment. That's the

Petitioner's segment.

All right. So what explains this steady

decline in demand? As Slide 14 suggests, and I apologize
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those fonts are not legible at all on the slide as

displayed, multiple forces are in play. Increases in tax

rates, increases in the minimumage, bans on flavored

cigarette, creation of tobacco—freeplaces, stricter

advertising regulations. They're all relevant.

But another key contributor that's comeabout

in the last few years is increased competition from

alternative products. As Slide l5 shows, e—cigarettes have

steadily grown in market share, and are projected to expand

further from roughly seven percent in 2018 to as high as 3O

percent by 2025. Whensurveyed retailers have responded and

identified that shifting to e—cigarettes and to dual use

alternatives is the main factor in any softening in demand

that they've experienced.

Given these trends, it's notable that Mr.

Nicholas I believe said that Xcaliber at least is seeing no

impact from e—cigarettes, and they're obviously fortunate in

that regard.

MR. SMITH: Finally, I want to come back to

injury, the central issue. The bottom line is once you look

at the market as a whole, not someartificially restricted

corner of it, there's no evidence of injury caused by

subject imports and no evidence of threat. While it is

shrinking, the U.S. market has actually been relatively

stable for years in terms of the relative shares of
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producers based on their status under the MSA.

I think there was a question about this data

earlier today. The data through the National Association of

Attorneys General are readily available and public and

reveal, as you can see in this slide, that the most striking

aspect of the market under the MSA,especially over the last

almost 20 years, has been stability in terms of market

share.

The original participating members or OPMs——I

mean manufacturers are OPMs, Phillip Morris and RJR have

hovered between 80 and 90 percent market share. The

subsequent participating manufacturers and noneparticipating

manufacturers have split the remainder, with the SPM,

Subsequent Participating Manufacturers, have a larger share

consistently 2002 through ‘18. Major shifts you will not D

find in this data.

_Andcrucially, if you look at the market share

of subject imports, the samekind of stability is clear.

The only difference is that cigarettes from Korea are a tiny

fraction of the U.S. market and Slide 19 shows you just how

small. The thin, blue line across the bottom represents

KT&G‘sU.S. market share from 2013 through 2018. The much

larger green area above it is the U.S. market share of all

their producers. This proper perspective on the U.S. market

makesclear that there's no reasonable indication of present
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material injury, no threat of future material injury by

reason of cigarette imports from Korea.

I would like to thank the staff for your time

and for your attention and we look forward to answering you

questions. And as Ms. Aranoff noted previously, we are

going to pause after each of your questions to allow our

interpreter to translate into Korean, so thank you.

Ms. CHRIST: We will now turn to the staff

questions and we'll start with Larry Jones, Investigator.

MR. JONES: Good afternoon, Lawrence Jones,

Office of Investigations. Thank you for coming today and if

there's anything you don't understand regarding the

translation or anything like that I can repeat. Noproblem.

So, if you need to clarify, just let me know.

I think to start one thing I would ask is you

guys ——you mentioned that there is not really any dividing

line betweenthe four tiers of cigarettes, that there's not

anything that distinguishes them. And I guess the question

would be if that is the case and ——correct me if I'm wrong

——KT&Mis the fifth largest manufacturer of actual ——of

cigarettes in the world wouldn't you think that R.J.

Reynolds and Phillip Morris be involved in this. Whywould

you speculate they are not involved?

MS. ARANOFF: I think that had the Commission

defined the market as we believe is correct and sent
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questionnaires to the Majors you would've heard from them

and they'd be here today, but Petitioner defined the market

much, much more narrowly. That‘s how the questionnaires

went out, so they deliberately kept the Majors coming here

and knocking on your door. And we hope that you know

should this matter go to a final phase thing will be

different.

MR. JONES: Thank you. And regarding that, what

effect would that have also, not just on R.J. Reynolds, but

two of the firms that you mentioned in your testimony;

particularly, Ligget and Commonwealth. Would they be

involved and would you anticipate them being you know

involved in as well? M

MS. ARANOFF: Mr. Jones, as you know, receiving

a questionnaire is not a guarantee that a companywill

either fill out the questionnaire or more so you knowshow

up at a Commissionhearing or staff conference to testify,

but it certainly makes it more likely than if you don‘t

issue a questionnaire to the company. So, our view is that

the market is properly defined as ——the domestic industry

is properly defined as all domestic cigarette

manufacturers, including those two Majors as well as Ligget

and Commonwealth and some of the other companies and we

believe that if the market were properly defined they should

all receive domestic producer questionnaires.
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MR. JONES: So, should we get them to collect

information if this were to go to a final phase on all

tiers; is that what you guys recommend?

MS. ARANOFF: Yes. Yes, our view is that the

product in this case is a continuum. That is true that

people do use terms like tiers and segments and they use it

to sort of roughly group things along a price continuum from

things that sell at very high premiumprices to ones in the

middle to ones that are discounted, but we don't believe

there's any clear dividing line based on any of the

Commission's six like product factors. So, we believe the

correct like product is all cigarettes and the correct
industry is all domestic cigarette producers.

MR. JONES: If you had to describe the role

between Ligget and Commonwealthcompared to R.J. Reynolds,

just from what you were seeing in competition what are the

big differences in terms of competition and howwould that

affect our analysis if we were going to go forward with it.

And this is somewhatspeculation, but for us we're trying to

define an industry and what we received is fairly thorough.

Now, also this goes to the question ——I guess the second

part of the question would be is there a fifth tier? If we

are defining it as such, is there ——because there's ——we

have someinformation, without disclosing any business

proprietary, that there is a possible fifth tier, so I'd
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like to hear what you guys have to say about that.

MS. ARANOFF:Well, let me start by saying tiers

don't exist in the abstract, right? The only way you can

define a tier is by defining the specific brands or

manufacturers whose products are in that tier and then

defining somecharacteristic that distinguishes that basket

from other baskets.

As Mr. Smith showed you on that slide, there are

three data sources in the industry. Theydefine these tiers

differently. Everyone one agrees that somethings are

higher priced than others and that there are somethings in

the middle, but what you need to know is what exact brands,

what exact skews are in each of those baskets and there is

no agreed industry definition of what those things are. And

so, you knowPetitioner points, in particular, to the NACS,

which as the four tiers instead of three, but they haven't

shown you data on what NACSactually puts in each of those

four tiers. They told you what they think, so you don't

know what NACSdefines as fourth tier.

I mean it's worth looking into how each of those

tiers are defined in terms of what are the specific brands,

specific manufacturers that those different data sources say

fall into those different tiers. Youknowif you're just

listening to folks who throw around terms causally about

there's twotiers, there's four tiers, there's five tiers.
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It doesn't really tell you anything, right? You've got to

have a discrete set of product and then say what is it about

this discrete set of products that makesit discrete and the

fact that there is, in fact, no agreement on that should

tell you something.

MR. JONES: And this was based on what Mr. Smith

stated about a low end of the price continuum and this goes

back to a question that I asked of the Petitioners regarding

a compression between the tiers two through four if we are

going to go with the definition that they utilized or came

up with and what would ——would you see a compression at the

second through fourth tier level? Let's just say at the

premium brand compared to everything else.

MR. SMITH: I addressed this briefly in my

statement and I apologize. I did so when you had stepped

out, even though I knew it was of interest to you, and what

I noted was that to the extent you or others have seen

compression across price tiers two through four, it would

appear to be confirmation of our witnesses’ statements that

they‘re competing with manufacturers in the second and third

price tiers. Andit would further suggest the impropriety

of defining the product market to be limited to this

so-called 4th tier which has no clear, consistent, defining

characteristics.

MS. ARANOFF: I would just add to that too that
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Petitioner was making an attempt to define tiers by

manufacturer, right, certainly. But I think our point to

you is manufacturers sell a variety of brands and those

brands mayappear in multiple tiers. That is certainly the

case for the Majors which will sell premiumbrands and they

will also place brands at a lower price in various tiers.

As Mr. Smith said in his testimony, premium brands because

you can collect a premium on them and lower—priced brands

because that's how you maintain your market share.

MR. JONES: Thank you. And this goes to what i

you mentioned about brands and your testimony about Ligget's

Eagle. That would be brands which is under JTI brands, so

for those I assume that they are going to be classified as

Tier 3. There's no differences, other than price, is that

what you guys are saying regarding those compared to what

you guys see domestically? Excuse me, more specifically

from the JTI brands.

MS. WHITE: I think that goes back to the same

statement that because the lines are not very defined it's

hard to say whether that would be in a 4th tier or a 3rd

tier or a 2nd tier, but we compete with that. Wedefinitely

compete with the LD, the Montego, you know, Edgefield, of

course.

MR. JONES: Thank you. And the question

regarding ——and I asked this of the Petitioners as well
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about customer preferences. What have you noticed regarding

customer preferences for, let's say, these level of

cigarettes ——Ligget, Eagle brand, JTI LD brands, KT&G‘sand

then Edgefield's and the other ones. What would you

describe about customer preferences? Is it as the

Petitioners say someonewalks into a store and they say I

don‘t care what it is, just give me one of those. And if

that is not the case, then what is the case regarding

customer preferences?

MR. CHO: I would like to explain something

about the nature ——I would like to explain so I can help

you understand the characteristics of the cigarette

industry. I wouldlike to begin explaining that first.

If we asked our customers why they choose

particular kinds of cigarettes there would be hundreds of

reasons, but I think the most important thing for us to

determine is the customers‘ needs. If the answer was that

customers make the decision based on the price alone, then

the discount cigarettes would probably dominant the

cigarette industry or cigarette market. Andif the answer

was that the brand image is more important for customer‘s

decision to purchase brand cigarettes, then the dominant

cigarette sellers would be the Majors which had dominated

the market for over hundred years.

So, I would like to answer your question, Mr.
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Jones, that the reason why customers choose our brand is not

solely based on the price. There are other advantages that

they see, including the quality and the satisfaction and

this means that the fact that customers can prefer our KT&G

product prove that KT&Gcigarettes compete with other

cigarettes of other tiers, not just limited to discount

cigarettes.

So, we cannot easily define the preference of

the consumer. It means they like the price, but also the

particular function. There is various, various reasons. It

means so we are not competing with the so—called discount

brand, but also we are competing with the major brand

because consumer like those kinds of things, not only price,

but also cigarette itself.

MR. JONES: Thank you. Was there anything else

you wanted to add on that or ——okay. So this next question

also goes to the petitioners and it's gonna be amended

slightly for the respondents, and it's based on the

petition, what we've seen about the question regarding

regionality, particularly the central region of the United

States, Oklahomaand Missouri were the two states that were

mentionedprimarily. Andit stated in the petition that

there were forty states that KT&Gcigarettes go to. So,

let's try to find out a little bit moreabout those states

that it goes to and also which states it will not go to, and
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is there a reason for not, or it is just they haven t

reached that market yet? '

MR.CHO: [through translator] I don‘t there's

any specific or special reason for what you have just

indicated, but unlike what the strong market that the

petitioner claims to have in Missouri, KT&Ghas only about

nearly 1.8%in Missouri of total sales.

MR. CHO: Not only strong Georgia in the east

part, like Georgia, Tennessee, producer, we are strong in

California. So there is no region ——

MS. ARANOFF: This is Shara Aranoff from

Covington. Let me just follow that by saying, our speakers

indicated earlier in their direct testimony, KT&Ghas been

in the U.S. market for several decades. So they have had a

long period of time to have developed a presence in multiple

states, not all manufacturers have been in the market as

long or may choose to pursue a narrower strategy. And I'm

sure to add that the, you know, the Commission has a term

about regional industries, regional markets that, you know,

I think most people would agree that's not really a good

descriptor of what's going on in this market.

MR. JONES: Thank you. Regarding the regionality

question, and this goes back to what I asked previously to

the petitioners. I think I asked inadvertently, this is

regarding the Texas facility that wasbuilt, I believe it
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was Mr. Taylor alluded to in his testimony, what was the

reasoning for building the warehouse and the facility there

compared to any of the other locations throughout the U.S.?

Particularly because, the question is, is it because Texas

is a non—participating memberor one of the four states that

were excluded from that agreement, or was there other

justification for it?

MS. ARANOFF: Shara Aranoff from Covington. Just

to clarify, Mr. Jones. The company removed its warehouse

from one location in Texas to a different location in Texas.

MR. CHO: This is Cho, KT&G, so we assert our

facility in Oklahoma. Have you ever heard of Init City? So

that‘s why we move to Texas, because a small city is very

difficult to hire good people, so that's whywe switch them

over to Texas, because they are very close and -­

MR. CHO: [through translator] These two have

warehouse through a third party, but because Texas was not

too far, we ended up choosing a space in Texas to maintain

our inventory, but on other particular reason to choose that

region.

MR. JONES: Thank you. And one question. This

is regarding a questionnaire and I'm being mindful of

proprietary information, for the questionnaire. There were

a lot of studies referenced and a lot of reports referenced

in that. Wouldyou be able to provide a lot of those
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conference with your briefs?

MS. ARANOFF: Sure. We are looking forward to

providing those on the confidential record in our brief. We

will do so.

MR. JONES: Thank you. And this question is also

regarding if we're using the term 4th Tier cigarettes,

particulary what's manufactured in Korea, so is there a 4th

Tier market in Korea? Andbasically what is significantly

different between what's being sold in Korea compared to

what's being sold in the United States?

MS. ARANOFF: I'll let Mr. Cho answer the

question, but my understanding is that the companyreally

thinks about their domestic market in Korea as having three

tiers.

MR. CHO: [through translator] In Korea, the

retail price is set by the government by law. In America,

in the United States, the final end price is determined by

the retailers, not by the manufacturers. So in Korea, it is

clearly defined by the consumerprices. They are clearly

defined as super premium, premium and then value for money

category, in these three categories already fixed. So in

the United States, yes, I understand there are different

price ranges or price spans for consumers. But the prices,

these price spans cannot be controlled. The manufacturers

cannot control these final prices. Manufacturers are aware
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of the existence of these price spans, but we do not have

control over which brands or which products can be priced.

MR. JONES: Thank you. And this goes along with

the previous question. For example, the regulations, the

regulatory mechanisms within the U.S. compared to what

you're seeing in the Korean market, howare they different?

And also, not just a regulatory mechanisms, but the

perceptions? At least, what the customers perceive? Is

there a more negative perception with regard to this type of

cigarette? Or is it perceived similarly?

MS. ARANOFF: Shara Aranoff from Covington.

Before Mr. Cho answers that question, could you just clarify

what you mean by this type of cigarette?

MR. JONES: Well, what's been classified as 4th

Tier, what's being sold by the Korean manufacturer, by KT&G?

MR. CHO: So this is still KT&GUSA. [through

translator] I think that regulations, whether they are

practiced in Korea or in the United States, I think the

effect would be pretty much the same. Including the

concerns, both concerns, for example, and the fact that a

smoking areas, the number of smoking areas are declining.

And I think these are pretty much a result of the same

factors unrelated to any pricing or price spans between

Korea and the U.S.

MR. JONES: Thank you. And this goes to the
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production methods, just shifting a little bit. In terms of

what you've seen today, as far as the production, on the

screen, from what the petitioners presented, and also what

your familiarity with the actual production processes here

within the U.S., what would you say if there's anything that

differs between your production? And this can be addressed

post—conference, but what are the big differences between

Korean production methods for cigarettes and what you see

here in the U.S.?

MR. CHO: This is Cho, KT&G,so I'll just

briefly, I think our manufacturing process is almost same as

your U.S. major cigarette manufacturing. So we're [through

translator] I think the manufacturing process is pretty

similar to the manufacturing process happening in the United

States starting from the raw material to packaging of

cigarettes. I will submit further information later on.

MR. JONES: Thank you. And have there been any

recent developments or changes within the cigarette industry

in Korea that we should be aware of? More particularly if

there's, are there any regulations or newtechnology for

production that are not being employed that you're aware of

in the U.S. currently?

MR. CHO: [through translator] I think the

general trend that I notice is that, or the trend that I

notice, a recent trend that I noticed might be quite
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general, but as the alternative products or substitute

product alternative to cigarettes such as e—cigarette,

vapors or jeung—gi, we call in Korea, that the demands on

combustible cigarette tends to go down.

MR. CHO: So we divided cigarettes by type. One

is combustible cigarette and one is, we calling

next—generation cigarette that is paper, but we also produce

two type of things, but the definitely, if there does the

vapor, it can affect the combustible cigarettes.

MR. JONES: Thank you. And I asked this question

to the petitioners, but this is regarding the newage

requirements for United States, particularly 21 being the

age now to purchase tobacco. But how would you say, what

would you say about that affecting industry, your industry,

particularly with the ability to reach newsmokers, and as I

mentionedin the, with the petitioners, there's generally a

decline in smokers, or people smoking, and an aging

population, and nowthe new restrictions, what's the outlook

for your industry now?

MR. CHO: This is KT&GUSA. So that's why the

governmentwant to regulate cigarette condition, so that's

why they regulate.

MR. JONES: Have you noticed an effect so far

recently, within the last few years, of not just new

regulations and a decline in cigarettes, but also the
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introduction of e—cigarettes? I believe it was asked of the

Petitioners, the vaping and e—cigarettes, are they affecting

your industry? Or are they not relevant?

(Translation taking place.)

JAE YUNGCHO: As you have seen from one of the

slides that Jameshas used earlier, that, yes, there is a

definite relation between the rising e—cigarettes and vaping

devices and decline of cigarette demands, demands for

cigarettes. There is that relation.

Furthermore, as to the question of whether or not

the governmental regulation might have affected the overall

consumption of cigarettes, I could not get up for Korea. I

think I could also find out about it in the United States,

as well, and if necessary I could submit later on.

MR. JONES: Thank you. I just have one last

question. This is a two part. This is regarding our

ability to collect information more specifically about the

reported statistics. Are they relying in measure for

imports of 4th Tier cigarettes, are they exclusive to 4th

Tier? Or is there a lot of other cigarette types, 3rd

Tier, premium brand, et cetera, within that HTSnumber?

MS. ARANOFF: I think we're going to have to

address that postconference brief for you.

MR. JONES: Thank you. I don't have any other

questions.
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MS. CHRIST: We will now turn to the attorney,

Michael Haldenstein.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. Good afternoon.

Michael Haldenstein, Office of the General Counsel.

Howdo you view the 4th Tier cigarettes, as

Petitioner has defined them, as fitting into the overall

market? Are they just ——are they just a lower quality and

lower priced cigarettes? Or is there more to it?

MS. ARANOFF:Shara Aranoff from Covington.

Mr. Haldenstein, thanks for asking that question

because we did want to clear up the question of what does

"quality" mean in this industry, which I know came up some

this morning. And we don't really agree with the way that

Petitioner waspresenting that issue.

Our understanding ——and Mr. Cho can address

this, too ——is that quality is a measure of how well a

companyproduces the cigarette. Is it consistent? Are the

process controls good? Do they control moisture and

impurities? Do they have a good inventory control system

that keeps the product fresh? Those are measures of

quality. And KT&Gis certainly producing products, you

know, according to these metrics.

Someof the other things that Petitioners

mentioned this morning, what sort of mix of tobacco you put

into your recipe, those are not issues of quality selection.

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
202-347-3700



182

It's sort of taste or preference. So you could have, just

as an analogy, you could have three types of coffee, let's

say, right? You could have a French roast, you could have

mocha, you could have a light roast, and they could all be

high quality products but they have different recipes. Some

are going to appeal to one person, and some to another, not

because they differ in quality, they're just different

recipes. .

So we do want to distinguish what "quality" means

versus someof these other product characteristics.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: I guess when I was asking about

quality earlier, I was thinking of the stem count which

they've ——Petitioners have emphasized as maybe suggesting a

difference, a bright line even, between the Tiers. And I

believe I heard your panel sort of reject the notion that

there is a bright line, that there is morevariation.

Can you elaborate on that, if not here in your

postconference brief, and provide what testing results

you've produced?

MS. ARANOFF: So this is Shara Aranoff. We will

in our postconference brief provide you with the results

from KT&G's R&Ddepartment which looked at a range of

cigarette products and testing them for stem content, and

it's the basis for our argumentthat in fact there are

companies that are outside of what Petitioner defines as the

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
202-347-3700



183

4th Tier that use more than 10 percent stems, and there are

companies in that category as Petitioner defines it whouse

less than 1Opercent stems.

I think we can also perhaps get KT&Gto elaborate

on this, but our understanding is that, like tobacco leaves,

stems are a part of the recipe. Youput them there, not

like ——you know, we actually have properties that affect

the product, and so you might choose to put them in your

recipe for a variety of reasons. But suffice it to say that

10 percent is not a clear dividing line that tells you what

is 4th Tier and not 4th Tier, according to the way that

Petitioner has defined it.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. Does KT&Gproduce

the other Tiers of cigarettes as Petitioner has defined

them, at least for the United States.

MS. ARANOFF: Well have to answer that question

in our postconference brief. But it all circles back to we

don't knowyet how Petitioners have defined them, because

the 10 percent doesn't distinguish. The only solid

measurable thing that Petitioner has given us is the length

and circumference measurements for the cigarettes.

If there's another particular measure that would

help you, we could answer the question as to what we produce

that's on the other side of that measure. But everything

else has been sort of maybe, or sometimes. So it would help
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to clarify the question.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. Please address

that in your brief. Howmuchof a total cigarette market is

4th Tier product. I think I saw a graph that could quantify

it moreprecisely, if not here in your postconference brief.

MR. SMITH: We can answer that in the

postconference. But I think it really begs the question

that we're trying to resolve, which is howis it defined?

So it is very difficult to comeup with reliable data for

the 4th Tier when we don't know exactly what physical

characteristics place the cigarettes in that Tier, as

opposed to some other Tier.

We can, you know ——the only industry

association, or analyst, that identify the 4th Tier

Petitioner has identified is NACS. It might be possible to

find out what exactly they are putting in the 4th Tier, but

we suspect that even that would be difficult to determine.

MR. HALDENSTEIN:Thank you. Petitioners also

stated, I believe, that the rebates and other promotions

aren't used as frequently on the 4th Tier products. I was

asking about rebates and promotions by the 4th Tier

producers. Does KT&Guse any type of rebates and promotions

for its products?

MR. CHO: Yes, we do have rebates and promotions.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Can you provide some sort of
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documentation of that in your postconference brief, if you

don't want to detail it here?

MR. CHO: Yes.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Also with respect to the

pricing of the different products, you've argued that

there's a lot of overlap in sort of price bands, but they're

not as clear cut as Petitioners have argued. Can you

document and provide some concrete examples of the pricing

amongthe different Tiers, or price bands?

MR. SMITH: Yes, we can provide examples for the,

you know,the statistical reporting services that provide

such data, and that create and maintain these definitions of

which brands fall into which categories. But even that,

with regard to NACS,may not be something that's consistent

and verifiable on a readily confirmable basis. But for the

others, we believe that we can and we can do that in the

posthearing, as this is obviously subscription data——

postconference, rather, I apologize.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. In terms of the

argument about different production processes between the

Majors and the 4th Tier producers, do you have any

information on the significance of whether the integrated

producers that apply their ownprivate tobacco blends from

other tobacco companies, do you believe that has any

significance?
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MS. ARANOFF: Shara Aranoff from Covington. As

with a numberof the other factors suggested in this case,

it is not ——we understand it is not as clear cut as

Petitioners have portrayed it; that the Majors may get some

of their tobacco directly, and then blend it themselves, but

then they also purchase someblends. So I don't think

you're going to find that whether you purchase blends or

makeblends is going to offer a clear dividing line.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. If you have

anything more specific, please put that in your brief, as

well. Fromlistening to your affirmative presentation, it

sounds like you don't believe the Master Settlement

Agreementhas any significance for defining the domestic

like product. Is that correct?

MS. ARANOFF: This is Shara Aranoff from

Covington. Wethink that defining the like product in the

industry, according to the Master Settlement Agreement, is

sort of a circular proposition.

If you accept that there is a knowndefinition of

4th Tier, and that you can then map that and say, oh, well

that's the nonparticipating members of the MSA,and then you

can sort of ——but you first have to know who is in what

Tier and how are you defining that.

If you just assume the definition of 4th Tier and

then match it up to the MSA,you haven't said what put
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Isomeonein the 4th Tier in the first place. It s not just

that they did or didn't sign a settlement agreement, because

that doesn't tell you anything about the physical

characteristics or uses of the product, or give you any

other line that distinguishes the product itself. Just a

company.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Okay, thank you. Since you are

going for an expanded like product, and we don't have the

data on the universe of cigarettes that are produced in the

United States, what do you propose that we will do in the

Preliminary Phase? Just base it on what we have and gather

more information in our Final Phase, assuming we require a

final phase?

MS. ARANOFF: This is Sharon Aranoff from

Covington. Wehave put in the record some of our slides at

the end of Mr. Smith's presentation, information that is

available publicly about things like market shares in the

entire market. We'll look for more of that. We'll put it

on the record for you to the extent we can in our

post—conference brief. But we do understand the Commission

has to make a preliminary determination based on the best

information that it has.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. There was some

discussion of regulation of cigarettes in Korea. Has

changing regulations made the U.S. market more attractive?
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Is that something that accounts for an increase in imports

from Korea?

MR. CHO: (Through translator) You can say

there might have some changes in the government regulations,

and whatever factors that they took into account to make

those changes, I think are meant to improve, perhaps improve

the practice. But I don't think this affected our decision.

I don't think it necessarily made the U.S. market as more

attractive.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. One final

question about the fact that this investigation involves

cigarettes. I asked Mr. Pickard about that and whether the

Commissionshould consider that fact when making its

determination, howit should weigh that. Maybeit doesn't

matter at all. What's your view on that?

MS. ARANOFF: Sharon Aranoff from Covington.

Onthe basis of the statute, it's not clear to us that it

has any particular significance with regard to the factors

that the statute requires the Commissionto consider.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: Thank you. That's all the

questions I have.

MS. CHRIST: We'll now turn to James Horne,

the Economist.

MR. HORNE: Good afternoon. So firstly, let

me just get the important stuff out of the way. Thank you
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for the market share information. Can we please have the

underlying data and the methodology used to create those

slides in your post brief?

MR. SMITH: Certainly.

MR. HORNE: Thank you. So Mr. Cho, you also

in addition to using the term "quality," you used the term

"satisfaction" to describe a portion factor cigarette.

Could you tell me a little more about that?

MR. CHO: (Through translator) As I said

earlier about customers’ reasons for choosing particular

cigarettes, there are several, many reasons. Between among

customers, there are variations. Onone side, there's a

functional aspect they may choose. On the other side, they

may prefer, they may go with the emotional aspect in their

decision.

And I would say if you use the word

"fulfillment" by customers, that refers to the functional

aspect of enjoying the cigarettes or seeing howthe

cigarette is to the customer. Whereasif you're using the

word "satisfaction" or "satisfied," we would say that is the

emotional aspect of the customers‘ decision.

MR. HORNE: So Mr. Cho, you also referenced

that manyconsumers could not tell the difference in blind

taste tests between discount brands of cigarettes and

premiumbrands of cigarettes. If that's the case, whyisn't
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everyone smokingdiscount brands if they can't tell?

MS. ARANOFF: While Mr. Cho is preparing, this

is Sharon Aranoff from Covington. Brands have a brand

equity in this market, and they're important to different

consumers for different reasons. So I was trying to think

of again an analogy that worked, but you might buy a Gucci

purse, you might not personally do that. I might do that,

and why am I spending that much money when I could go to TJ

Maxxand get a purse that's pretty good looking and

functional?

Well, for some people it might have a certain,

you know, show off value to your friends and for some people

you might think that that's, you know, a very prestigious

thing, and for others you might get satisfaction just for

knowing that you can afford that.

_ There's going to be a variety of reasons why

brands are important to somepeople and they're willing to

pay for them, and it may not have anything to do with

whether the product performs the same way or differently

than that lower priced version of the same thing. That is,

that is true in this market. I'll see what Mr. Chowants to

add to that.

MR. CHO: As I said earlier, there are many

different factors whyto customers‘ decisions to buy one

particular cigarette. If we think it is flavors, we can
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narrow it downto oh, it's because of the flavors, I'm sure

we could have been more successful and even made more

saleable cigarettes.

So to identify and interpret correctly the key

buying factors is one of our job as cigarette manufacturers,

and we not only have to focus on the quality, what we say

satisfaction, but also we need to also knowand be aware of

the brand factor. So it is a difficult question to answer

in briefly.

MR. HALDENSTEIN: So would you ——oh, please

go ahead. .

MR. YOON: I'm Byung Uk Yoon, you can call me

just 'Yoon.' I director of marketing at KT&GUSA. So let me

add some other points. Wehad to focus on the reason why we

conducting the blind test, because it contributed to the

marble or taste. Welet customers, the blind tester to

focus on the taste, the physical characteristics. So then

by doing that, they can see, they can figure out if there is

any implementregarding only physical characteristics.

After we're adding the brand, we took after,

you know, we're talking of the brand balance. It's only

different story because Marlboros may give, you know, the

emotions like this brand's representing mycoolness or, you

knowmock figures like that. So in the balance, the one

biggest reason why customer paying more money, yeah.
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MR. HORNE: So then just to beat a dead horse,

could you please commenton the Petitioner's claim that if

we were to accept 4th Tier cigarettes as a thing, there is
no brand loyalty and they're highly interchangeable?

MS. ARANOFF: Sharon Aranoff from Covington.

I'll let either Mr. Cho or Mr. Yoonrespond to this, but I

think as in all other things, it's a matter of degree. We

just have very powerful brands and they have customers who

are loyal to that brand for a variety of reasons, but not to

the exclusive of all switching. Products are branded,

right? You don't see them in, you know, white plain, plain

white packages.

So you know, KT&Gand other producers of more

discounted cigarettes have repeat customers because those

customers find something about the brand that satisfies

them. So that's a type of brand loyalty, but it's not the

type that necessarily commandsthe very large premiums.

MR. HORNE: Correct, but are they

interchangeable? Wouldthis be interchangeable with an V

Edward? Or do customers who tend to buy this buy this and

that's the brand they buy, muchlike -­

MS. ARANOFF: So I think what Mr. Yoon was

telling you is it depends howyou define interchangeability,

right? In applying taste test, it's hard to tell the

difference based on tastes or maybethey're interchangeable.
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In the sense that you can smokethem all, they're

interchangeable. In the sense of cache, not so

interchangeable.

MR. CHO: (Through translator) However you

define cigarettes, of course we do not agree with the

definition relating to the 4th Tier cigarettes. Of course

there are discounted brand cigarettes, but I cannot agree to

any kind of claim that says high brand ——premium brand has

higher loyalty customers, or discount brands have lower

loyalty customers. You cannot define. You cannot say that.

I don't believe that.

MR. HORNE: So, if the Commissioner were to

accept that there's no clear line between4th tier -­

defining 4th tier cigarettes, then proceed onto a final, how

would you ever structure the pricing products to capture an

adequate interchangeability with the U.S. cigarette market

or the segment you would be competing in?

MS. ARANOFF: That's a good question and we

would be happy to give that some thought and make some

suggestions to you in our post—conference brief.

MR. CHO: Cigarettes are consumed every day or

it's a product that is consumeddaily. So, sometimes people

choose cigarettes depending on the weather. Whenit's ——

let's say in one weather condition consumers might choose to

smoke stronger flavored cigarettes and other days they may
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choose weaker flavored cigarettes. And even if you were a

menthol cigarette smoker, some days you might want to try

something that is not menthol cigarette.

And if you were traveling and you couldn't find

your ordinary brand, you make try some completely different

brand or a friend visited you and that friend brought some

different brand, then you might try that brand or you might

run into someadvertisement or poster in the street and you

maythen try that brand because you've just noticed it and I

think any of these could occur in a daily life.

MR. HORNE: So, if we're saying that cigarettes

are largely interchangeable with the exception of brand,

what would the differential in pricing tell us whenwe get

pricing data back?

0 MS. ARANOFF:The differential in pricing is a

measure of brand equity which shows you that based on

advertising and long—standingrelationships with customers

somebrands have created a certain cache for themselves that

allows them to charge a premium that can't be measured in

any physical characteristic of the product.

MR. HORNE: So, last question, do taxes or

regulations on cigarettes differ from the imported product

to the domestic and could it be considered that regulations

form some sort of barrier to the U.S. market that is not

there for domestically—produced products?
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MS. ARANOFF: We can obviously spell this out

in our brief, but our understanding is that the various

regulatory regimes that apply in the U.S. to cigarettes

apply equally to imported cigarettes and domestic

cigarettes.

MR. HORNE: This concludes my questions.

MS. CHRIST: We'll now turn to the auditor,

David Boyland.

your

last
that

your

MR. BOYLAND: Good afternoon. Thank you for

testimony. Actually, this kind of dovetails with the

question regarding the FDAtrend of equivalency testing

the domestic producers referred to this morning, does

companyperform the same testing? Are you required to

do the same thing?

MR. CHO: Yes, the same. I would like to say

something further regarding the FDAregulations. For

products produced prior to 2017, and I understand are termed

grandfathered in or grandfathered. Andfor those cigarettes

that were produced after 2017 or as of 2017, I think are -­

MR. BOYLAND: Are you referring to ‘O7?

MR. CHO: 2007.

MR. BOYLAND: Okay.

MR. CHO: I apologize.

MR. BOYLAND: Oh, thank you.

MR. CHO: 2007, correct. And so, any cigarettes
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produced after or as of 2007 these are provisional

cigarettes. Now,the requirement is for their content or

their ingredients to be same, but there is no limitations to

or restrictions as to testing.

MR. BOYLAND:With regard to the testing, does

that occur in the United States or Korea?

MR. CHO: The tests were conducted here, so it

was in order to obtain the FDAapproval.

MR. BOYLAND: Okay, thank you. And just to

confirm, my impression was that the company is a

non—participating member;is that the correct status of this

company?

MS. ARANOFF: That is correct. The company is a

non—participating manufacturer. That's their MSEstatus and

that means that they're subject to escrow requirements.

MR. BOYLAND: Okay, that was my next question.

The descriptions that U.S. producers provided this morning

would be consistent with the obligations that your company

is responsible for?

MS. ARANOFF: Yes.

MR. CHO: Yes, that is correct.

MR. BOYLAND:And those obligations are they -­

I mean I'm assuming it would be legally KT&GUSAwould be

essentially responsible for the escrow, not the parent

company or ——is that correct?
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MR. CHO: No, actually, the financial

responsibility as to paying the escrow lies to ——is borne

by KT&Gheadquarters because they're the manufacturers.

MR. BOYLAND: Okay.

MR. CHO: Because the KT&Gheadquarters they are

the manufacturers and KT&GUSAis just an importer.

MR. BOYLAND:So, the entity that's responsible

for it would be in Korea; that a manufacturer they're

essentially on the hook for the escrow.

MR. CHO: Yes, that is indeed correct.

MR. BOYLAND: Alright, thank you very much.

MS. CHRIST: We'll turn to Amelia Shister, the

industry analyst.

MS. SHISTER: Good afternoon. Thank you for

answering all of our questions and for your very helpful

testimony. So, understanding that you all are subject to

the ——this sort of gets to one of my last questions this

morning or from the earlier panel. So, understanding that

you all are subject to the FDAregulations, you have this,

which was entered into the market in 2018, and Time entered

in 2010, both after the 2007 cutoff, so I'm confused as to

how you can enter into a new product based on the

regulations as I understood them from earlier.

MS. ARANOFF: Mr. Cho, do you want to start

first?
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MR. CHO: Yes.

MS. ARANOFF: Please do.

MR. CHO: So, we can call it grandfather which

is interpreted as solely in the United States before 2007 we

call it "grandfather." Andit's the sameas grandfather we

can sell at any time, so that's whywe have grandfather, so

that's why we can launch our new product in here because of

the grandfather rule.

MS. SHISTER: My understanding is you had

previously been selling this same component or same blend,

same ingredients, just under a different brand and this was

a rebrand or you were selling it in a different market? I'm

sort of confused.

MS. ARANOFF: We can get more specific about

that in our post—conferencebrief because that's

confidential information about the company's recipes, but

broadly, we can correct the misapprehension that the

Petitioner mayhave suggested that there's no way that you

can bring a new brand to market. Weare aware of companies

that have done that. You know the domestic producer, which

is not here today, but I believe Petitioner considers to be

4th tier. They introduced new products with FDAapproval

since 2007 and so Petitioners‘ assertion that you can't do

that in the current regulatory climate is actually not

correct.
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MS. SHISTER: Okay.

MR. SMITH: Just to add, I want to make sure

that we all are on the same page as to what grandfathering

means. It's not grandfather with respect to products that

you, yourself, had approved and sold prior to 2007. It's

with respect to any product or formula that was approved and

sold in the U.S. market before that date and those

proprietary formulas can be sold or licensed to new

manufacturers who want to release a new brand.

MS. SHISTER: That's very helpful. Thank you.

So, I believe this question was asked maybeslightly

differently earlier. So, is this sort of tier, whether you

agree with it being 4th tier ——let me back up. The

cigarettes, the Carnival, Time, and this were they to be

sold in Korea which tier would they fall under?

MS. ARANOFF:First, I think it‘s important that

they can sell them in any tier they want to, as with any

brand. The manufacturer can decide how they want to market

the product and then, ultimately, it's the retailer who

decides howto price the product.

MS. SHISTER: I guess I'm just trying to ——I'm

trying to determine ——so does KT&Gproduce cigarettes that

would fall across the range of tiers or just this ——what

the Petitioners are describing as this 4th tier?

MS. ARANOFF: We can describe more of that in
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our post-conference brief. The companydoes produce brands

that it doesn't sell in the United States.

MS. SHISTER: Okay. And along those lines, in

the earlier panel we saw sort of a screenshot of the KT&G

website which does ——basically KT&Gdescribes Timeless Time

as a 4th tier selling brand and so, what is your definition

then of this 4th tier? Is it solely based on price or are

there other attributes?

MS. ARANQFF:Our assessment is that it's one

way of referring to the discount end of the price spectrum.

MS. SHISTER: Okay. If you could expand more on

where you see your products, especially, if we're going to

get potentially a proprietary list of other products in the

post—conference that would be very helpful and how you

delineate the different levels.

MS. ARANOFF: Okay.

MS. SHISTER: In terms of ——there's been this

discussion of brand loyalty. In terms of when you're

marketing KT&Gbrand cigarettes or brands of cigarettes,

what's differentiating your product from the similarly

priced products in the U.S.?

MR. SMITH: Are you asking about how they are

marketed?

MS. SHISTER: Basically, or is there some

inherent difference between the ——or are we seeing a wildly
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different flavor profile? Are we seeing a wildly different

tobacco sort of mix? What's making the KT&Gproduct stand

out, as opposed to one of the domestic competitors? Whether

it's the wide range or the narrow 4th tier?

MR. SMITH: James Smith for respondent KT&G. We

can certainly provide, for example, the consumer survey that

we have referenced, which asked, you know, consumers what

they care about. And the answers to surveys like that

inform the way in which KT&Ghas, you know, marketed,

employed its products. And so that might be one way to help

rely on your question.

MS. SHISTER: Thank you. And my last question

is, what other markets globally are you all exporting into?

Understanding that the domestic market is off ——your

domestic market is also major.

MS. ARANOFF: Shara Aranoff from Covington. We

did provide someof that information in the confidential

record in our questionnaire response and we can provide that

information in our brief.

MS. SHISTER: Thank you. And with that, I would

just like to reiterate what some of my colleagues have said

prior, where any of these reports that are referenced, any

of those references would be very helpful. Thank you.

MS. CHRIST: We will now turn to supervisory

investigator Betsy Haines.
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MS. HAINES: I actually don't have any questions.

Thank you very much for coming to testify. It was extremely

helpful. Thank you.

MS. CHRIST: And I believe somebody next to me

has already mentioned that he may have one more question.

MR. JONES: Hi, Lawrence Jones, Office of

Investigations. I did have one follow—upand this about the

tiers of cigarettes, so this is a publicly available

document, so the National Association of Convenience Stores,

NECS,has category definitions for cigarettes, and I just

wanted to hear what you, how you would respond to that. And

they go as defined, or they go as listed premium, branded

discount, sub—genericprivate label, imports and 4th Tier.

Now,whether that‘s five tiers or actually four,

depending on howyou would interpreter that, that's to be

determined, but are they wrong for listing them as such?

Andare these tiers not a representation of the market?

Particularly because they are the national council on

retailers or whatever they‘re called.

MS. ARANOFF: Shara Aranoff from Covington. So

NECShas defined marketing for different price groupings.

There are two other industry data sources that use three, we

had them on our slide earlier. You can take any market and

decide you‘re gonna divide it up into four buckets. The

important thing is, howdo you define what you're putting in
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each bucket? "

AndI don't think you'll find that information on

NECSwebsite or in anything that petitioners have submitted.

So, yes, they do think that there are four tiers and that

there is a fourth tier, but what's in that fourth tier?

What manufacturers do you think are in it, or what brands

they think are in it? So, yes, you can divide the market in

four tiers or five or sixteen, but you have to define what's

in them.

MR. JONES: Okay, thank you.

MS. CHRIST: Let me see if there's any follow—up

questions? All right. Thank you very much. I am going to

reiterate the appreciation on the part of the staff for you

coming down and allowing us the opportunity to ask

questions. Obviously, when we receive a petition and we are

reading through it, there are a numberof questions that

come into our mind as well, and we don't often have the

ability to have respondents show up and allow us to ask

those questions of them, so I really appreciate that extra

effort that you have made to come in.

I would also like to particularly thank Ms. Kim.

If it were not for your participation, there is much

information that we might not have been able to ——I

appreciate you facilitating our ability to get a broader

spectrum of information. Thank you.
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I think I have just a couple of follow—ups, the

first one I believe for Ms. White. Youmentioned in your

introductory commentsthe various positions that you've had

over the time from Indiana to the Northeast and now the

North Central. I'm curious howyou've seen, in that

evolution of your participation in this industry, howwas

competition different in what you were doing in your sales

and marketing when you were just focusing on Indiana versus

as you expanded? Howdid competition, what factors changed

in the competitive market in that?

MS. WHITE: Well, every state is different. The

laws, the regulations,'the regionality of brands. Andso it

gave me a broader view of the cigarette industry itself in

the U.S. And gave me an opportunity to learn that in

different areas, etcetera. But it's just, I guess just

different states, different locations had so manydifferent

regulations and laws that it's like each state is a little

market, if you will. So did that answer your question?

MS. CHRIST: Yeah, and do you have to participate

differently or take different things into consideration when

you're working in these different sort of mini—markets?

MS. WHITE: Just know the market, knowing who

your competition is or, you know, who it isn't, or

understandingit a little bit better maybe,but it's really

across the board, I guess, would encompass ——it ends up
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being the same thing. If you take the regulations out of

the state and the taxes out of the state, it's just a broad

base across the category. That's really the same across the

entire region. _

MS. CHRIST: Thank you. This morning when the

petitioners provided their presentation, there was a page

which was KT&G's, which stated one of the best selling 4th

Tie brands. Howdid you define that in making that

statement?

MR. SMITH: While they're looking, I just wanted

to make——this is Jim Smith for KT&G——theargument is that

we've ——is not that knowing the industry uses the term,

"4th Tier" ——they do, and they use it in a very particular

way, not in a well—defined way, but for a specific purpose,

which is to identify the lower or discount end of this price

spectrum.

And in somematerials like that on the website,

KT&G,following industry usage, has done the same. So what

did it mean? It referred to discount cigarettes. NECSuses

it for a similar purpose. But that doesn't meanthat

before, usually term that's used in the industry, KT&Ggave

it content and defined regionally what exactly is in, what

exactly is out. It's a loose reference to an end of a

continuum.

Andpetitioners has had a lot of time to think
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about what they mean by 4th Tier, and to identify the

physical characteristics and any other characteristics that

would distinguish it for the rest of the market. And they

asked, "Whatis the definitive, or any definitive

characteristic of 4th Tier cigarettes?" they struggled, and

for good reason. There aren't any as far as we can tell.

It's a description, a general description, in reference to

price.

MS. CHRIST: Thank you. I can't remember, this

is my last question. I can't rememberwhich testimony it

was, but there was a reference potentially to the majors

representing about 95%of the market at one time and now

down to maybe low 80s, if I recollect.

I'm just curious as to what factors, what

purchasing factors were primarily responsible for that shift

in market share to your knowledge? Whether it was, you

know, pulling away from the brand, or more price

sensitivity. Whatentrance used to convince people to move

away from the majors?

MR. SON: This is Cho from KT&G. [through

translator] I understand your question is about the decrease

in market share of the majors from 95 to 85, something like

that? It's difficult for meto answer exactly what affected

that decline. Other than that it has something to do with

the overall whole decline in cigarette consumption.
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MS. CHRIST: Thank you very much. I appreciate

it. If there's any -­

MS. KIM: Just confirming that the witness has

finished his answer.

MR. CHO: [through translator] Yes, I did.

MS. CHRIST: Thank you, I was a little bit fast

there. Appreciate the response. If there's anything else

that you wanna add to any of these, obviously in the

post—conference brief, very helpful. Nowwe'll turn to the

last part. Mr. Secretary, let's proceed with the rebuttal

and closing remarks.

MR. BURCH: Closing and rebuttal remarks on

behalf of orders in support of imposition will be given by

Daniel B. Pickard of Wiley Rein. Mr. Pickard you have 10

minutes.

CLOSING REMARKS BY DANIEL B. PICKARD

MR. PICKARD: Good afternoon. Again, for the

record, this is Dan Pickard of Wiley Rein. And as usual,

I'd like to thank everybody for a fairly long day. And as

usual, I'm going to strive to finish myclosing remarks in

under 10 minutes.

Frankly, there were a lot of statements that you

heard this afternoon that are demonstrably, factually

incorrect. And I don't plan on taking the next 1Ominutes

and debating them point by point. Wewill provide
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supporting documentation and evidence to confirm these in

our post—conference brief.

But I think what I'd like to do is leave you with

just a couple of big picture thoughts. First off, in regard

to the whole issue of domestic—like products. And as the

staff is well aware, there is a decades long practice at the

ITC of identifying sub—groupsof industries. That is, there

is no one U.S. steel industry ——I don't know what the total

count is as far as pipe cases that there have been, but

there's a recognition that there's no monolithic pipe

industry that it gets broken downinto parts.

The same is true for this industry and that is

demonstrated by application of the Commission's traditional

six factor test. So, in regard to fiscal characteristics

and a 10 percent standard, we will be putting in some

particularly sensitive proprietary information, but which

will demonstrate and support what we've been saying all

along.

In regard to customer and producer perceptions

regarding if it's a different industry, consistent with what

Mr. Jones was talking about, the largest trade industry

breaks out fourth year as a different type of product.

In regard to different production processes, on

top of everything else you've heard about the difference

between integrated production processes and what's done by
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the fourth tier, and we'll continue to provide the

Commissionwith information in regard to this.

I'm not saying it's conclusive, but I was

somewhat surprised if I understood some of the arguments

that were madethis afternoon that legal status under the

NSAis essentially irrelevant for identifying an industry.

The fact that there is a binding legal documentthat sets up

distinct legal obligations for certain industry participants

as comparedto others, I would suggest is certainly at least

relevant for defining an industry.

In regard to commonmanufacturing and facilities

——and I don't know if you get a brighter line than this.

There is not one fourth tier manufacturing facility in the

United States that makes non—fourthtier products. There is

not one employee in the United States who makes fourth tier

products and makes non—fourth tier products.

And I'm not saying that this is binding on the

Commission, but these same arguments were made to the

Department of Commerceby Respondents arguing that we did

not have standing because there is no fourth tier industry

that the Department of Commercehad to look at the entire

industry as a whole. Those arguments were rejected.

The Department of Commerceinitiated the case

finding that there is a fourth tier industry and that my

clients represent the vast majority of the industry. And
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they also initiated, to the extent that it's relevant, at

rates of up to 113 percent dumping.

In regard to channels of distribution, and we all

continued putting information in regard to this. The

argument to say that if the manufacturer sells to

distributors, therefore all channels of distribution are the

sameis extraordinarily simplistic. If anything, the

testimony offered actually by both Petitioners and

Respondents in regard to EDLPprograms further supports that

non—fourthtier goes through certain channels where they've

blocked out fourth tier production, and will continue to

provide additional information in regard to wholesalers who

only sell fourth tier products. i

That being said, and directly in response to a

question by Mr. Haldenstein, should you expand the

domestic—like product for purposes of this preliminary

determination, I think under American Lamb, yes you would be

compelled to go to a final investigation because you would

not then have domestic producer questionnaires for the vast

majority of the companies that Respondents are arguing are

industry participants.

Obviously, we don't believe that you have to get

there. And I understand why they're trying to expand the

domestic—like products right? They are trying to dilute

market share because otherwise, if you look at the scope as
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initiated, and if you have domestic—likeproduct definition

coextensive with the scope, you're going to be looking at

these essentially four producers and what happened to their

performance over the past three years, and what have you

seen.

And it's ——I don't think anybody is going to

contest again, a massive surge in imports, really starting

from '17 to '18 and then jumping up a quantum level from '18

to '19 where imports increased by more than 50 percent and

took market share away from the domestic industry.

And further, I'm not going to repeat all of our

arguments in regard to threats, but I think there is

compelling evidence in regard to this large producer who has

surged as the U.S. market at lower prices.

The last thing I would ask you ——the last thing

I would leave you with is ——and again, I'm not suggesting

that this is conclusive. But where is the reality check?

If fourth tier brands aren't a thing, if that doesn't mean

something to consumers, right, why would you say that your

product is one of the best fourth tier selling brands?

I think just kind of a commonsense

interpretation of that means fourth tier must mean

something, right? Otherwise, whywould you advertise that

to your customers? That being said, I am barely under IO

minutes and thank you again for everybody's time and
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attention.

MR. BURCH: Thank you Mr. Pickard. Rebuttal and

closing remarks on behalf of those in opposition of

imposition will be given by Shara L. Aranoff of Covington

and Burling. Ms. Aranoff you have 10 minutes.

CLOSING REMARKS BY SHARA L. ARANOFF

MS. ARANOFF: Good afternoon everyone. You've

just heard from our panel at length, so I'll try to sumup

briefly, not use 10 minutes. Let's see, so you've just

heard that there's no such thing as a monolithic cigarette

industry. Well, I don't think I have to tell you that

cigarettes are not steel, but well ——cigarettes are not

steel.

In order to have a distinct—like product, you've

got to have a clear and dividing line and Petitioner has

danced around that all day. They still haven't, you know,

except for stems, exactly what is clear.

Mr. Pickard said this morning during Petitioner's

panel presentation that he understands that a Petitioner

needs to have a physical, measurable difference between

fourth tier and everything else.

But what is that difference? Well, he says the

NSAis very clear. I agree. The NSAis very clear about

who is there, in supporting manufacturer and who is the

non—participating manufacturer? Read one it's not clear
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about. It's not clear about what product characteristics an

original participating manufacturer or a non—participating

manufacturer has in their product.

Andit's not clear about what price the product

sells at. So, is it clear? Yes. will it tell you anything

about a clear dividing line for like—product purposes? No.

Mr. Pickard says no fourth tier producer makes non—fourth

tier product. Well, that makes a question. None of the

four producers that Petitioner says are fourth tier domestic

producers apparently makes non—fourthtier products.

But two things ——number one, they could. The

NSAand the FDAregulations don't preclude them from doing

so, so that's a choice. But number two ——it begs a

question of what fourth tier means. Whatcriteria did

Petitioner use to decide that those can be only made for

fourth tier producers and that you know, they're distinct

from everyone else. So, it's circular again. Wekeep

coming back to it.

You need a physical measure of difference between

a fourth tier and others. AndMr. Pickard harps on the fact

that KT&Gand other producers do use the term fourth tier in

their advertising and on their websites, and in, you know,

water cooler conversations.

That's true. And as Mr. Smith told you earlier,

our understanding is that it let's the idea that there are
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tier products that are at the low end of the continuum in

the overall market for cigarettes. Whatit doesn't reflect

is any particular physical characteristics of the product.

It's just about whetherit's relatively higher or relatively

lower priced.

So, I think one important thing to remember here

too is that in trying to set out these distinctions and

create a clear dividing line, wedon't think the Petitioners

have yet shown, a lot of the examples that are given are

describing the extremes of the product continuum ——what's

going on for a very premium product and what's going on, you

know, at the low end of the discount scale and ignoring the

fact that there are in fact, gradations all between-­

gradations of price.

So, one example we wanted to give is Legit.

Legit is an SMA,that joined the MSAafter the original

member,so it's at that third category. It does have

primary blending production, but it also sells its product

at a deep discount. So, does that put them in the fourth

tier? No. Petitioner says not, but you know, what's the

distinction?

So, I think we probably said all that we can say

on the like product issue. Wesimply don't see any clear

dividing lines. Wethink the correct like product and the

correct domestic industry is all cigarettes. Wethink
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that's manageable,it's not like saying all steel.

And we know that we have been light on our

conditional volume pricing impact arguments in the course of

today's conference, for which we apologize. Weare one

company, a foreign industry, and so a lot of that

information is proprietary, and we promise you that we will

have a longer discussion in our post—conference brief. We

thank you all very much for your time today.

MS. CHRIST: Thank you very much. On behalf of

the Commissionand the staff, I would like to thank the

witnesses who came here today, as well as counsel, for

helping us to gain a better understanding of the product and

conditions of competition in the fourth tier cigarettes

industry.

Before concluding, please let me mention a few

dates to keep in mind. The deadline for submission of

corrections to the transcript and for submission of

post—conference briefs, is Monday, January 13th.

If briefs contain business proprietary

information, a public version is due Tuesday, January 14th.

The Commissionhas tentatively scheduled its vote on this

investigation for Friday, January the 31st, and will report

its determination to the Commission ——to the Secretary of

the Department of Commerce on Monday, February 3rd.

Commissioner's opinions will be issued Monday,
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February 10th. Thank you all for coming. The Conference is

adjourned.

(whereupon, the Preliminary Conference adjourned

at 4:06 p.m.)
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